

A Model for Ultrasonic Transducers in a High-temperature Regime with Boundary Dynamics: An Evolutionary Equations Approach

Michael Thomas Anthony Doherty

Department of Mathematics and Statistics University of Strathclyde

Thesis submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

January 2024 Glasgow

Declaration of Authenticity and Author's Rights

This thesis is the result of the author's original research. It has been composed by the author and has not been previously submitted for examination which has led to the award of a degree.

The copyright of this thesis belongs to the author under the terms of the United Kingdom Copyright Acts as qualified by University of Strathclyde Regulation 3.50. Due acknowledgement must always be made of the use of any material contained in, or derived from, this thesis.

Signed: Michael Thomas Anthony Doherty Date: 27/09/23

Dedicated to my parents, Daniel P. Doherty and Charlotte J. Woods

Acknowledgements

I would first like to extend my thanks to my supervisor, mentor and friend, Prof. Marcus "Moppi" Waurick. Marcus approached each of our discussions with great enthusiasm, and met each of my questions with no small degree of humour and patience. Under his guidance I have grown considerably as a mathematician and consider myself truly fortunate to have studied under his instruction. I am also thankful to my second supervisor, Dr. Matthias Langer, and am grateful to have benefited from several research discussions with Prof. Anthony J. Mulholland and Dr. Katherine M. M. Tant on all things ultrasonic. Meine Besuche an der TU Dresden wurden durch die Austausche mit Prof. Rainer Picard umso besonderer, und mein Forschungsaufenthalt an der TU Bergakademie Freiberg wäre ohne die Gesellschaft meines liebsten Freundes und Mitarbeiters, Andreas Buchinger, nicht so einprägsam gewesen, wie er es durch ihn war.

I am incredibly grateful to my fellow postgraduate students Alistair Ferguson, Matthew Keith, Andrew Mitchell and James Reilly for rendering our time together in the office as doctoral students as memorable and fun as it was. My trips to Saxony would not have been the same without the generous hospitality offered me by Marcus' wife, Paula Ostmann, and their lovely wee daughter, Helga. I am especially grateful to my dearest pal, Dominika Michalková, whose friendship with – and support for – me is one which can only be called unwavering.

I am beyond grateful to my brother, Liam J. D. Doherty, to whom I have always turned when in need of direction, an ear or simply a laugh. Above all, I am thankful to my parents, Charlotte J. Woods and Daniel P. Doherty, whose continuous support, unending encouragement and boundless love has allowed me to pursue and achieve whatever I have set my mind to.

Abstract

In this thesis we formulate an abstract model to describe ultrasonic transducers, taking into account a high-temperature regime as well as dynamics at the boundary. We use an abstract boundary trace theory to extend from a known thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system, and encode boundary dynamics directly within our model. Using the theory of evolutionary equations invented by Rainer Picard, we establish the well-posedness of our system. Well-posedness in this context corresponds to both Hadamard wellposedness and causal dependence on given data. Moreover, we conduct a systematic investigation into different arrangements of complicated boundary dynamics which lead to a well-posed system. Motivated by a set of known piezo-electric boundary conditions, we formulate and consider novel generalised impedance like boundary conditions. Furthermore, we formulate and analyse a specific example of these generalised boundary dynamics, which account also for the influence of heat at the boundary. The resulting example pertains to all three physical aspects of our system, and thus harnesses the full generality afforded by our system.

Contents

1	Intr	oduction	2	
	1.1	Evolutionary Equations	2	
	1.2 Ultrasonic Transducers and Motivation		4	
	1.3	Research Aims	8	
	1.4	Outline of Thesis	9	
2	ΑE	Brief Tour of Evolutionary Equations	11	
	2.1	The Time Derivative	11	
	2.2	2 The Fourier–Laplace Transformation and Material Law Operators		
	2.3	Spatial Operators	18	
		2.3.1 Scalar Spatial Operators	19	
		2.3.2 The Symmetric Gradient and Row-wise Divergence	22	
	2.4	Solution Theory	24	
3	Cla	Classical and Abstract Trace Spaces		
	3.1	Classical Trace Spaces	30	
	3.2	Abstract Boundary Data Spaces	34	
		3.2.1 Comparing Classical and Abstract Boundary Spaces	42	
		3.2.2 The Application of Abstract Boundary Traces	45	
4	Our	Model for Thermo-Piezo-Electromagnetism with Boundary Dy-		
	namics			
	4.1 Congruence Transforms			
	The Underlying Model	57		

Contents

	4.3	Formu	llating Our Extended Model	64				
	4.4	Evolut	tionary Well-posedness	72				
5	Catalogue of Boundary Behaviours Covered by the Model							
	5.1	Additi	ional Preliminaries	91				
	5.2	Robin	, Dirichlet and Neumann Boundary Behaviour	92				
		5.2.1	Recovering Robin Boundary Conditions	92				
		5.2.2	Full Robin Boundary Behaviour	95				
		5.2.3	Homogeneous Dirichlet and Neumann Boundary Conditions	98				
	5.3	Mixed	Boundary Behaviour I	101				
		5.3.1	Subcase (i)	101				
		5.3.2	Subcase (ii)	105				
		5.3.3	Subcase (iii)	106				
	5.4	Mixed	Boundary Behaviour II	108				
		5.4.1	Subcase (i)	108				
		5.4.2	Subcase (ii)	113				
		5.4.3	Subcase (iii)	114				
	5.5	An At	ostract Example	116				
		5.5.1	Formulating New Boundary Conditions	117				
		5.5.2	Evolutionary Well-posedness	121				
6	Conclusion and Future Work							
	6.1	Summ	nary	125				
	6.2	Avenu	nes of Future Research	126				
Bi	Bibliography 128							

Contents

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Evolutionary Equations

The field of *evolutionary equations* is a relatively fresh area of research in mathematical analysis. The world was first introduced to the theory back in 2009 with the publication of Rainer Picard's seminal paper [Pic09]. Although, the first stone in the path to evolutionary equations was paved some twenty years prior with key observations contained in [Pic89]. Since then it has been the sole focus of at least two research monographs, three PhD theses as well as two habilitation theses. The field played a supporting — but no less substantial — role in at least one other PhD thesis and research monograph. Moreover, there have been over fifty research articles published in the area. The exact routes taken by these articles are almost as varied as their total number might suggest. In a moment we will briefly outline some of these research trends.

At its core, the field of evolutionary equations concerns itself with problems of the form

$$(\partial_t M(\partial_t) + A)U = F. \tag{1.1}$$

We first regard this prototypical equation with a high-level view. The unbounded operator ∂_t denotes a specific realisation of the time derivative, whereas the operator $M(\partial_t)$ enjoys holomorphic and continuous properties. The role of this latter operator will be to encode the material parameters of the physical system being modelled. The operator A is unbounded, skew-selfadjoint and will account for the spatial aspects of the system. Lastly, the function U is our unknown and F is a given right-hand side. A suitable Hilbert space provides the setting. Later in Chapter 2 we will review these key components with a concise low-level mathematical view.

The cornerstone of the theory of evolutionary equations is established by *Picard's Theorem*. This result, first presented in [Pic09, Solution Theory, p. 1770], encapsulates the entire solution theory of the field. Under what amounts to very mild conditions, Picard's Theorem guarantees both standard Hadamard well-posedness as well as *causal dependence* on given data. Causal dependence pertains to a mathematical means of reflecting a given physical phenomenons bias and evolution in a set direction of time. We will recall this notion of *causality* in greater mathematical detail shortly (see Proposition 2.2.5 and Remark 2.2.6). As we will note, causality emerges as an indispensable ingredient for well-posedness in the setting of evolutionary equations. Moreover, this solution theory is very easy to apply, with much of the required work amounting to little more than simple algebra.

It turns out that many of the quintessential partial differential equations (PDEs) of mathematical physics can be reformulated to fit within the archetype of (1.1). For instance, it is well-known that the heat equation, wave equation and Maxwell's equations can each be regarded from the perspective of evolutionary equations. Furthermore, these phenomena and more can be combined via appropriate material couplings, and easily treated by the theory as a coupled system (see [Pic09, Section 4] and [STW22, Section 6.2, Chapter 7] for a plethora of such, and other, applications).

As mentioned, research trends in evolutionary equations are themselves incredibly diverse. For instance, work has been done to treat stochastic partial differential equations (SPDEs) with techniques from the field (c.f. [SW17]). Here, the authors demonstrated the power of the theory by successfully attacking the nonstandard stochastic Maxwell equations as well as some time fractional SPDEs. The subsequent article [PTW18] further developed this framework. Moreover, there have been considerable advances made in the area of asymptotic homogenisation. In [NVW21] the authors used evolutionary equations to establish a setting for handling the periodic and stochastic homogenisation of PDEs. The use of this framework was showcased by the authors for several ubiquitous equations including elliptic PDEs. Various other instances of the advances made in this direction can be found in [Wau16b], [CW18] and [CW19]. The notion of a nonlinear evolutionary equation has also been studied. Fundamental to this zone of investigation is the replacement of the skew-selfadjoint operator A in (1.1) by a maximal monotone relation (see for instance [STW22, Definition, p. 276]). This generalisation allows one to apply the theory of evolutionary equations to tackle certain nonlinear problems in mathematical physics (c.f. [Tro12], [Tro13], [Tro20] and [TW14]). The ubiquity of their application, coupled with an accessible solution theory and the ability to handle coupled systems, are some of the main draws to apply this theory to the problem of our thesis.

1.2 Ultrasonic Transducers and Motivation

Piezo-electric ultrasonic transducers are versatile measurement devices at the heart of many and ubiquitous applications. Ultrasonic transducers operate by emitting a wave towards a given material. The wave then proceeds to travel through the material being tested, before being received again by the transducer device. The resulting mechanical wave is then transformed into an electrical signal for analysis. Piezo-electric transducers enjoy usage across a range of diverse fields of study, although conventional applications of these devices mostly comprise medical imaging and non-destructive testing.

With regards to medical imaging, the most well-known example of these instruments lies in ultrasound technologies (see for instance [HAF83], [SZ96] and [WL11]). Piezoelectric ultrasonic transducers provide an attractive option for medical diagnostics on account of their cost-effectiveness, portability and non-invasiveness (c.f. [KYO11] and [LR17]). However, there exists a host of other clinical scenarios which rely upon the use of this technology, albeit to a variety of different ends (c.f. [ATH+95], [PIWS04], [LKBP15], [HC95], [KAC+12] and [BMJ11]).

Ultrasonic transducers are also frequently utilised in the area of non-destructive testing, as well as in the evaluation of safety critical systems. Instances of such systems can be found all around us. They include industrial and nuclear power plants (c.f. [Che12] and [KMC⁺99]), aerospace structures (c.f. [SH06] and [GS12]) as well as

oil pipelines (c.f. [LZDZ12], [AAAR⁺15] and [LRL⁺13]). In the realm of non-destructive testing, ultrasonic instruments are used to assess the integrity and stability of a given system. Their use here can lead to the discovery of defects including cracks in the material of the structure (see for instance [HDW05], [TMG15], [TMLG15], [TGN⁺15] and [RJR95]).

The prospective modelling of such devices is clearly of practical and economic importance. When such models are used to attune material and manufacturing design parameters, the question of the associated systems well-posedness is paramount (c.f. [OMOH08a], [OMOH08b], [OMO⁺08], [MW11] and [WM16]). The establishment of a well-posed model allows one to consider the corresponding inverse problem, which is conducive to deducing those parameters (c.f. [Ohn90], [LON04], [KLMK06], [LKS08] and [FSC⁺20]). With ultrasonic transducers providing the backbone to a span of diverse and nontrivial applications, it is no wonder that they are the focus of much contemporary interdisciplinary interest.

Evolutionary equations have already been used to model ultrasonic transducer devices. The first effort to model ultrasonic transducers with this theory is contained in [MPTW16]. There, the authors constructed a coupled thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system and, among other objectives, addressed the question of its well-posedness under a set of homogeneous boundary conditions. The inclusion of a thermal aspect in the coupled system of [MPTW16] is by no means a trivial one, as it provides some motivation to consider the behaviour of an ultrasonic instrument under a high-temperature regime. Various industrial applications necessitate the usage of piezo-electric transducers at incredibly high temperatures. For instance, some nuclear power plants are cooled by heavy liquid metals including sodium, lead-bismuth and lead, which have melting temperatures of 97.99 °C, 123.5 °C and 327.5 °C, respectively (c.f. [KV21], [GPP+09] and [TPVV16]). Such considerations are of crucial importance to the fabrication of ultrasonic devices for use in non-destructive testing. This is because the piezo-electric transducer of interest could become damaged after continuous use under strenuous thermal conditions. This is particularly true for the use of piezo-electric transducers in the manufacturing process of molten materials including plastic. In this scenario, a piezo-electric transducer would be required to measure properties like liquid density at temperatures over 220 °C (c.f. [KSR+15] and [KŠM+13]). Besides adversely impacting on the accuracy of any measurement readings, the failure to adequately accommodate for a high-temperature regime can drive up production costs. Further references detailing the usage of ultrasonic transducers at high temperatures abound, and can be found for instance in [KMC+99], [KV21], [BPP79], [FWW89], [SKC07], [OJMS05], [HPH03] and [JLP00].

A second effort to model a piezo-electric transducer with the theory of evolutionary equations can be found in [Pic17]. This article focused on a coupled piezo-electric system without the influence of temperature. However, it did implement some complicated and interesting piezo-electromagnetic boundary dynamics, which we now recall. Presented in their original formulation (c.f. [AN11, Section 1] or [Pic17, Subsection 4.3.1]), the following piezo-electromagnetic *impedance boundary conditions*

$$n \times H - n \times \widetilde{Q}^* \partial_t u + n \times (E \times n) = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega,$$

$$T \cdot n - \widetilde{Q} (n \times E) + (1 + \widetilde{\alpha} \partial_t^{-1}) \partial_t u = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega,$$
(1.2)

were considered. We clarify the meaning of these boundary conditions before discussing the meaning of an impedance boundary condition. Broadly speaking (see Chapter 4 for the precise details) E and H are the electric and magnetic fields, respectively, whereas u is the displacement of the underlying elastic body, Ω , and T is a suitable realisation of the accompanying stress tensor. Here, n is the outward unit normal, whereas \tilde{Q} and $\tilde{\alpha}$ are given (continuous and linear) boundary mappings with

$$\widetilde{Q}: V_{\gamma_t} \to H^{1/2}(\partial \Omega)^3$$
 and $\widetilde{\alpha}: H^{1/2}(\partial \Omega)^3 \to H^{1/2}(\partial \Omega)^3$.

The boundary traces and spaces V_{γ_t} and $H^{1/2}(\partial\Omega)^3$ are later recalled and examined in detail (c.f. Proposition 3.1.6), but in essence allow us to translate different types of boundary data between both elastic and electromagnetic parts of the system. Specific regularity assumptions are made in [AN11, Section 2, p. 4] which ensure that the boundary conditions (1.2) are well-defined as equations on $L_2(\partial\Omega)$.

Impedance boundary conditions are also known as *Leontovich boundary conditions*, with much of the initial groundwork being set by M. Leontovich in the early 1940s (c.f. [Leo44]). At its core, an impedance boundary condition is one which establishes a relationship between the tangential components of the electric and magnetic fields. The exact nuance of this connection is underpinned by an impedance function or operator, which depends on the electromagnetic properties of the underlying material (c.f. [Sen60, Section 1). Leontovich boundary conditions are frequently implemented to more readily solve problems in electromagnetic scattering (see for instance [Ure14], [DAOC23] and [CC23]). More specifically, they enable one to ignore any internal complexity of the material being studied. Instead, one needs only to determine the electromagnetic fields on the surface of the medium (c.f. [Moh82] and [Hop95]). The inclusion of an impedance type boundary condition often looks to complicate the formulation of a problem. The specific impedance boundary conditions recalled above in (1.2) are mathematically stimulating since they are given as a separate PDE, posed on the boundary of the domain. For more details on electromagnetic impedance boundary conditions and the classical impedance operator, consult [LY12, Equation 1.40], [BK15, Subsection 4.1.5.1], [YI18, Chapter 1] and [BL22, Equation 1.31].

In order to accommodate for such complicated boundary dynamics, the author of [Pic17] deigned to use the mathematical framework provided by *abstract boundary data spaces* (c.f. [PTW16, Section 5.2], [PTW14, Section 4] and [Tro14, Subsection 2.2, Section 4]). This theory provides a means of treating boundary value problems which bypasses the need to assume any regularity of the boundary. This enables one to consider boundary value problems for arbitrary open sets. Far from being a purely academic exercise, the author of [Pic17] noted how their use of abstract boundary data space theory meant that the modelling of ultrasonic transducers with a fractal geometry (c.f. [OMOH08a], [MW11], [MMO+11], [AM15] and [BAM16]) was also covered by their system.

1.3 Research Aims

The overall goal of this thesis is to unite the disparate trajectories outlined in the previous section, and advance the modelling of ultrasonic transducers by evolutionary equations. More precisely, the aims of this thesis are to:

- 1. Extend the thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system used to model ultrasonic transducers presented in [MPTW16]. This will be achieved by applying the methodology and outlook of [PSTW16] and [Pic17]. In doing so, it is our aim to construct a model for ultrasonic transducers which takes into account *both* boundary dynamics (including impedance boundary conditions) and a high-temperature regime.
- 2. Identify those patterns of well-posed boundary behaviour covered by our extended system of thermo-piezo-electromagnetism. We will collate our findings into a catalogue, in an effort to make the identification of well-posed patterns of boundary dynamics clear and accessible to a broad audience.
- 3. Abstract from the piezo-electric impedance boundary conditions (1.2) to obtain a generalised impedance like boundary condition. We will also construct a novel example of nontrivial dynamic boundary conditions. These will involve the influence of heat at the boundary as well as the piezo-electromagnetic impedance effect of (1.2). As such, the example we have in mind will draw upon each of the thermal, elastic and electromagnetic aspects of our extended system.

As noted, the underlying example of impedance boundary conditions, (1.2), are of key interest to us. Indeed, they are interesting from a mathematical standpoint on account of their complexity, appearing as a separate PDE on the boundary. Moreover, there is very little in the way of literature which combines any notion of electromagnetic, elastic and thermal impedance. Indeed, the notion of thermal impedance exists, and its derivation mirrors that of electromagnetic impedance. Although, from applications it seems as if the form of any thermal impedance function is little more than a variation on the same scalar quotient (c.f. [BJRV⁺21] and the references therein). As far as the author is aware, there is nothing in the way of literature which addresses thermal impedance like boundary conditions involving a combination of Dirichlet and normal componential boundary data. As such, we are influenced by the shape of the underlying piezo-electromagnetic boundary dynamics from [AN11, Section 1], and driven to formulate and consider our own novel, generalised impedance like boundary conditions.

We will employ a nonstandard approach to our modelling efforts. It is common to first construct a model to a given problem before embarking on its thorough analysis. We, however, are not setting out with a specific problem in mind. Instead, our aim is to build an abstract model and derive assumptions on the material parameters required to obtain a well-posed system. By doing so, we will divine the form that well-posed problems might assume. In some way then, our route to modelling travels in the direction opposite to that which is more frequently pursued. We perform the analysis first before asking what specific phenomenon our system might model.

1.4 Outline of Thesis

The thesis is organised as follows. We begin in Chapter 2 with a concise tour of the essential theory of evolutionary equations. Our aim is to recall the key results and mathematical constructions required to make sense of the prototypical evolutionary equation, (1.1). The first key idea is covered in Section 2.1 and focuses on the aforementioned realisation of the time derivative, which will be used throughout the setting. In Section 2.2 we recall how to make sense of functions of this operator, and thus justify the expression $M(\partial_t)$ appearing in (1.1). The spatial operators to appear in our study are then covered in Section 2.3. These operators will eventually be used to formulate our A in (1.1). Finally, in Section 2.4 we recall and re-present the central solution theory encapsulated by *Picard's Theorem*, which appears as Theorem 2.4.4 in this work.

Our recollection of the necessary preliminary material continues in Chapter 3. Starting with Section 3.1 we succinctly review the well-known classical theory of boundary traces and spaces. This will afford us a clearer recollection of their abstract analogues the aforementioned abstract boundary data spaces — in Section 3.2. In Subsection 3.2.1 we compare both of the recalled classical and abstract perspectives on boundary traces, before setting the stage for their subsequent application in Subsection 3.2.2.

The aim of Chapter 4 is to formulate and present our extended model for thermopiezo-electromagnetism with boundary dynamics and a high-temperature regime. In Section 4.1 we recall the last preliminaries on congruence transforms, which will be needed in the proof of our systems well-posedness. In Section 4.2 we recall and re-prove the well-posedness result for the underlying thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system with homogeneous boundary conditions from [MPTW16, Theorem 3.1]. In the current work, this is re-presented in Theorem 4.2.1. By doing so, we also establish the fundamental material parameters and constituent relations which will underpin our own extended model. Additionally, we will highlight key modelling assumptions which will provide a reference point when discussing our own model. In Section 4.3 we establish our extended model for thermo-piezo-electromagnetism with boundary dynamics and a high-temperature regime. The goal of Section 4.4 is to address the question of our systems well-posedness, and this we do in the proof of the central solution theory of this thesis, Theorem 4.4.6.

Chapter 5, is devoted to the catalogue of well-posed patterns of boundary behaviour mentioned in our research aims. The construction of this catalogue will follow a systematic investigation into those patterns of boundary behaviour which lead to a well-posed system. We first set the stage for our investigation in Section 5.1 with the recollection of some additional prerequisites. In Section 5.2 we consider the possible inclusion and recovery of Robin, Dirichlet and Neumann boundary conditions from within our model. In Sections 5.3 and 5.4 we continue our investigation with a thorough analysis of different and complicated patterns of boundary behaviour. We classify the corresponding variations in boundary dynamics by different *subcases*, and regard them in detail in Subsections 5.3.1 to 5.3.3 and Subsections 5.4.1 to 5.4.3, respectively. Finally, in Section 5.5 we extend the piezo-electric impedance boundary conditions (1.2) to a novel example of thermo-piezo-electromagnetic boundary dynamics. We will then address the question of well-posedness for this specific example.

The final Chapter 6 summarises the achievements of the thesis before concluding with an outline of several possible avenues of future research.

Chapter 2

A Brief Tour of Evolutionary Equations

The aim of this chapter is to collect the key components of the theory of evolutionary equations needed to establish and analyse our model for thermo-piezo-electromagnetism. The main result of this chapter is *Picard's Theorem* (Theorem 2.4.4), which encapsulates the solution theory of evolutionary equations. On account of the open access publication of [STW22], we do not feel obliged to repeat the proofs of any of the results we now recall. The interested reader is invited to consult the proofs as indicated there and elsewhere. The seminal paper of Rainer Picard, [Pic09], is one such source that much of the material of this chapter can be traced back to. Other standard references for the field include [PM11] and [MPTW20]. For the most part we will follow the presentation of [STW22].

2.1 The Time Derivative

The first stop on our tour of evolutionary equations is the establishment of time differentiation as a normal operator. To that end we start by setting the mathematical stage of this thesis by recalling the Bochner–Lebesgue spaces. In what follows let (Ω, Σ, μ) be a σ -finite measure space. Standard references for these spaces include [Mik78], [DU77], [Yos95] as well as the more contemporary [ABHN11, Chapter 1] and [STW22, Section 3.1]. With the help of a particular Bochner–Lebesgue space, we will realise the time derivative as a normal operator. Sources for the time derivative in this context include [Pic89] and the more recent [STW22, Section 3.2]. We begin with two definitions (c.f. [STW22, Definitions p. 31]).

Definition 2.1.1. A function $f: \Omega \to X$ is called *simple* if ran(f) is finite and

$$f(t) = \sum_{x \in X} x \cdot \mathbb{1}_{A_{f,x}}(t)$$

where $A_{f,x} \coloneqq f^{-1}[\{x\}]$ is measurable and of finite measure if $x \in X \setminus \{0\}$. By $S(\mu; X)$ we denote the vector space of simple functions.

Definition 2.1.2. A function $f: \Omega \to X$ is called *Bochner-measurable* if there exists a sequence $(f_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ in $S(\mu; X)$ such that $\lim_{n \to \infty} f_n(t) = f(t)$ for μ -almost every $t \in \Omega$.

The next definition (c.f. [STW22, Definition p. 33]) introduces the spaces we alluded to above.

Definition 2.1.3. For $p \in [1, \infty]$ define

$$\mathcal{L}_p(\mu; X) \coloneqq \{ f \colon \Omega \to X; f \text{ Bochner-measurable }, \|f\|_X \in \mathcal{L}_p(\mu) \}$$

The Bochner–Lebesgue spaces are defined as $L_p(\mu; X) \coloneqq \mathcal{L}_p(\mu; X) / \sim$ where \sim denotes the equivalence relation of equality μ -almost everywhere.

As a generalisation of the scalar Lebesgue spaces, it is not surprising that many familiar results prevail in the setting of Bochner–Lebesgue spaces (c.f. [Yos95], [DU77], [Mik78] as well as the accessible [ABHN11, Chapter 1]). When equipped with the norm defined by (c.f. [ABHN11, p. 14])

$$\|f\|_p \coloneqq \left\{ \left(\int_{\Omega} \|f(t)\|_X^p \,\mathrm{d}\mu(t) \right)^{\frac{1}{p}}, \quad \text{if } p < \infty, \\ \operatorname{ess-sup}_{t \in \Omega} \|f(t)\|_X, \quad \text{if } p = \infty, \end{array} \right.$$

the Bochner–Lebesgue spaces become normed vector spaces. For $p \in [1, \infty]$ they are in fact Banach spaces. Moreover, when p = 2 and X = H is a Hilbert space, then so too is $L_2(\mu; H)$ with its inner product defined by

$$\langle f,g\rangle_{L_2(\mu;H)} \coloneqq \int_{\Omega} \langle f(t),g(t)\rangle_H \,\mathrm{d}\mu(t).$$

The proofs of the latter two claims follow in a manner directly analogous to that of their scalar counterparts (c.f. [STW22, Proposition 3.1.4]). Suppose now that $\nu \in \mathbb{R}$ and $A \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R})$, the Borel- σ -algebra of \mathbb{R} . We introduce the measure

$$\mu_{2,\nu}(A) \coloneqq \int_A \mathrm{e}^{-2\nu t} \,\mathrm{d}\lambda(t)$$

and define the exponentially weighted space

$$L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R};H) \coloneqq L_2(\mu_{2,\nu};H).$$

It is not hard to see that the inclusion of a given function f in $L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; H)$ is granted if and only if both f is Bochner-measurable and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \|f(t)\|_{H}^{2} \,\mathrm{d}\mu_{2,\nu}(t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \|f(t)\|_{H}^{2} \mathrm{e}^{-2\nu t} \,\mathrm{d}t$$

is finite. The space $L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; H)$ will allow us to realise the time derivative as a normal operator. To that end, we define a particular class of multiplication operators (c.f. [STW22, Definition p. 73]).

Definition 2.1.4. Let $V \colon \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{K}$ be a measurable function. We define the *multiplic-ation-by-V* operator as

$$V(\mathbf{m}): \operatorname{dom}(V(\mathbf{m})) \subseteq L_2(\mathbb{R}; H) \to L_2(\mathbb{R}; H)$$

 $f \mapsto (t \mapsto V(t)f(t))$

where

$$\operatorname{dom}(V(\mathbf{m})) \coloneqq \{ f \in L_2(\mathbb{R}; H); (t \mapsto V(t)f(t)) \in L_2(\mathbb{R}; H) \}$$

Moreover, whenever V is the identity operator on \mathbb{R} , then we will denote the operator $V(\mathbf{m})$ by \mathbf{m} alone, and refer to it as the *multiplication-by-the-argument operator*.

With this in mind, we continue by recalling the following proposition (c.f. [STW22, Corollary 3.2.5]) which deals with a specific multiplication operator.

Proposition 2.1.5. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}$. The mapping

$$\exp(-\nu \mathbf{m}) \colon L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; H) \to L_2(\mathbb{R}; H)$$
$$f \mapsto (t \mapsto \mathrm{e}^{-\nu t} f(t))$$

is unitary.

Following the presentation of [STW22, Definitions pp. 43–44, 46], we introduce the time derivative operator via the definition of its inverse. In the following definition we denote by '*' the usual operation of convolution.

Definition 2.1.6. Let $\nu \neq 0$.

- (i) We define the operator $I_{\nu} \colon L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; H) \to L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; H)$ by $I_{\nu} \coloneqq \mathbb{1}_{[0,\infty)} *$ if $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ and $I_{\nu} \coloneqq -\mathbb{1}_{(-\infty,0]} *$ if $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{<0}$.
- (ii) We define the *time derivative* on $L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; H)$ by $\partial_{t,\nu} \coloneqq I_{\nu}^{-1}$.
- (iii) Moreover, we define $\partial_{t,0} \coloneqq \exp(-\nu m)(\partial_{t,\nu} \nu) \exp(-\nu m)^{-1}$.

The properties of I_{ν} allow us to infer those of $\partial_{t,\nu}$. In particular, one readily obtains that $||I_{\nu}|| \leq 1/|\nu|$, that I_{ν} is injective and that $C_c^1(\mathbb{R}; H) \subseteq \operatorname{ran}(I_{\nu})$ (see [STW22, Proposition 3.2.3]). It then follows that $\partial_{t,\nu}$ is densely defined, closed and extends the action of the classical time derivative (for more details see [STW22, p. 45]). We could of course instead define the time derivative by a more rudimentary and standard means (c.f. [STW22, Proposition 4.1.1]).

Proposition 2.1.7. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}$ and $f, g \in L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; H)$. Then, $f \in \text{dom}(\partial_{t,\nu})$ and $\partial_{t,\nu}f = g$ if and only if for all $\phi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ we have

$$-\int_{\mathbb{R}}\phi'(t)f(t)\,\mathrm{d}t = \int_{\mathbb{R}}\phi(t)g(t)\,\mathrm{d}t$$

for almost every $t \in \mathbb{R}$.

Before recalling the last result of this subsection, we first recall the formal definition of the adjoint of an unbounded linear operator (see [RS81, VIII.1, p. 252]).

Definition 2.1.8. Let $A: \operatorname{dom}(A) \subseteq H \to H$ be a densely defined linear operator on a Hilbert space H. Then, $y \in \operatorname{dom}(A^*)$ if and only if there exists $z \in H$ for all $x \in \operatorname{dom}(A)$ such that $\langle Ax, y \rangle = \langle x, z \rangle$.

The next result (c.f. [STW22, Corollary 3.2.6]) establishes the most important properties of the time derivative.

Proposition 2.1.9. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}$. Then, the adjoint of the time derivative is the operator $\partial_{t,\nu}^* = -\partial_{t,\nu} + 2\nu$. Moreover, $\partial_{t,\nu}$ is a normal operator and $\operatorname{Re} \partial_{t,\nu} = \nu$.

The well-known spectral theorem for normal operators ensures that the time derivative is unitarily equivalent to a multiplication operator. The question as to the exact form of the unitary operator under which this equivalence is achieved provides us with the next stop on our tour.

2.2 The Fourier–Laplace Transformation and Material Law Operators

The (unitary) Fourier–Laplace transformation will allow us to obtain a spectral representation of the time derivative as a multiplication operator. By its usage, we will be able to assign a functional calculus to $\partial_{t,\nu}$. The class of functions we will apply to the time derivative is known as material law. The use of this class will allow us to encode physical properties within our eventual PDE system, and will encompass fundamental constitutive relations, specific material parameters and any underlying material couplings. The following use of the Fourier–Laplace transformation can be originally traced back to [Pic89], although, we will follow the presentation of [STW22, Sections 5.1 and 5.2]. The following material law and corresponding operator concepts can be found in [STW22, Section 5.3]. We recall the space $C_{\rm b}(\mathbb{R}; H) := \{f : \mathbb{R} \to H, \text{ continuous and bounded}\}$ together with the $\|\cdot\|_{\infty}$ -norm in preparation of the next definition (c.f. [STW22, Definition p. 67]).

Definition 2.2.1. Let H be a Hilbert space. We define the *Fourier transformation* on $L_2(\mathbb{R}; H)$ as the unique continuous extension onto $L_2(\mathbb{R}; H)$ of the operator

$$\mathcal{F} \colon L_1(\mathbb{R}; H) \cap L_2(\mathbb{R}; H) \to C_{\mathrm{b}}(\mathbb{R}; H)$$
$$f \mapsto \left(s \mapsto \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}st} f(t) \,\mathrm{d}t \right). \qquad \diamond$$

We emphasise that \mathcal{F} is unitary on $L_2(\mathbb{R}; H)$ on account of *Plancherel's Theorem* (see [STW22, Theorem 5.1.4]). Armed with the above definition we now define the Fourier-Laplace transformation (c.f. [STW22, Definition p. 72]).

Definition 2.2.2. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}$. The Fourier-Laplace transformation is defined by

$$\mathcal{L}_{\nu} \colon L_{2,\nu}\left(\mathbb{R}; H\right) \to L_{2}\left(\mathbb{R}; H\right)$$
$$f \mapsto \mathcal{F} \exp(-\nu \mathbf{m}) f.$$

As the composition of two unitary operators, it is clear that the Fourier–Laplace transformation is itself unitary. Moreover, for $\psi \in C_{c}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}; H) \subseteq L_{1}(\mathbb{R}; H)$ and $t \in \mathbb{R}$, we have

$$\left(\mathcal{L}_{\nu}\psi\right)(t) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-(\mathrm{i}t+\nu)s} \psi(s) \,\mathrm{d}s$$

As such, the Fourier–Laplace transformation can be thought of as a shifted version of the Fourier transform recalled above. As was hinted at, the Fourier–Laplace transform crucially yields a spectral representation of the time derivative as a multiplication operator (c.f. [STW22, Theorem 5.2.3] and recall Definition 2.1.4).

Theorem 2.2.3. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}$. Then $\partial_{t,\nu} = \mathcal{L}^*_{\nu}(\operatorname{im} + \nu)\mathcal{L}_{\nu}$ and $\sigma(\partial_{t,\nu}) = \{\operatorname{it} + \nu \colon t \in \mathbb{R}\}.$

In particular, the operator $im + \nu$ acts as multiplication by $t \mapsto it + \nu$. We next define the function class of interest (c.f. [STW22, Definition, p. 74]).

Definition 2.2.4. We call a mapping $M: \operatorname{dom}(M) \subseteq \mathbb{C} \to L(H)$ a material law if

- (i) $\operatorname{dom}(M) \subseteq \mathbb{C}$ open and M complex differentiable,
- (ii) there exists some $\nu \in \mathbb{R}$ such that the half-plane $\mathbb{C}_{\operatorname{Re}>\nu} \subseteq \operatorname{dom}(M)$ and

$$\|M\|_{\infty,\mathbb{C}_{\mathrm{Re}>\nu}} \coloneqq \sup_{z\in\mathbb{C}_{\mathrm{Re}>\nu}} \|M(z)\| < \infty.$$

Additionally, we define the *abscissa of boundedness of* M by

$$s_{b}(M) \coloneqq \inf\{\nu \in \mathbb{R} \colon \mathbb{C}_{\operatorname{Re}>\nu} \subseteq \operatorname{dom}(M) \text{ and } \|M\|_{\infty,\mathbb{C}_{\operatorname{Re}>\nu}} < \infty\}.$$

We now apply the spectral representation of the time derivative to this function class. The resulting operator family, together with their key properties, is summarised in the next result (c.f. [Pic09, Theorem 2.10], [STW22, Proposition 5.3.2 and Proposition 8.1.4]).

Proposition 2.2.5. Let $M: \operatorname{dom}(M) \subseteq \mathbb{C} \to L(H)$ be a material law and suppose that $\nu > s_{\mathrm{b}}(M)$. Then, the following statements hold true:

(i) The operator

$$M(\operatorname{im} + \nu) \colon L_2(\mathbb{R}; H) \to L_2(\mathbb{R}; H)$$
$$f \mapsto (t \mapsto M(\operatorname{it} + \nu)f(t))$$

is bounded.

(ii) The operator defined by

$$M(\partial_{t,\nu}) \coloneqq \mathcal{L}_{\nu}^* M(\operatorname{im} + \nu) \mathcal{L}_{\nu}$$

is continuous with $||M(\partial_{t,\nu})|| \leq ||M||_{\infty,\mathbb{C}_{\mathrm{Re}>\nu}}$.

- (iii) The operator $M(\partial_{t,\nu})$ is causal i.e. for all $a \in \mathbb{R}$ and for all $f, g \in L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; H)$ such that f = g on $(-\infty, a]$, then $M(\partial_{t,\nu})f = M(\partial_{t,\nu})g$ on $(-\infty, a]$.
- (iv) The operator $M(\partial_{t,\nu})$ is autonomous i.e. $M(\partial_{t,\nu})\tau_h = \tau_h M(\partial_{t,\nu})$ for each $h \in \mathbb{R}$,

where τ_h denotes the translation operator

$$\tau_h \colon L_{2,\nu}\left(\mathbb{R}; H\right) \to L_{2,\nu}\left(\mathbb{R}; H\right)$$
$$f \mapsto (t \mapsto f\left(t+h\right))$$

- Remark 2.2.6. (i) The operator defined in the second item of Proposition 2.2.5 will be referred to in the sequel as *material law operator*.
 - (ii) As indicated in our introduction, causality (see also [Pic09, Definitions 2.8, 2.9]) is a notion which ensures the physical meaningfulness and relevancy of our solutions. Many physical processes exhibit and evolve according to some inherent direction of time [Wau15, Section 0]. As a mathematical notion, causality provides one such means of modelling this phenomenon. In essence, causality means that previous and current outputs do not depend on any future inputs [JP00, Section 2, p. 4]. It turns out that one cannot avoid holomorphy in the definition of a material law, and nor can it be exempted in the construction of causal operators (for more details see [STW22, Chapter 8] or [Wau16a, Chapter 2]).

The next result (c.f. [STW22, Theorem 5.3.6]) demonstrates that the action of a material law operator is independent of the actual choice of ν . This result will help us to more readily prove the main result of this chapter in Section 2.4.

Theorem 2.2.7. Let $M: \operatorname{dom}(M) \subseteq \mathbb{C} \to L(H)$ be a material law. Then, for $\nu, \mu > s_{\mathrm{b}}(M)$ and $f \in L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; H) \cap L_{2,\mu}(\mathbb{R}; H)$ we have $M(\partial_{t,\nu})f = M(\partial_{t,\mu})f$.

2.3 Spatial Operators

We begin by defining the rudimentary spatial operators essential to our setting. We will later re-examine them when we come to consider boundary traces in Chapter 3 of this thesis. The standard definitions and results recalled here can be found in [STW22, Chapters 6 and 7]. A plethora of alternative sources for this material exist including the definitive references [Eva22], [Neč11], [Tem01], and [GR86].

2.3.1 Scalar Spatial Operators

We start by defining the scalar gradient, divergence and curl operators (c.f. [STW22, Definition p. 85]).

Definition 2.3.1. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be open. We define the operators

$$\operatorname{grad}_{c} \colon C^{\infty}_{c}(\Omega) \subseteq L_{2}(\Omega) \to L_{2}(\Omega)^{d}$$
$$\phi \mapsto (\partial_{j}\phi)_{j \in \{1,\dots,d\}} \quad \text{and}$$
$$\operatorname{div}_{c} \colon C^{\infty}_{c}(\Omega)^{d} \subseteq L_{2}(\Omega)^{d} \to L_{2}(\Omega)$$
$$(\phi_{j})_{j \in \{1,\dots,d\}} \mapsto \sum_{j \in \{1,\dots,d\}} \partial_{j}\phi_{j}$$

and set

 $\operatorname{grad}\coloneqq -\operatorname{div}_c^*,\quad \operatorname{div}\coloneqq -\operatorname{grad}_c^*,\quad \operatorname{grad}_0\coloneqq -\operatorname{div}^*\quad \operatorname{and}\quad \operatorname{div}_0\coloneqq -\operatorname{grad}^*.$

Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^3$ be open. We define the operator

$$\operatorname{curl}_{c} \colon C_{c}^{\infty}(\Omega)^{3} \subseteq L_{2}(\Omega)^{3} \to L_{2}(\Omega)^{3}$$
$$(\phi_{j})_{j \in \{1,2,3\}} \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} \partial_{2}\phi_{3} - \partial_{3}\phi_{2} \\ \partial_{3}\phi_{1} - \partial_{1}\phi_{3} \\ \partial_{1}\phi_{2} - \partial_{2}\phi_{1} \end{pmatrix}$$

and set

$$\operatorname{curl} \coloneqq \operatorname{curl}_{\operatorname{c}}^*$$
 and $\operatorname{curl}_0 \coloneqq \operatorname{curl}^*$.

The next result establishes fundamental properties of these operators (c.f. [STW22, Proposition 6.1.1]).

Proposition 2.3.2. The operators

 grad_0 , div_0 , div_0 , curl and curl_0

are each densely defined and closed. As such, the domains of these operators each form

a Hilbert space when taken with their respective graph norm.

Next, we clarify the notation we will use to specify the domains of these spatial operators. We define

$$H^{1}(\Omega) \coloneqq \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{grad}),$$
$$H^{1}_{0}(\Omega) \coloneqq \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{grad}_{0}),$$
$$H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega) \coloneqq \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{div}),$$
$$H_{0}(\operatorname{div}, \Omega) \coloneqq \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{div}_{0}),$$
$$H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega) \coloneqq \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{curl}) \quad \text{and}$$
$$H_{0}(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega) \coloneqq \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{curl}_{0}).$$

Each of these spaces will be familiar to the reader as the standard (spatial) Sobolev spaces. This point is made precise in the next result (c.f. [STW22, Theorem 6.1.2]).

Theorem 2.3.3. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be open. Let $f \in L_2(\Omega)$, $g \in L_2(\Omega)^d$, $F \in L_2(\Omega)^3$ and $G \in L_2(\Omega)^3$. Then, the following statements hold true:

(i) $f \in H^1(\Omega)$ and g = grad f if and only if for all $\phi \in C^{\infty}_{c}(\Omega)$ and $j \in \{1, \dots, d\}$

$$-\int_{\Omega} f \cdot \partial_j \phi = \int_{\Omega} g_j \cdot \phi.$$

- (ii) $f \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ and $g = \operatorname{grad}_0 f$ if and only if there exists a sequence $(f_k)_{k=1}^{\infty}$ in $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$ such that $f_k \to f$ in $L_2(\Omega)$ and $\operatorname{grad} f_k \to g$ in $L_2(\Omega)^d$ as $k \to \infty$.
- (*iii*) $g \in H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$ and $f = \operatorname{div} g$ if and only if for all $\phi \in C_{c}^{\infty}(\Omega)$

$$-\int_{\Omega} g \cdot \operatorname{grad} \phi = \int_{\Omega} f \cdot \phi.$$

(iv) $g \in H_0(\operatorname{div},\Omega)$ and $f = \operatorname{div}_0 g$ if and only if there exists a sequence $(g_k)_{k=1}^{\infty}$ in $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)^d$ such that $g_k \to g$ in $L_2(\Omega)^d$ and $\operatorname{div} g_k \to f$ in $L_2(\Omega)$ as $k \to \infty$.

(v) $F \in H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$ and $G = \operatorname{curl} F$ if and only if for all $\Phi \in C_{c}^{\infty}(\Omega)^{3}$

$$\int_{\Omega} F \cdot \operatorname{curl} \Phi = \int_{\Omega} G \cdot \Phi.$$

- (vi) $F \in H_0(\operatorname{curl},\Omega)$ and $G = \operatorname{curl}_0 F$ if and only if there exists a sequence $(F_k)_{k=1}^{\infty}$ in $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)^3$ such that $F_k \to F$ in $L_2(\Omega)^3$ and $\operatorname{curl} F_k \to G$ in $L_2(\Omega)^3$ as $k \to \infty$.
- Remark 2.3.4. (i) The second item in the statement of Theorem 2.3.3 highlights that dom (grad₀) is precisely the closure of $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$ when computed with respect to the $H^1(\Omega)$ -norm (i.e. the graph norm of grad c.f. [Eva22, Chapter 5, Theorem 2]). The fourth and sixth items above underline similar observations.
 - (ii) When $\partial\Omega$ enjoys sufficient regularity (e.g. when $\partial\Omega$ is Lipschitz) then membership of a function in either of $H_0^1(\Omega)$, $H_0(\operatorname{div},\Omega)$ or $H_0(\operatorname{curl},\Omega)$ necessitates the satisfaction of an appropriate homogeneous boundary condition (c.f. [Eva22, Chapter 5, Theorem 2] or [Tem01, Theorem 1.3]). More precisely, if $f \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ then f satisfies the Dirichlet boundary condition $f|_{\partial\Omega} = 0$ and thus vanishes at the boundary. Similarly, if $g \in H_0(\operatorname{div},\Omega)$ then g satisfies the Neumann boundary condition $g|_{\partial\Omega} \cdot n = 0$ where n denotes the outward unit normal. In words, this means that the normal component of g vanishes at the boundary. If $F \in H_0(\operatorname{curl},\Omega)$ then F satisfies the homogeneous boundary condition $F|_{\partial\Omega} \times n = 0$ with its tangential vector field vanishing at the boundary.
- (iii) If Ω is assumed only to be an open subset of \mathbb{R}^d , without the imposition of any boundary regularity, then one can still construct each of the spatial operators grad_0 , div_0 and curl_0 introduced above. On the one hand, that $H_0^1(\Omega)$, $H_0(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$ and $H_0(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$ are the closures of the respective C_c^{∞} -type spaces continues to hold true. On the other hand, the homogeneous boundary conditions indicated in the last item cannot be realised without the imposition of sufficient boundary regularity. Indeed, for an arbitrary open subset $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ the existence of the outward unit normal is not assured. In this case, the above homogeneous boundary conditions need to be taken in an abstract sense. This

observation is the starting point for considering particular generalised boundary conditions, which do not require the imposition of any boundary regularity. We will revisit this in Chapter 3. ∇

2.3.2 The Symmetric Gradient and Row-wise Divergence

Elasticity theory necessitates certain extensions of the scalar gradient and divergence operators encountered above. Recall that $\mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ denotes the space of real $d \times d$ square matrices. We start with two basic definitions (c.f. [STW22, Definition p. 103]).

Definition 2.3.5. We define the space of real symmetric square matrices by

$$\mathbb{R}^{d \times d}_{\text{sym}} \coloneqq \left\{ A \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d} \colon A = A^T \right\} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$$

 \Diamond

The subspace $\mathbb{R}^{d \times d}_{\text{sym}} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ is closed.

Definition 2.3.6. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be open. We define the space of real symmetric matrices of compactly supported continuously differentiable functions by

$$C_{c}^{\infty}(\Omega)_{\text{sym}}^{d \times d} \coloneqq C_{c}^{\infty}\left(\Omega; \mathbb{R}_{\text{sym}}^{d \times d}\right)$$
$$= \left\{ (\Phi_{jk})_{j,k \in \{1,\dots,d\}} \in C_{c}^{\infty}(\Omega)^{d \times d} : \forall j,k \in \{1,\dots,d\}, \ \Phi_{jk} = \Phi_{kj} \right\}$$

and the space of real symmetric matrices of square-integrable functions by

$$L_{2}(\Omega)_{\text{sym}}^{d \times d} \coloneqq L_{2}\left(\Omega; \mathbb{R}_{\text{sym}}^{d \times d}\right)$$
$$= \left\{ \left(\Phi_{jk}\right)_{j,k \in \{1,\dots,d\}} \in L_{2}(\Omega)^{d \times d} : \forall j,k \in \{1,\dots,d\}, \Phi_{jk} = \Phi_{kj} \right\}. \qquad \Diamond$$

We can now define the operators of interest (c.f. [STW22, Definition p. 104]).

Definition 2.3.7. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be open. We define the symmetric gradient as

$$\operatorname{Grad}_{c} \colon C_{c}^{\infty}(\Omega)^{d} \subseteq L_{2}(\Omega)^{d} \to L_{2}(\Omega)_{\operatorname{sym}}^{d \times d}$$
$$(\phi_{j})_{j \in \{1, \dots d\}} \mapsto \frac{1}{2} (\partial_{k} \phi_{j} + \partial_{j} \phi_{k})_{j,k \in \{1, \dots d\}}$$

and the *row-wise divergence* as

Div_c:
$$C_{c}^{\infty}(\Omega)_{\text{sym}}^{d \times d} \subseteq L_{2}(\Omega)_{\text{sym}}^{d \times d} \to L_{2}(\Omega)^{d}$$

 $(\Phi_{jk})_{j,k \in \{1,...d\}} \mapsto \left(\sum_{k=1}^{d} \partial_{k} \Phi_{jk}\right)_{j \in \{1,...d\}}$

Moreover, we define

$$\operatorname{Grad} \coloneqq -\operatorname{Div}_c^*, \quad \operatorname{Div} \coloneqq -\operatorname{Grad}_c^*, \quad \operatorname{Grad}_0 \coloneqq -\operatorname{Div}^* \quad \operatorname{and} \quad \operatorname{Div}_0 \coloneqq -\operatorname{Grad}^*. \quad \Diamond$$

The next result establishes the basic properties of these extended spatial operators. In both statement and proof, it is entirely analogous to Proposition 2.3.2.

Proposition 2.3.8. The operators

Grad,
$$Grad_0$$
, Div , and Div_0

are each densely defined and closed. As such, the domains of these operators each form a Hilbert space when taken with their respective graph norm.

As for the domains of these extended operators we define

$$H(\operatorname{Grad}, \Omega) := \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{Grad}),$$
$$H_0(\operatorname{Grad}, \Omega) := \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{Grad}_0),$$
$$H(\operatorname{Div}, \Omega) := \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{Div}) \quad \text{and}$$
$$H_0(\operatorname{Div}, \Omega) := \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{Div}_0).$$

The inclusion of a function in either of $H_0(\text{Grad}, \Omega)$ or $H_0(\text{Div}, \Omega)$ requires the satisfaction of a suitable (abstract) homogeneous boundary condition (c.f. Remark 2.3.4).

2.4 Solution Theory

Before re-presenting the central well-posedness result of evolutionary equations, Picard's Theorem (Theorem 2.4.4), we need to make some additional preparations. We first recall the following result (c.f. [STW22, Exercise 6.5]), which we will use in the proof of Theorem 2.4.4.

Proposition 2.4.1. Let H be a Hilbert space and $A: \operatorname{dom}(A) \subseteq H \to H$ be a skewselfadjoint linear operator. Additionally, let $M: \operatorname{dom}(M) \subseteq \mathbb{C} \to L(H)$ be holomorphic and, for $z \in \operatorname{dom}(M)$ and some $c \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$, such that $\operatorname{Re} M(z) \geq c$. Then, the mapping $\operatorname{dom}(M) \ni z \mapsto (M(z) + A)^{-1}$ is also holomorphic.

For what follows, we will also require the following auxiliary result which is redolent of the well-known lemma of Lax–Milgram (see [STW22, Proposition 6.3.1 and Remark 6.3.2]).

Proposition 2.4.2. Let H be a Hilbert space and $B: \operatorname{dom}(B) \subseteq H \to H$ be a densely defined and closed linear operator such that $\operatorname{dom}(B^*) \subseteq \operatorname{dom}(B)$. Assume that there exists $c \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ such that for all $\phi \in \operatorname{dom}(B)$ we have $\operatorname{Re}\langle \phi, B\phi \rangle_H \ge c \|\phi\|_H^2$. Then, $B^{-1} \in L(H)$ and $\|B^{-1}\| \le 1/c$.

Second, we clarify some notation and recall an additional result that we will use in the proof of Theorem 2.4.4. For a given Hilbert space $H, \nu \in \mathbb{R}$ and closed operator $A: \operatorname{dom}(A) \subseteq H \to H$ we define its corresponding lifted operator by

$$A_{\mu} \colon L_{2}(\mu; \operatorname{dom}(A)) \subseteq L_{2}(\mu; H) \to L_{2}(\mu; H)$$
$$[\Omega \ni \omega \mapsto f(\omega) \in \operatorname{dom}(A)] \mapsto [\Omega \ni \omega \mapsto Af(\omega) \in H].$$

The corresponding lifted operator is the extension of A to H-valued square-integrable functions. Moreover, for given σ -finite measure spaces $(\Omega_0, \Sigma_0, \mu_0)$ and $(\Omega_1, \Sigma_1, \mu_1)$ and unitary operator $\mathcal{F}: L_2(\mu_0) \to L_2(\mu_1)$, we define the (extended) measure-translating operator by

$$\mathcal{F}_H : L_2(\mu_0; H) \to L_2(\mu_1; H)$$
$$[\Omega_0 \ni \omega \mapsto f(\omega) \in H] \mapsto [\Omega_1 \ni \omega \mapsto \mathcal{F}f(\omega) \in H].$$

With these preparations one readily obtains the following (c.f. [STW22, Exercise 6.2]).

Proposition 2.4.3. Let H_0, H_1 be Hilbert spaces and $(\Omega_0, \Sigma_0, \mu_0), (\Omega_1, \Sigma_1, \mu_1)$ be σ finite measure spaces. For $i \in \{0, 1\}$ denote by A_{μ_i} the corresponding lifted operator
and by \mathcal{F}_{H_i} denote the measure-translating unitary operator. Then

$$\mathcal{F}_{H_1}A_{\mu_0}\mathcal{F}_{H_0}^* = A_{\mu_1}.$$

In the sequel we will make no distinction between A and its corresponding lifted operator, A_{μ} . We will denote both by A, leaving it to context to reveal which is meant.

Our summary of evolutionary equations now culminates with a re-presentation of the main solution theory of the field (c.f. [Pic09, Solution Theory, p. 1770] or [STW22, Theorem 6.2.1]).

Theorem 2.4.4. Let $\nu_0 \in \mathbb{R}$, H be a Hilbert space, $M: \operatorname{dom}(M) \subseteq \mathbb{C} \to L(H)$ be a material law such that $s_b(M) < \nu_0$ and $A: \operatorname{dom}(A) \subseteq H \to H$ be skew-selfadjoint. For $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\operatorname{Re} \geq \nu_0}$ assume that $\operatorname{Re} zM(z) \geq c$ for some $c \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$. Then, for all $\nu \geq \nu_0$ the operator $\partial_{t,\nu}M(\partial_{t,\nu}) + A$ is closable and

$$S_{\nu} \coloneqq \overline{(\partial_{t,\nu} M(\partial_{t,\nu}) + A)}^{-1} \in L\left(L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; H)\right).$$

Additionally, S_{ν} is such that $||S_{\nu}||_{L(L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R};H))} \leq 1/c$. Moreover, for all $F \in \operatorname{dom}(\partial_{t,\nu})$ we have $S_{\nu}F \in \operatorname{dom}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \cap \operatorname{dom}(A)$. Furthermore, S_{ν} is causal and eventually independent of ν i.e. for $\eta, \nu \geq \nu_0$ and $F \in L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R};H) \cap L_{2,\eta}(\mathbb{R};H)$ it follows that $S_{\nu}F = S_{\eta}F$.

Proof. Let $\nu \geq \nu_0$. First, we show that $\partial_{t,\nu} M(\partial_{t,\nu}) + A$ is closable for each choice of $\nu \geq \nu_0$. On account of unitary equivalence, we will instead establish that the operator (im +

 $\nu)M(\operatorname{im}+\nu)+A \text{ is closable. To that end, suppose } (u_n)_{n=1}^{\infty} \operatorname{in dom}((\operatorname{im}+\nu)M(\operatorname{im}+\nu)+A)$ and $f \in L_2(\mathbb{R}; H)$ such that $u_n \to 0$ and $((\operatorname{im}+\nu)M(\operatorname{im}+\nu)+A)u_n \to f \text{ in } L_2(\mathbb{R}; H)$ as $n \to \infty$. For arbitrary $R \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$, we have $\mathbb{1}_{[-R,R]}u_n \in \operatorname{dom}((\operatorname{im}+\nu)M(\operatorname{im}+\nu)+A)$. Moreover,

$$((\mathrm{im} + \nu)M(\mathrm{im} + \nu) + A)\mathbb{1}_{[-R,R]}u_n = \mathbb{1}_{[-R,R]}((\mathrm{im} + \nu)M(\mathrm{im} + \nu) + A)u_n$$

converges to $\mathbb{1}_{[-R,R]}f$ as $n \to \infty$. Compact support ensures that the operator (im + ν) $M(\text{im} + \nu)$) is bounded on $L_2([-R,R];H)$. Thus $(\text{im} + \nu)M(\text{im} + \nu) + A$ is closed on $L_2([-R,R];H)$ and it follows that $\mathbb{1}_{[-R,R]}f = 0$. As $R \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ was chosen arbitrarily, it follows that f = 0. As such, the operator $(\text{im} + \nu)M(\text{im} + \nu) + A$ is closable on $L_2(\mathbb{R};H)$. Now, let $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re} \geq \nu}$ and define $B(z) \coloneqq zM(z) + A$. It then follows that

$$\operatorname{dom}(B(z)) = \operatorname{dom}(zM(z)) \cap \operatorname{dom}(A) = \operatorname{dom}(A)$$

since we have assumed M to be a material law. As we have assumed A to be skewselfadjoint, it follows that A^* is a densely defined linear operator (for details see [STW22, Lemma 2.2.7]). Additionally, this assumption allows us to compute $B(z)^* = (zM(z))^* - A$ and obtain

$$\operatorname{dom}(B(z)^*) = \operatorname{dom}((zM(z))^*) \cap \operatorname{dom}(A) = \operatorname{dom}(A),$$

from which it follows that dom $(B(z)^*) = \text{dom}(B(z))$. As such, B(z) must also be densely defined and closed. Next, let $\phi \in \text{dom}(B(z))$ and use the remaining statement assumption to compute

$$\operatorname{Re}\langle\phi,B(z)\phi\rangle_{H} = \operatorname{Re}\langle\phi,zM(z)\phi\rangle_{H} \ge c\langle\phi,\phi\rangle_{H}.$$

By Proposition 2.4.2, it follows that $B(z)^{-1} \in L(H)$ with $||B(z)^{-1}|| \leq 1/c$. As such, the mapping

$$S: \mathbb{C}_{\operatorname{Re} \ge \nu} \ni z \mapsto B\left(z\right)^{-1}$$

assumes values in L(H). Moreover, S is holomorphic (c.f. Proposition 2.4.1) and is hence also a material law with $||S(\partial_{t,\nu})|| \leq 1/c$. Furthermore, $S(\partial_{t,\nu})$ is causal (c.f. Item (iii) of Proposition 2.2.5) and independent of the particular choice of ν (c.f. Theorem 2.2.7). Next, instead of showing that $S(\partial_{t,\nu}) = \overline{(\partial_{t,\nu}M(\partial_{t,\nu}) + A)}^{-1}$, we will instead equivalently (c.f. Proposition 2.4.3) show that

$$S(\operatorname{im} + \nu) = \overline{((\operatorname{im} + \nu)M(\operatorname{im} + \nu) + A)}^{-1}$$

We first show the inclusion $S(\operatorname{im} + \nu) \supseteq \overline{((\operatorname{im} + \nu)M(\operatorname{im} + \nu) + A)}^{-1}$. Let $(f, u) \in \overline{((\operatorname{im} + \nu)M(\operatorname{im} + \nu) + A)}^{-1}$. Since $\overline{((\operatorname{im} + \nu)M(\operatorname{im} + \nu) + A)}^{-1}$ is closed, there exists a sequence $((f_n, u_n))_{n=1}^{\infty}$ in $((\operatorname{im} + \nu)M(\operatorname{im} + \nu) + A)^{-1}$ such that $(f_n, u_n) \to (f, u)$ in $L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; H)^2$ as $n \to \infty$. For $n \in \mathbb{N}$ we have

$$f_n = (\operatorname{im} + \nu)M(\operatorname{im} + \nu)u_n + Au_n = B(\operatorname{im} + \nu)u_n$$

from which it follows that $(f_n, u_n) \in B(\operatorname{im} + \nu)^{-1} = S(\operatorname{im} + \nu)$. Since $S(\operatorname{im} + \nu)$ is closed, it then follows that $\lim_{n\to\infty} (f_n, u_n) = (f, u) \in S(\operatorname{im} + \nu)$ which yields the claim. Now consider the remaining inclusion, $S(\operatorname{im} + \nu) \subseteq \overline{((\operatorname{im} + \nu)M(\operatorname{im} + \nu) + A)}^{-1}$. Let $n \in \mathbb{N}, f \in L_2(\mathbb{R}; H)$ and define

$$g_n(\cdot) \coloneqq S\left(\operatorname{im} + \nu\right) \mathbb{1}_{[-n,n]}(\cdot)f(\cdot).$$

As $S(\operatorname{im} + \nu)$ is continuous, it is clear that $\lim_{n\to\infty} g_n = S(\operatorname{im} + \nu) f$. Moreover, for $n \in \mathbb{N}$ we have $g_n \in \operatorname{dom}((\operatorname{im} + \nu)M(\operatorname{im} + \nu))$. To see this, notice that $M(\operatorname{im} + \nu)g_n \in L_2(\mathbb{R}; H)$ as $M(\operatorname{im} + \nu) \in L(L_2(\mathbb{R}; H))$. Recall that the operator $(\operatorname{im} + \nu)$ is a priori unbounded since the induced multiplication factor $(\operatorname{it} + \nu)$ is unbounded in the limit as $t \to \infty$. As such, we need to confirm that

$$(\operatorname{im} + \nu)M(\operatorname{im} + \nu)g_n = \left[t \mapsto (\operatorname{it} + \nu)M(\operatorname{it} + \nu)S(\operatorname{it} + \nu)\mathbb{1}_{[-n,n]}(t)f(t)\right]$$

is well-defined in $L_2(\mathbb{R}; H)$. To that end we compute

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \left| (\mathrm{i}t+\nu)M(\mathrm{i}t+\nu)S(\mathrm{i}t+\nu) \mathbb{1}_{[-n,n]}(t)f(t) \right|^2 \mathrm{d}t$$
$$= \int_{[-n,n]} \left| (\mathrm{i}t+\nu)M(\mathrm{i}t+\nu)S(\mathrm{i}t+\nu)f(t) \right|^2 \mathrm{d}t,$$

which is finite on account of compact support. It also follows immediately from the definition of $S(\operatorname{im} + \nu)$ that $g_n(t) = S(\operatorname{it} + \nu)\mathbb{1}_{[-n,n]}(t)f(t) \in \operatorname{dom}(A)$ for almost every $t \in \mathbb{R}$. With this in mind, we next establish that $g_n \in L_2(\mathbb{R}; \operatorname{dom}(A))$. We compute

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\mathbb{R}} \|(it+\nu)M(it+\nu)g_{n}(t) + Ag_{n}(t)\|_{H}^{2} dt \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \|\left((it+\nu)M(it+\nu) + A\right)g_{n}(t)\|_{H}^{2} dt \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \|\left((it+\nu)M(it+\nu) + A\right)S\left(it+\nu\right)\mathbb{1}_{[-n,n]}(t)f(t)\|_{H}^{2} dt \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \|\mathbb{1}_{[-n,n]}(t)f(t)\|_{H}^{2} dt \\ &\leq \|f\|_{L_{2}(\mathbb{R};H)}^{2} \end{split}$$

from which it follows a posteriori that $g_n \in L_2(\mathbb{R}; \operatorname{dom}(A))$. Putting this all together, we have $g_n \in \operatorname{dom}((\operatorname{im} + \nu)M(\operatorname{im} + \nu) + A)$ as well as that

$$\left((\operatorname{im} + \nu)M(\operatorname{im} + \nu) + A\right)g_n(\cdot) = \mathbb{1}_{[-n,n]}(\cdot)f(\cdot)$$

almost everywhere. On passing to the limit on both sides of this equality, we obtain

$$\overline{(\mathrm{im} + \nu)M(\mathrm{im} + \nu) + A}S(\mathrm{im} + \nu)f = f.$$

This is equivalent to $(S(\operatorname{im} + \nu)f, f) \in \overline{(\operatorname{im} + \nu)M(\operatorname{im} + \nu) + A}$, which is in turn equivalent to $(f, S(\operatorname{im} + \nu)f) \in \overline{(\operatorname{im} + \nu)M(\operatorname{im} + \nu) + A}^{-1}$. Finally, we show that if $f \in \operatorname{dom}(\partial_{t,\nu})$ then $S_{\nu}f \in \operatorname{dom}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \cap \operatorname{dom}(A)$. Let $f \in \operatorname{dom}(\partial_{t,\nu})$. Then, by definition of the operators involved, it follows a posteriori that $(\operatorname{im} + \nu)\mathcal{L}_{\nu}f \in L_2(\mathbb{R}; H)$. For
$t \in \mathbb{R}$ we compute

$$AS(\mathrm{i}t+\nu)\mathcal{L}_{\nu}f(t) = A\left((\mathrm{i}t+\nu)M(\mathrm{i}t+\nu)+A\right)^{-1}\mathcal{L}_{\nu}f(t)$$
$$= \mathcal{L}_{\nu}f(t) - (\mathrm{i}t+\nu)M(\mathrm{i}t+\nu)S(\mathrm{i}t+\nu)\mathcal{L}_{\nu}f(t)$$

from which it follows a posteriori that $S(\operatorname{im} + \nu)\mathcal{L}_{\nu}f \in L_2(\mathbb{R}; \operatorname{dom}(A))$. By Proposition 2.4.3 it then follows that $S(\partial_{t,\nu})f \in L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; \operatorname{dom}(A))$. It follows similarly that $(\operatorname{im} + \nu)S(\operatorname{im} + \nu)\mathcal{L}_{\nu}f \in L_2(\mathbb{R}; H)$, from which we deduce that $S(\partial_{t,\nu})f \in L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; \operatorname{dom}(\partial_{t,\nu}))$ which shows the claim.

- Remark 2.4.5. (i) We specify some nomenclature and notation for what is to follow. Let H be a Hilbert space and $T \in L(H)$. If there exists some $c \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ such that $\operatorname{Re} T \geq c$, then we call T positive-definite. We will also refer to such a T as accretive. As such, we will refer to the condition $\operatorname{Re} T \geq c$ as the corresponding positive-definiteness or accretivity condition. If $T \in L(H)$ is additionally self-adjoint, then it is immediate that the accretivity condition simply reads $T \geq c$. Irrespective of whether T is selfadjoint or not, should the exact value of $c \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ prove irrelevant to us, we will instead write $T \gg 0$ for the positive-definiteness condition.
 - (ii) The accretivity condition in Theorem 2.4.4 could instead be formulated more rigorously as requiring $\operatorname{Re}\langle\phi, zM(z)\phi\rangle_H \geq c \|\phi\|_H^2$ for $\phi \in H$ and $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\operatorname{Re}\geq\nu}$ (see [STW22, Definition, p. 89]). ∇

Chapter 3

Classical and Abstract Trace Spaces

In this chapter we consider the problem of boundary traces. We begin by recapping the well established theory for classical traces in the case of a bounded Lipschitz domain, $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$. This will allow us to properly motivate and introduce abstract boundary trace spaces which will prove to be an incredibly useful tool in what follows for the remainder of this thesis. In particular, they will allow us to formulate and discuss boundary value problems for arbitrary *open* subsets, $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$.

3.1 Classical Trace Spaces

In this section we recall the classical boundary traces for the spatial operators considered in Section 2.3. Even though we will formulate our thermo-piezo-electromagnetic model with tools from an abstract boundary trace theory, the classical perspective still serves as an important motivation. The notions and results recalled here are entirely standard and already familiar from the study of PDEs. As such, most of the results recalled here are done so without proof. Definitive references for this material include [Neč11], [Tar07], [Eva22, Section 5.5], [Tem01, Chapters 1, 2], [Soh12, Chapter 1] and [GR86, Chapters 1, 2]. Useful summaries of the key ideas used here can be found, for example, in [ABDG98, Section 2] and [TW09, Section 13.6]. For boundary traces relating to $H(\text{curl}, \Omega)$, the key reference is [BCS02]. However, there are also the accessible presentations afforded by [PSTW16, Section 2] and [WS13, Section 4]. For boundary traces relating to the gradient and divergence, we base our present presentation in particular on that of the contemporary references [GR86], [Tem01] and [KA03].

We begin by recalling a density result (c.f. [GR86, Theorem 2.4], [Tem01, Theorem 1.1], [KA03, Theorem 3.6] or [STW22, Theorems 12.1.1, 12.2.1]).

Proposition 3.1.1. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be a bounded Lipschitz domain. The set

$$\mathcal{D} \coloneqq \left\{ \phi \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R} \colon \exists \, \psi \in C_c^\infty(\mathbb{R}^d) \colon \psi|_\Omega = \phi \right\}$$

is dense in $H^{1}(\Omega)$. Moreover, the set \mathcal{D}^{d} is dense in $H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$.

We first recall the boundary trace of $H^1(\Omega)$ (c.f. [KA03, Theorem 3.6], [MQS21, Theorem A.12] or [BF12, Theorem III.2.19]).

Proposition 3.1.2. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be a bounded Lipschitz domain. The operator

$$\gamma \colon \mathcal{D} \subseteq H^1(\Omega) \to L_2(\partial\Omega)$$
$$u \mapsto u|_{\partial\Omega}$$

is linear, densely defined and continuous. Thus, γ admits a unique continuous extension to $H^1(\Omega)$, again denoted by γ .

- Remark 3.1.3. (i) The boundary trace of $H^1(\Omega)$ is more commonly referred to in the literature as the *Dirichlet trace*.
 - (ii) The Dirichlet trace (as presented) fails in general to be surjective. This is usually remedied by restricting its codomain to $\operatorname{ran}(\gamma) =: H^{1/2}(\partial\Omega)$. Doing so allows us to characterise the space of possible boundary values for $H^1(\Omega)$ functions. Indeed, it follows that $H^{1/2}(\partial\Omega)$ together with the norm

$$\|\gamma f\|_{H^{1/2}(\partial\Omega)} \coloneqq \inf_{g \in H^1(\Omega)} \left\{ \|g\|_{H^1(\Omega)} \colon \gamma g = \gamma f \right\}$$

is isomorphic (by a quotient space argument for $H^1(\Omega)/\ker(\gamma)$) to $(\ker \gamma)^{\perp_{H^1(\Omega)}}$, and is thus itself a Hilbert space. For more details, see for instance [KA03, pp. 358–359].

(iii) It is not hard to see that $\ker(\gamma) = H_0^1(\Omega) = \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{grad}_0)$. Indeed, this is precisely the space of those H^1 -functions with vanishing trace, known also as trace-zero functions (c.f. Item (i) from Remark 2.3.4).

In the following let n denote the outer unit normal. We next consider the boundary trace of $H(\text{div}, \Omega)$, known more commonly as the *Neumann trace* (c.f. [KA03, p. 360, Theorem 6.13], [MQS21, Theorem A.14] or [BF12, p. 248]).

Proposition 3.1.4. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be a bounded Lipschitz domain. The operator

$$\gamma_{\cdot n} \colon \mathcal{D}^d \subseteq H (\operatorname{div}, \Omega) \to H^{1/2} (\partial \Omega)' \eqqcolon H^{-1/2} (\partial \Omega)$$
$$q \mapsto (\gamma q) \cdot n$$

is linear, densely defined and continuous. Thus, $\gamma_{\cdot n}$ admits a unique continuous extension to $H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$, again denoted by $\gamma_{\cdot n}$. Additionally, $\gamma_{\cdot n}$ is surjective. Furthermore, for $f \in H^1(\Omega)$ and $q \in H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$ we have the integration by parts formula

$$\langle \operatorname{div} q, f \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)} + \langle q, \operatorname{grad} f \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^d} = (\gamma \cdot nq) (\gamma f).$$
 (3.1)

It is well known that the boundary traces recalled for $H^1(\Omega)$ and $H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$ can even be used to establish suitable boundary traces for $H(\operatorname{Grad}, \Omega)$ and $H(\operatorname{Div}, \Omega)$ (c.f. [GSN86], [DD12, Chapter 7] or [BF12, pp. 248–249, Lemma IV.3.3]).

Proposition 3.1.5. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be a bounded Lipschitz domain. Then,

$$H(\operatorname{Grad},\Omega) \simeq H^1(\Omega)^d$$
 and $H(\operatorname{Div},\Omega) \simeq H(\operatorname{div},\Omega)^d \cap L_2(\Omega)^{d \times d}_{\operatorname{sym}} \subseteq H(\operatorname{div},\Omega)^d$.

Thus, the (d-dimensional) Dirichlet trace

$$\gamma \colon H\left(\mathrm{Grad},\Omega\right) \to H^{1/2}\left(\partial\Omega\right)^d$$
$$(u_i)_{i=1}^d \mapsto (u_i|_{\partial\Omega})_{i=1}^d$$

is linear, continuous and surjective. Moreover, the (d-dimensional) Neumann trace

$$\gamma_{\cdot n} \colon H \left(\text{Div}, \Omega \right) \to H^{-1/2} \left(\partial \Omega \right)^d$$
$$\left(\Phi_{i,j} \right)_{i,j=1}^d \mapsto \left((\gamma \Phi_{i,j}) \cdot n \right)_{i,j=1}^d$$

is linear, continuous and surjective. Furthermore, for $f \in H(\text{Grad}, \Omega)$ and $q \in H(\text{Div}, \Omega)$ we have the integration by parts formula

$$\langle \operatorname{Div} q, f \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^d} + \langle q, \operatorname{Grad} f \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^{d \times d}_{\operatorname{sym}}} = \sum_{i=1}^d (\gamma_{\cdot n} q) (\gamma f).$$
 (3.2)

In preparation for the last boundary traces we will require, we introduce the space

$$L_{2}^{\tau}(\partial\Omega) \coloneqq \left\{ f \in L_{2}(\partial\Omega)^{3} : f \cdot n = 0 \right\}$$

of tangential vector fields on the boundary, $\partial\Omega$. We consider two boundary traces of $H(\text{curl}, \Omega)$ (c.f. [PSTW16, Definition 2.15, Remark 2.4], [BCS02, Section 2] or [WS13, Section 4]).

Proposition 3.1.6. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^3$ be a bounded Lipschitz domain. We define the tangential trace and tangential components trace operators as

$$\gamma_{\tau} \colon H^{1}(\Omega)^{3} \subseteq H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega) \to \operatorname{ran}(\gamma_{\tau}) \subseteq L_{2}^{\tau}(\partial\Omega)$$
$$q \mapsto (\gamma q) \times n \tag{3.3}$$

and

$$\pi_{\tau} \colon H^{1}(\Omega)^{3} \subseteq H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega) \to \operatorname{ran}(\pi_{\tau}) \subseteq L_{2}^{\tau}(\partial\Omega)$$
$$q \mapsto -n \times (n \times \gamma q),$$
(3.4)

respectively. The image spaces $ran(\gamma_{\tau}) \eqqcolon V_{\gamma}$ and $ran(\pi_{\tau}) \eqqcolon V_{\pi}$ are Hilbert spaces when considered together with the respective norms

$$\|q\|_{V_{\gamma}} \coloneqq \inf_{p \in H^1(\Omega)^3} \left\{ \|\gamma_{\tau}p\|_{H^{1/2}(\partial\Omega)^3} \colon \gamma_{\tau}p = q \right\}$$

and

$$\|q\|_{V_{\pi}} \coloneqq \inf_{p \in H^1(\Omega)^3} \left\{ \|\pi_{\tau}p\|_{H^{1/2}(\partial\Omega)^3} \colon \pi_{\tau}p = q \right\}$$

Both γ_{τ} and π_{τ} are linear, surjective, densely defined and continuous and thus can be uniquely and continuously extended to operators

$$\gamma_{\tau} \colon H\left(\operatorname{curl},\Omega\right) \to V'_{\pi} \quad and \quad \pi_{\tau} \colon H\left(\operatorname{curl},\Omega\right) \to V'_{\pi}.$$

Furthermore, for $p, q \in H^1(\Omega)^3$ we have the integration by parts formula

$$\langle \operatorname{curl} p, q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} + \langle p, \operatorname{curl} q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} = \langle \pi_\tau p, \gamma_\tau q \rangle_{L_2^\tau(\partial\Omega)}.$$
(3.5)

3.2 Abstract Boundary Data Spaces

The notion of an abstract boundary trace space was first introduced in [PTW16, Section 5.2], and provides a means of bypassing boundary regularity requirements when addressing boundary value problems. This is of course in direct contrast to the classical situation recalled in the previous section, where one had to at least assume $\partial\Omega$ Lipschitz. We now recall the main ideas and results from the theory of abstract boundary data spaces, which we will employ when formulating our own model for thermo-piezoelectromagnetism with boundary dynamics. Indeed, the importance that these spaces hold for us cannot be understated. Whilst the ideas and results considered here can be originally traced back to [PTW16, Section 5.2], they were also more recently treated in [Pic17, Section 4.1] and [STW22, Chapter 12]. Useful summaries can also be found in [PTW14, Section 4] and [Tro14, Subsection 2.2, Section 4].

We start with the recollection of an elementary result, which we will use frequently in the sequel (c.f. [PTW15, Lemma 3.2], [STW22, Lemma 11.3.3]).

Lemma 3.2.1. Let H be a Hilbert space and $V \subseteq H$ a closed subspace. Let the operator

$$\iota_V: V \to H$$
$$x \mapsto x,$$

denote the canonical embedding of V into H. Then, $\iota_V \iota_V^* : H \to H$ is the orthogonal projection on V and $\iota_V^* \iota_V : V \to V$ is the identity on V.

Proof. First determine the form of ι_V^* . Let $x \in H$ with decomposition x = y + z for $y \in V$ and $z \in V^{\perp}$. Suppose $v \in V$ and compute

$$\langle \iota_V v, x \rangle_H = \langle v, y \rangle_H = \langle v, \pi_V x \rangle_H,$$

where $\pi_V : H \to H$ denotes the *genuine* orthogonal projection on V. The action of ι_V^* can thus be identified with that of π_V . We next determine $\iota_V \iota_V^*$ and compute

$$\iota_V \iota_V^* x = \iota_V \pi_V x = y.$$

As ι_V is the canonical embedding of V into H, this computation realises y as an element of H and establishes that $\iota_V \iota_V^*$ is well-defined as a mapping from H to H. Boundedness follows immediately with $\|\iota_V \iota_V^*\| \leq 1$. Let $x_1, x_2 \in H$ with decompositions $x_1 = y_1 + z_1$ and $x_2 = y_2 + z_2$ for $y_1, y_2 \in V$ and $z_1, z_2 \in V^{\perp}$. Then, compute

$$\langle \iota_V \iota_V^* x_1, x_2 \rangle_H = \langle y_1, y_2 + z_2 \rangle_H = \langle y_1, y_2 \rangle_H = \langle y_1 + z_1, y_2 \rangle_H = \langle x_1, \iota_V \iota_V^* x_2 \rangle_H.$$

Hence $\iota_V \iota_V^*$ is selfadjoint. Idempotency follows from direct computation. The claim for $\iota_V^* \iota_V : V \to V$ also follows immediately from direct computation.

Remark 3.2.2. The use of genuine in the preceding proof might seem superfluous, but it is important to distinguish between the true orthogonal projection and an operator whose action merely coincides with it. Indeed an orthogonal projection is defined as a bounded, selfadjoint idempotent operator. One immediately encounters issues upon endeavouring to establish these properties for ι_V^* . We highlight this latter point with an elementary example.

Example 3.2.1. Let H_1, H_2 and H_3 be Hilbert spaces and denote by \mathcal{H} the Hilbert space formed by their direct sum. Suppose $T \in L(\mathcal{H})$ with block operator representation

$$T = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & t_{22} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & t_{33} \end{pmatrix},$$
 (3.6)

for selfadjoint and invertible $t_{22} \in L(H_2)$ and $t_{33} \in L(H_3)$. Clearly T is selfadjoint and we can decompose $\mathcal{H} = \ker(T) \oplus \operatorname{ran}(T)$, with $\ker(T) = H_1$ and $\operatorname{ran}(T) = H_2 \oplus H_3$. In this case, $\iota_{\operatorname{ran}(T)}$ is the operator

$$\iota_{\operatorname{ran}(T)} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 1_{H_2} & 0 \\ 0 & 1_{H_3} \end{pmatrix} : \operatorname{ran}(T) \to \mathcal{H}$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} x_2 \\ x_3 \end{pmatrix} \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ x_2 \\ x_3 \end{pmatrix}$$
(3.7)

where 1_{H_2} and 1_{H_3} are the identity operators on H_2 and H_3 , respectively. Its adjoint is

$$\iota_{\operatorname{ran}(T)}^{*} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1_{H_{2}} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1_{H_{3}} \end{pmatrix} : \mathcal{H} \to \operatorname{ran}(T)$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} y_{1} \\ y_{2} \\ y_{3} \end{pmatrix} \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} y_{2} \\ y_{3} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(3.8)

From here we determine

$$\iota_{\operatorname{ran}(T)}^* \iota_{\operatorname{ran}(T)} = \begin{pmatrix} 1_{H_2} & 0\\ 0 & 1_{H_3} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (3.9)$$

which is indeed the identity operator on ran(T), and

$$\iota_{\operatorname{ran}(T)}\iota_{\operatorname{ran}(T)}^{*} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1_{H_{2}} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1_{H_{3}} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (3.10)$$

which is the genuine orthogonal projector along ran (T) in \mathcal{H} . Whilst the action of $\iota^*_{\operatorname{ran}(T)}$ coincides with that of $\iota_{\operatorname{ran}(T)}\iota^*_{\operatorname{ran}(T)}$, the operator $\iota^*_{\operatorname{ran}(T)}$ is neither selfadjoint nor idempotent. In fact, it cannot be selfadjoint and fails to be idempotent since the product $\iota^*_{\operatorname{ran}(T)}\iota^*_{\operatorname{ran}(T)}$ is undefined. \bigtriangleup

Recall the spatial operators introduced in Section 2.3 together with their respective domains. We begin by detailing the following orthogonal complements (c.f. [PTW16, Lemma 5.1] or [STW22, Proposition 12.2.4]).

Proposition 3.2.3. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be open. Then

$$\begin{split} H_0^1\left(\Omega\right)^{\perp_{H^1(\Omega)}} &= \left\{ u \in H^1(\Omega) \colon \operatorname{grad} u \in \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{div}), \operatorname{div} \operatorname{grad} u = u \right\}, \\ H_0\left(\operatorname{div},\Omega\right)^{\perp_{H(\operatorname{div},\Omega)}} &= \left\{ q \in H\left(\operatorname{div},\Omega\right) \colon \operatorname{div} q \in \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{grad}), \operatorname{grad}\operatorname{div} q = q \right\}, \\ H_0\left(\operatorname{Grad},\Omega\right)^{\perp_{H(\operatorname{Grad},\Omega)}} &= \left\{ u \in H(\operatorname{Grad},\Omega) \colon \operatorname{Grad} u \in \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{Div}), \operatorname{Div}\operatorname{Grad} u = u \right\}, \\ H_0\left(\operatorname{Div},\Omega\right)^{\perp_{H(\operatorname{Div},\Omega)}} &= \left\{ q \in H\left(\operatorname{Div},\Omega\right) \colon \operatorname{Div} q \in \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{Grad}), \operatorname{Grad}\operatorname{Div} q = q \right\} \end{split}$$

and when d = 3

$$H_0\left(\operatorname{curl},\Omega\right)^{\perp_{H(\operatorname{curl},\Omega)}} = \left\{ q \in H\left(\operatorname{curl},\Omega\right): \operatorname{curl} q \in H\left(\operatorname{curl},\Omega\right), -\operatorname{curl}\operatorname{curl} q = q \right\}$$

Proof. We only compute $H_0(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)^{\perp_{H(\operatorname{curl},\Omega)}}$ as the other characterisations follow analogously. Suppose $q \in H_0(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)^{\perp_{H(\operatorname{curl},\Omega)}}$. By definition of the orthogonal complement, it follows for all $p \in H_0(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$ that

$$0 = \langle p, q \rangle_{H(\operatorname{curl},\Omega)} = \langle p, q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} + \langle \operatorname{curl}_0 p, \operatorname{curl} q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3}.$$

Here, we have recalled curl $|_{H_0(\text{curl},\Omega)} = \text{curl}_0$. We reformulate the above equality for

all $p \in H_0(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$ as

$$\langle \operatorname{curl}_0 p, \operatorname{curl} q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} = - \langle p, q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3}.$$

Recall that $y \in \text{dom}(\text{curl}_0^*)$ if and only if there exists $z \in L_2(\Omega)^3$ for all $x \in \text{dom}(\text{curl}_0)$ such that $\langle \text{curl}_0 x, y \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} = \langle x, z \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3}$ (c.f. Definition 2.1.8). This implies that $\text{curl} q = y \in \text{dom}(\text{curl}_0^*)$ and that $-q = \text{curl}_0^* \text{curl} q$. Recalling that curl is closed (c.f. Proposition 2.3.2), together with $\text{curl}_0 \coloneqq \text{curl}^*$ (c.f. Definition 2.3.1), allows us to deduce the claim.

Remark 3.2.4. The spaces formed from the orthogonal complements in Proposition 3.2.3 are precisely our abstract boundary data spaces. We introduce the notation

$$H_0^1(\Omega)^{\perp_{H^1(\Omega)}} \coloneqq \operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{grad}),$$
$$H_0(\operatorname{div},\Omega)^{\perp_{H(\operatorname{div},\Omega)}} \rightleftharpoons \operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{div}),$$
$$H_0(\operatorname{Grad},\Omega)^{\perp_{H(\operatorname{Grad},\Omega)}} \rightleftharpoons \operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad}),$$
$$H_0(\operatorname{Div},\Omega)^{\perp_{H(\operatorname{Div},\Omega)}} \rightleftharpoons \operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Div}) \text{ and}$$
$$H_0(\operatorname{curl},\Omega)^{\perp_{H(\operatorname{curl},\Omega)}} \coloneqq \operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{curl})$$

where "BD" is naturally suggestive of "boundary data". Using the characterisations provided by Proposition 3.2.3, we might equivalently regard our boundary data spaces as the null spaces

$$BD (grad) = N (1 - \operatorname{div} \operatorname{grad}),$$
$$BD (\operatorname{div}) = N (1 - \operatorname{grad} \operatorname{div}),$$
$$BD (\operatorname{Grad}) = N (1 - \operatorname{Div} \operatorname{Grad}),$$
$$BD (\operatorname{Div}) = N (1 - \operatorname{Grad} \operatorname{Div}) \text{ and}$$
$$BD (\operatorname{curl}) = N (1 + \operatorname{curl} \operatorname{curl}).$$

In the literature the use of this notation is common, for instance, to [PTW16] and [Pic17]. ∇

The next result summarises what happens when we restrict our spatial operators to their corresponding abstract boundary data space (c.f. [PTW16, Theorem 5.2] or [STW22, Proposition 12.4.1]).

Proposition 3.2.5. The mappings

$$grad_{BD} \colon BD (grad) \to BD (div)$$
$$u \mapsto grad u,$$
$$div_{BD} \colon BD (div) \to BD (grad)$$
$$q \mapsto div q,$$
$$Grad_{BD} \colon BD (Grad) \to BD (Div)$$
$$u \mapsto Grad u,$$
$$Div_{BD} \colon BD (Div) \to BD (Grad)$$
$$q \mapsto Div q \quad and$$
$$curl_{BD} \colon BD (curl) \to BD (curl)$$
$$q \mapsto curl q$$

are unitary with $\operatorname{div}_{BD}^* = \operatorname{grad}_{BD}$, $\operatorname{Div}_{BD}^* = \operatorname{Grad}_{BD}$ and $\operatorname{curl}_{BD}^* = -\operatorname{curl}_{BD}$.

Proof. We prove the assertion for curl_{BD} only as the other assertions follow from an analogous reasoning. We first show that curl_{BD} is well-defined and assumes values in BD (curl). Suppose $q \in BD$ (curl). By Proposition 3.2.3 it then follows that $\operatorname{curl} q \in \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{curl})$ and that $-\operatorname{curl}\operatorname{curl} q = q$. Applying the operator curl to the latter equality yields

$$-\operatorname{curl}\operatorname{curl}\operatorname{curl} q = \operatorname{curl} q.$$

As the right-hand side resides in $H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$, it follows a posteriori that the left-hand side must reside there also. Thus, we deduce that $\operatorname{curl}\operatorname{curl} q \in H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$ also. Renaming $\hat{q} \coloneqq \operatorname{curl} q$, we obtain

$$-\operatorname{curl}\operatorname{curl}\hat{q} = \hat{q}$$

with $\operatorname{curl} \hat{q} \in H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$, which yields the claim. We next show that curl_{BD} is unitary.

We first establish that curl_{BD} preserves the norm. Let $q \in BD$ (curl) and compute

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \operatorname{curl} q, \operatorname{curl} q \rangle_{\mathrm{BD}(\operatorname{curl})} &= \langle \operatorname{curl} q, \operatorname{curl} q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} + \langle \operatorname{curl} \operatorname{curl} q, \operatorname{curl} \operatorname{curl} q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} \\ &= \langle \operatorname{curl} q, \operatorname{curl} q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} + \langle -q, -q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} \\ &= \langle q, q \rangle_{\mathrm{BD}(\operatorname{curl})}. \end{aligned}$$

In the second equality we have used the characterisation provided by the assumption that $q \in BD$ (curl) (c.f. Proposition 3.2.3). The surjectivity of curl_{BD} follows from the fact that it is in fact bijective. Indeed, noting that curl_{BD} is defined everywhere on BD (curl) and such that $-\operatorname{curl}\operatorname{curl} q = q$ for $q \in BD$ (curl), we infer that curl_{BD} is bijective with $\operatorname{curl}_{BD}^{-1} = -\operatorname{curl}_{BD}$. Thus, curl_{BD} is unitary. This in fact yields skew-selfadjointness as well. Since curl_{BD} unitary, we have $\operatorname{curl}_{BD}^* = \operatorname{curl}_{BD}$. \Box

Remark 3.2.6. In [PTW16] and [Pic17] the notation curl is encountered in place of $curl_{BD}$. We will also bear in mind the original (equivalent) formulation of the above operators as

 $grad_{BD} \coloneqq \iota_{div}^* \operatorname{grad} \iota_{grad},$ $\operatorname{div}_{BD} \coloneqq \iota_{grad}^* \operatorname{div} \iota_{div},$ $\operatorname{Grad}_{BD} \coloneqq \iota_{Div}^* \operatorname{Grad} \iota_{Grad},$ $\operatorname{Div}_{BD} \coloneqq \iota_{Grad}^* \operatorname{Div} \iota_{Div} \text{ and}$ $\operatorname{curl}_{BD} \coloneqq \iota_{curl}^* \operatorname{curl} \iota_{curl}$

as introduced in [PTW16, Section 5.2] and recalled, for instance, in [Pic17, Section 4.1]. Having such an explicit formulation to hand, in which one can work directly with the properties of the orthogonal projectors and canonical embeddings (c.f. Lemma 3.2.1) involved, will prove useful in the sequel. ∇

In the current abstract scenario we can even formulate integration by parts formulae analogous to (3.1), (3.2) and (3.5) (c.f. [STW22, Proposition 12.4.2]).

Proposition 3.2.7. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$. For $u \in H^1(\Omega)$ and $q \in H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$ we have

$$\langle \operatorname{div} q, u \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)} + \langle q, \operatorname{grad} u \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^d} = \left\langle \operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\operatorname{div}}^* q, \iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^* u \right\rangle_{\mathrm{BD}(\operatorname{grad})}$$

$$= \left\langle \iota_{\operatorname{div}}^* q, \operatorname{grad}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^* u \right\rangle_{\mathrm{BD}(\operatorname{div})}.$$

$$(3.11)$$

Moreover, for $u \in H(\text{Grad}, \Omega)$ and $q \in H(\text{Div}, \Omega)$ we have

$$\langle \operatorname{Div} q, u \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^d} + \langle q, \operatorname{Grad} u \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^{d \times d}_{\operatorname{sym}}} = \langle \operatorname{Div}_{\operatorname{BD}} \iota^*_{\operatorname{Div}} q, \iota^*_{\operatorname{Grad}} u \rangle_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})}$$

$$= \langle \iota^*_{\operatorname{Div}} q, \operatorname{Grad}_{\operatorname{BD}} \iota^*_{\operatorname{Grad}} u \rangle_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Div})}.$$

$$(3.12)$$

If d = 3, then for $q, p \in H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$ we have

$$\langle \operatorname{curl} q, p \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} - \langle q, \operatorname{curl} p \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} = \langle \operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota^*_{\operatorname{curl}} q, \iota^*_{\operatorname{curl}} p \rangle_{\mathrm{BD}(\operatorname{curl})}$$

$$= - \langle \iota^*_{\operatorname{curl}} q, \operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota^*_{\operatorname{curl}} p \rangle_{\mathrm{BD}(\operatorname{curl})} .$$

$$(3.13)$$

Proof. We prove the third assertion relating to curl. The remaining assertions follow by analogy. Suppose $p, q \in H(\text{curl}, \Omega)$. Consider the decompositions $q = q_0 + q_1$ and $p = p_0 + p_1$ for $q_0, p_0 \in H_0(\text{curl}, \Omega), q_1 = \iota_{\text{curl}}^* q$ and $p_1 = \iota_{\text{curl}}^* p$. By the action of the orthogonal projector, we have $q_1, p_1 \in \text{BD}(\text{curl})$ (c.f. Lemma 3.2.1). Compute

$$\begin{split} &\langle\operatorname{curl} q,p\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} - \langle q,\operatorname{curl} p\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} \\ &= \langle\operatorname{curl}_0 q_0,p\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} + \langle\operatorname{curl} q_1,p\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} - \langle q_0,\operatorname{curl} p\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} - \langle q_1,\operatorname{curl} p\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} \\ &= \langle\operatorname{curl} q_1,p\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} - \langle q_1,\operatorname{curl} p\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} \\ &= \langle\operatorname{curl} q_1,p_0\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} + \langle\operatorname{curl} q_1,p_1\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} - \langle q_1,\operatorname{curl}_0 p_0\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} - \langle q_1,\operatorname{curl} p_1\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} \\ &= \langle\operatorname{curl} q_1,p_1\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} - \langle q_1,\operatorname{curl} p_1\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} \\ &= \langle\operatorname{curl} q_1,p_1\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} + \langle\operatorname{curl}\operatorname{curl} q_1,\operatorname{curl} p_1\rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} \\ &= \langle\operatorname{curl} q_1,p_1\rangle_{BD(\operatorname{curl})} \\ &= \langle\operatorname{curl}_{BD}\iota_{\operatorname{curl}}^*q,\iota_{\operatorname{curl}}^*p\rangle_{BD(\operatorname{curl})} \,. \end{split}$$

In the first and fourth equalities we have applied the adjoint (c.f. Definition 2.3.1). In the sixth equality we have used the corresponding boundary data space characterisation (c.f. Proposition 3.2.3). The outstanding equality follows from applying $\operatorname{curl}_{BD}^*$ (c.f. Proposition 3.2.5).

Remark 3.2.8. Comparing the above abstract integration by parts formulae with their classical counterparts reveals something of a relation between the two perspectives. Take for instance the first integration by parts formula, (3.11). On comparison with (3.1), it could be argued that $\operatorname{div}_{BD} \iota_{\operatorname{div}}^*$ ought to be taken as the formal replacement of the Neumann trace, $\gamma_{\cdot n}$. At the same time, it would seem like $\iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^*$ should formally replace the Dirichlet trace, γ . On account of the latter observation, this would seem like a natural pair of replacements to make. At the same time however, (3.11) would also suggest that $\gamma_{\cdot n}$ could be replaced by $\iota_{\operatorname{div}}^*$ and γ by $\operatorname{grad}_{BD} \iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^*$. It is still unclear as to how precisely the abstract boundary traces introduced should be considered as generalisations of the classical ones recalled earlier. This is why we talk about *formal* replacements and not generalisations. We will take this observation further in the next subsection.

3.2.1 Comparing Classical and Abstract Boundary Spaces

In this subsection we survey the deeper connection between the classical and abstract boundary trace spaces. Whilst Proposition 3.2.7 can be elementarily compared with each of (3.1), (3.2) and (3.5), we want to examine how exactly the abstract spaces considered can be regarded as an abstraction of the classical trace spaces regarded earlier. The next result clarifies this (c.f. [STW22, Theorem 12.4.3], [PTW14, Theorem 4.5] or [Tro14, Corollary 4.4]).

Theorem 3.2.9. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be a bounded Lipschitz domain. Then the operators

$$\begin{split} \gamma|_{\mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{grad})} &: \mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{grad}) \to H^{1/2}(\partial\Omega) \,, \\ \gamma_{\cdot n}|_{\mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{div})} &: \mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{div}) \to H^{-1/2}(\partial\Omega) \,, \\ \gamma|_{\mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{Grad})} &: \mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{Grad}) \to H^{1/2}(\partial\Omega)^d \quad and \\ \gamma_{\cdot n}|_{\mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{Div})} &: \mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{Div}) \to H^{-1/2}(\partial\Omega)^d \end{split}$$

are bounded and bijective. When d = 3, then the operators

$$\gamma_{\tau}|_{\mathrm{BD(curl)}} \colon \mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{curl}) \to V'_{\pi} \text{ and}$$

 $\pi_{\tau}|_{\mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{curl})} \colon \mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{curl}) \to V'_{\tau}$

are bounded and injective.

Proof. We prove the assertion for the tangential trace. We first show that $\ker(\gamma_{\tau}) = H_0(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$. For the first inclusion, suppose $q \in H_0(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$. Then, there exists a sequence $(\phi_n)_{n=1}^{\infty}$ in $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)^3$ such that $\phi_n \to q$ in $H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$ as $n \to \infty$ (c.f. Theorem 2.3.3). By continuity of γ_{τ} and Item (iii) from Proposition 3.1.2, $0 = \gamma_{\tau}\phi_n \to \gamma_{\tau}q$ as $n \to \infty$. For the second inclusion, assume $p, q \in H^1(\Omega)^3$ such that $\gamma_{\tau}q = 0$. Using the integration by parts formula (3.5) yields

$$\langle \operatorname{curl} p, q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} - \langle p, \operatorname{curl} q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} = \langle \pi_\tau p, \gamma_\tau q \rangle_{L_2^\tau(\partial\Omega)} = 0,$$

which we reformulate as

$$\langle \operatorname{curl} p, q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3} = \langle p, \operatorname{curl} q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^3}.$$

This implies that $q \in \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{curl}^*) = \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{curl}_0)$ (c.f. Definition 2.1.8). By definition of $\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{curl}) = H_0(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)^{\perp_{H(\operatorname{curl},\Omega)}}$ (c.f. Remark 3.2.4), it follows that $\operatorname{ker}(\gamma_{\tau}|_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{curl})}) = \{0\}$. Hence $\gamma_{\tau}|_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{curl})}$ injective. The continuity of the restricted trace $\gamma_{\tau}|_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{curl})}$ follows from the continuity of γ_{τ} . The density of $H^1(\Omega)^3$ in $H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$ allows us to deduce the claim for $p, q \in H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$. The claim for the tangential components trace follows by direct analogy. Surjectivity of $\gamma|_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{grad})}$ follows by definition of $H^{1/2}(\partial\Omega) = \operatorname{ran}(\gamma)$. Surjectivity of $\gamma_{\cdot n}|_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{div})}$ follows from Proposition 3.1.4. The assertions for $\gamma|_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})}$ and $\gamma_{\cdot n}|_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Div})}$ follow analogously. \Box

Remark 3.2.10. Both of the restricted tangential and tangential components traces can in fact be made bijective. This is done in [BCS02, Theorem 4.1] by replacing the target spaces V'_{τ} and V'_{π} with a particular pair of corresponding subspaces. The technical details are left to the interested reader to consider in the aforenoted reference. ∇ Theorem 3.2.9 affords us a particularly precise perspective on the connection between the classical and abstract boundary spaces introduced. Under sufficient boundary regularity assumptions, Theorem 3.2.9 emphasises that there is *no* difference between the boundary values obtained from either the classical or abstract perspective (at least with respect to the restricted Dirichlet and Neumann traces). A similar but more restricted view can be afforded to the boundary values of $H(\text{curl}, \Omega)$ in light of Remark 3.2.10. In either case, it is interesting to observe how the above restrictions of the classical traces arise as the natural mappings between both spaces (and perspectives) of boundary values.

Taking this discussion further, let us consider the relation between the classical and abstract traces themselves. The following is based on (c.f. [Pic17, p. 11, (16)]). Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be a bounded Lipschitz domain, and suppose $f \in H^1(\Omega)$ and $q \in H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$. Recalling the integration by parts formula (3.11), we test against $\iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^* f$ in the inner product and compute

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \iota_{\text{grad}}^* f, \operatorname{div}_{\text{BD}} \iota_{\text{div}}^* q \rangle_{\text{BD}(\text{grad})} \\ &= \langle f, \operatorname{div} q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)} + \langle \operatorname{grad} f, q \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)}^{d} \\ &= \langle \gamma f, \gamma \cdot n q \rangle_{L_2(\partial \Omega)} \\ &= \langle (\gamma \iota_{\text{grad}}) \iota_{\text{grad}}^* f, (\gamma \cdot n \iota_{\text{div}}) \iota_{\text{div}}^* q \rangle_{L_2(\partial \Omega)} \\ &= \langle (\gamma \iota_{\text{grad}}) \iota_{\text{grad}}^* f, R_{H^{1/2}}^{-1} (\gamma \cdot n \iota_{\text{div}}) \iota_{\text{div}}^* q \rangle_{H^{1/2}(\partial \Omega)} \\ &= \langle \iota_{\text{grad}}^* f, (\gamma \iota_{\text{grad}})^* R_{H^{1/2}}^{-1} (\gamma \cdot n \iota_{\text{div}}) \iota_{\text{div}}^* q \rangle_{\text{BD}(\text{grad}}). \end{aligned}$$
(3.14)

The second equality is the classical integration by parts formula (3.1). Having assumed sufficient boundary regularity, it follows that the two different formulae must coincide. In the fourth equality we follow the dual space perspective by invoking the Riesz mapping, $R_{H^{1/2}}^{-1}$. For arbitrary $q \in H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$ it follows that

$$\operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{div}}^{*} q = (\gamma \iota_{\mathrm{grad}})^{*} R_{H^{1/2}}^{-1} (\gamma \cdot_{n} \iota_{\mathrm{div}}) \iota_{\mathrm{div}}^{*} q$$

$$\iff R_{H^{1/2}} ((\gamma \iota_{\mathrm{grad}})^{*})^{-1} \operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{div}}^{*} q = (\gamma \cdot_{n} \iota_{\mathrm{div}}) \iota_{\mathrm{div}}^{*} q$$

$$= \gamma \cdot_{n} q.$$

$$(3.15)$$

This can be taken as further motivation to replace the Neumann trace, $\gamma_{\cdot n}$, by the operator div_{BD} ι_{div}^* (c.f. Remark 3.2.8). Recalling that ran(div_{BD}) \subseteq BD(grad) (c.f. Proposition 3.2.5), it would seem that the operator $(\gamma \iota_{grad})^* R_{H^{1/2}}^{-1}$ arises to compensate for this fact. As such, it is hard to consider these formal replacements as proper generalisations of the corresponding classical traces. Computations similar to (3.14) are provided in [Pic17, Subsection 4.3.1] which further motivate the replacement by $\text{Div}_{\text{BD}} \iota_{\text{Div}}^*$ and $\text{curl}_{\text{BD}} \iota_{\text{curl}}^*$ of $\gamma_{\cdot n}$ and γ_{τ} , respectively.

There are other examples which highlight the need for such a compensation. In [STW22, Proposition 12.5.3] the Robin boundary condition $\gamma \cdot H = -i \gamma u$, for $H \in H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$ and $u \in H^1(\Omega)$ on a bounded Lipschitz domain, is considered. However, this boundary condition turns out not to be the same as $\operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota^*_{\mathrm{BD}(\operatorname{div})} H = -i \iota^*_{\mathrm{BD}(\operatorname{grad})} u$. For more insight, consider the examples regarded in [PTW16, Section 6], [Tro14, Section 5] and [PTW14, Section 5].

3.2.2 The Application of Abstract Boundary Traces

In this subsection we gather together the tools necessary to encode boundary dynamics directly within an evolutionary equation. To that end we will rely heavily on the notions and methodology introduced in [PSTW16, Sections 1, 2.3.2]. As we next outline, successfully encoding any boundary dynamics within an evolutionary system will precipitate an extension of the evolutionary equation of interest. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be open. For a given evolutionary equation

$$\left(\partial_{t,\nu}M\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)+A\right)\begin{pmatrix}u\\v\end{pmatrix}=\begin{pmatrix}f\\g\end{pmatrix}\in L_{2,\nu}\left(\mathbb{R};H_1\oplus H_2\right)$$

we will consider the extended system

$$\left(\partial_{t,\nu}M\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)+A\right)\begin{pmatrix}u\\v\\\tau_v\end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix}f\\g\\h\end{pmatrix} \in L_{2,\nu}\left(\mathbb{R};H_1\oplus H_2\oplus H_{\text{trace}}\right).$$
 (3.16)

Here, H_{trace} is an auxiliary Hilbert space upon which we will formulate boundary dynamics pertaining to the underlying evolutionary system. In the context of abstract boundary trace spaces, H_{trace} can be any of the boundary data spaces recalled in Proposition 3.2.3. Both the material law operator $M(\partial_{t,\nu})$ and spatial operator A will need to be suitably extended to accommodate for the introduction of H_{trace} , as well as the boundary condition to be formulated there. Whilst it is entirely possible to use classical boundary trace spaces to arrive at an analogous extension, we will focus solely on the application of abstract boundary data spaces to that end. In order to properly realise this extension, we first recall some additional preparations. In what follows, let X and Y be Hilbert spaces. We begin with a definition (c.f. [STW22, Definition, p. 133] or [PSTW16, Definition 1.3]).

Definition 3.2.11. Let $C: \operatorname{dom}(C) \subseteq X \to Y$ be a densely defined and closed linear operator. We define the operator $C^\diamond: Y \to \operatorname{dom}(C)'$ by $C^\diamond := C' \circ R_Y$ where C' denotes the dual to C.

Remark 3.2.12. (i) By definition we have

$$(C^{\diamond}y)(x) = (C'(R_Yy))(x) = (R_Yy)(Cx) = \langle y, Cx \rangle_Y$$

for $x \in \text{dom}(C)$ and $y \in Y$.

(ii) Particular properties of the operator C^{\diamond} follow immediately by definition or direct computation (c.f. [STW22, Proposition 9.2.2]). Indeed, it is not hard to see that C^{\diamond} is linear, bounded and such that $C^* \subseteq C^{\diamond}$. Thus, the action of C^{\diamond} in some way generalises that of C^* . The operator $(C^*)^{\diamond} \colon X \to \operatorname{dom}((C^*)')$ is called the *extrapolated operator* of C. One can also show that $C \subseteq (C^*)^{\diamond}$, so that the action of $(C^*)^{\diamond}$ similarly generalises that of C. ∇

In the following we specialise to when the target Hilbert space Y is given as a direct sum of Hilbert spaces. We consider $Y = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} Y_i$, where for $i \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$, Y_i is itself a Hilbert space. For $i \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$ we define $C_i \coloneqq \iota_{Y_i}^* C$ (c.f. Lemma 3.2.1), and obtain

$$Cx = C_1 x \oplus \dots \oplus C_n x = \begin{pmatrix} C_1 x \\ \vdots \\ C_n x \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} C_1 \\ \vdots \\ C_n \end{pmatrix} x \in \begin{pmatrix} Y_1 \\ \vdots \\ Y_n \end{pmatrix} = Y$$
(3.17)

for $x \in X$. The column operators arising here provide a hint as to the form of the extension to be employed in the formulation of the extended evolutionary equation (3.16). We next consider how to compute the adjoint of such an operator. This point is encapsulated in the next two vitally important results. The first can be found as [PSTW16, Theorem 1.6].

Theorem 3.2.13. Let $C: \operatorname{dom}(C) \subseteq X \to Y$ be a densely defined and closed linear operator such that (3.17) holds for $x \in X$. Then

$$C^* = \begin{pmatrix} C_1^\diamond & \cdots & C_n^\diamond \end{pmatrix} \cap (Y \oplus X)$$
$$= \left\{ ((y_1, \dots, y_n), x) \in Y \oplus X : x = \sum_{i=1}^n C_i^\diamond y_i \in X \right\}.$$

Proof. We first determine the form of C^{\diamond} here. Let $x \in \text{dom}(C)$ and $y \in Y = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} Y_i$. It follows by definition of $(\cdot)^{\diamond}$ that

$$(C^{\diamond}y)(x) = \langle y, Cx \rangle_Y = \sum_{i=1}^n \langle y_i, C_ix \rangle_{Y_i} = \sum_{i=1}^n (C_i^{\diamond}y_i)(x).$$

Thus, $C^{\diamond}y = \sum_{i=1}^{n} C_{i}^{\diamond}y_{i}$ with $C^{\diamond} = \begin{pmatrix} C_{1}^{\diamond} & \cdots & C_{n}^{\diamond} \end{pmatrix}$. As for the first inclusion of the remaining claim, it is clear by definition that both $C^{*} \subseteq C^{\diamond}$ and $C^{*} \subseteq Y \oplus X$. Thus,

$$C^* \subseteq \begin{pmatrix} C_1^\diamond & \cdots & C_n^\diamond \end{pmatrix} \cap (Y \oplus X).$$

For the second inclusion, suppose $(y, x) \in Y \oplus X$. Then, by definition of the adjoint

(c.f. Definition 2.1.8),

$$(y,x) \in C^* \iff \forall \phi \in \operatorname{dom}(C), \ \langle y, C\phi \rangle_Y = \langle x, \phi \rangle_X$$
$$\iff \forall \phi \in \operatorname{dom}(C), \ (C^\diamond y) \ (\phi) = \langle x, \phi \rangle_X,$$

from which it follows that $x = C^{\diamond} y = \sum_{i=1}^{n} C_i^{\diamond} y_i \in X.$

Our second crucial result can be found as [PSTW16, Corollary 1.8], and its proof follows immediately from the preceding theorem.

Corollary 3.2.14. Let $C: \operatorname{dom}(C) \subseteq X \to Y$ be a densely defined and closed linear operator such that (3.17) holds for $x \in X$. Assume there exists a densely defined and closed linear operator \mathring{C}_1 such that

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathring{C}_1 \\ 0 \\ \vdots \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \subseteq \begin{pmatrix} C_1 \\ C_2 \\ \vdots \\ C_n \end{pmatrix} = C.$$

Then,

$$C^* = C^\diamond \cap \begin{pmatrix} \mathring{C}_1^* & 0 & \cdots & 0 \end{pmatrix} \subseteq \begin{pmatrix} \mathring{C}_1^* & 0 & \cdots & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

With these initial preparations to hand, we can now collect those results which will allow us to arrive at the extension indicated in (3.16). We first recall [PSTW16, Lemma 2.22], which provides characterisations of the operators $(\iota_{\text{grad}}^*)^{\diamond}, (\iota_{\text{Grad}}^*)^{\diamond}$ and $(\iota_{\text{curl}}^*)^{\diamond}$.

Lemma 3.2.15. We have

$$(\iota_{\text{grad}}^*)^\diamond = (1 + \text{grad}^\diamond \text{grad}) \iota_{\text{grad}},$$
$$(\iota_{\text{Grad}}^*)^\diamond = (1 + \text{Grad}^\diamond \text{Grad}) \iota_{\text{Grad}} \text{ and }$$
$$(\iota_{\text{curl}}^*)^\diamond = (1 + \text{curl}^\diamond \text{curl}) \iota_{\text{curl}}.$$

Proof. We derive the first equality only, with the others following by direct analogy.

The assertion will follow immediately by definition of $(\cdot)^{\diamond}$ and the graph norm. For $\psi \in H^1(\Omega)$ and $\phi \in BD$ (grad), compute

$$\begin{split} \left(\iota_{\text{grad}}^{*}\right)^{\diamond}(\phi)(\psi) &= \langle \phi, \iota_{\text{grad}}^{*}\psi \rangle_{\text{BD}(\text{grad})} \\ &= \langle \iota_{\text{grad}}\phi, \psi \rangle_{H^{1}(\Omega)} \\ &= \langle \iota_{\text{grad}}\phi, \psi \rangle_{L_{2}(\Omega)} + \langle \text{grad}\, \iota_{\text{grad}}\phi, \text{grad}\, \psi \rangle_{L_{2}(\Omega)^{d}} \\ &= (1 + \text{grad}^{\diamond}\,\text{grad})\,(\iota_{\text{grad}}\phi)(\psi). \end{split}$$

Our next result is an auxiliary one and will help us to more readily prove the main result of this subsection, Theorem 3.2.17.

Lemma 3.2.16. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be open. Suppose $\psi \in H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$. Then, the following statements are equivalent:

- (i) $(\operatorname{div} + \operatorname{grad}^\diamond) \psi = 0$,
- (*ii*) $\psi \in H_0(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$,
- (*iii*) $\iota_{\rm div}\iota_{\rm div}^*\psi = 0.$

Suppose $\psi \in H(\text{Div}, \Omega)$. Then, the following statements are equivalent:

- (i) $(\operatorname{Div} + \operatorname{Grad}^{\diamond}) \psi = 0$,
- (*ii*) $\psi \in H_0(\text{Div}, \Omega)$,
- (*iii*) $\iota_{\text{Div}}\iota^*_{\text{Div}}\psi = 0.$

Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^3$ be open and suppose $\psi \in \text{dom}(\text{curl})$. Then, the following statements are equivalent:

- (i) $(\operatorname{curl}^{\diamond} \operatorname{curl}) \psi = 0$,
- (*ii*) $\psi \in \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{curl}_0)$,
- (*iii*) $\iota_{\text{curl}}\iota_{\text{curl}}^*\psi = 0.$

Proof. We show the chain of equivalences for $\psi \in H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$ only. The other sets of equivalences follow by direct analogy. Suppose $\psi \in H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$ is such that

$$(\operatorname{div} + \operatorname{grad}^\diamond) \psi = 0.$$

For $\phi \in H^1(\Omega)$, compute

$$\begin{aligned} 0 &= (\operatorname{div} + \operatorname{grad}^{\diamond}) (\psi)(\phi) \\ &= (\operatorname{div} \psi) (\phi) + (\operatorname{grad}^{\diamond} \psi) (\phi) \\ &= \langle \operatorname{div} \psi, \phi \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)} + \langle \psi, \operatorname{grad} \phi \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^d}, \end{aligned}$$

which we reformulate as

$$\langle \psi, \operatorname{grad} \phi \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^d} = -\langle \operatorname{div} \psi, \phi \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)}.$$

We have $\psi \in \text{dom}(\text{grad}^*) = H_0(\text{div},\Omega)$ if and only if there exists $z \in L_2(\Omega)$ for all $x \in H^1(\Omega)$ such that $\langle \psi, \text{grad} x \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)^d} = \langle z, x \rangle_{L_2(\Omega)}$ (c.f. Definition 2.1.8). Choosing $z := -\text{div} \psi \in L_2(\Omega)$ and $x := \phi \in H^1(\Omega)$, it follows that $\psi \in H_0(\text{div},\Omega)$. The implication $(ii) \implies (i)$, on the other hand, follows immediately. Since $\iota_{\text{div}}\iota_{\text{div}}^*$ is the orthogonal projection onto BD (div) (c.f. Lemma 3.2.1), the remaining equivalence between (ii) and (iii) is also immediate. \Box

Our main result for this subsection is the following (c.f. [PSTW16, Theorem 2.24]).

Theorem 3.2.17. We have the inclusion $\begin{pmatrix} \text{grad} \\ \iota_{\text{grad}}^* \end{pmatrix}^* \subseteq (-\operatorname{div} 0), \text{ and }$

$$\operatorname{dom}\left(\begin{pmatrix} \operatorname{grad} \\ \iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^* \end{pmatrix}^* \right) = \left\{ (q, \tau_q) \in \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{div}) \times \operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{grad}) \colon \iota_{\operatorname{div}}^* T + \operatorname{grad}_{\operatorname{BD}} \tau_q = 0 \right\}.$$

Moreover, we have the inclusion $\begin{pmatrix} -\operatorname{Grad} \\ \iota_{\operatorname{Grad}}^* \end{pmatrix}^* \subseteq (\operatorname{Div} 0), \text{ and }$

$$\operatorname{dom}\left(\begin{pmatrix}-\operatorname{Grad}\\\iota_{\operatorname{Grad}}^*\end{pmatrix}^*\right) = \left\{(T,\tau_T) \in \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{Div}) \times \operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{grad}) : \iota_{\operatorname{Div}}^*T - \operatorname{Grad}_{\operatorname{BD}}\tau_T = 0\right\}.$$

Furthermore, we have the inclusion $\begin{pmatrix} \operatorname{curl} \\ \iota^*_{\operatorname{curl}} \end{pmatrix}^* \subseteq (\operatorname{curl} 0), \text{ and }$

dom
$$\left(\begin{pmatrix} \operatorname{curl} \\ \iota_{\operatorname{curl}}^* \end{pmatrix}^* \right) = \{ (H, \tau_H) \in \operatorname{dom}(\operatorname{curl}) \times \operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{curl}) \colon \iota_{\operatorname{curl}}^* H + \operatorname{curl}_{\operatorname{BD}} \tau_H = 0 \}.$$

Proof. We prove the assertion for the extended column operator relating to the scalar gradient and divergence only. The other assertions follow analogously. Recalling that $H_0^1(\Omega) \subseteq H^1(\Omega)$, it is clear that we have

$$\begin{pmatrix} \operatorname{grad}_0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \subseteq \begin{pmatrix} \operatorname{grad} \\ \iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^* \end{pmatrix}.$$

Applying Corollary 3.2.14, we obtain

$$\begin{pmatrix} \operatorname{grad} \\ \iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^* \end{pmatrix}^* \subseteq \begin{pmatrix} \operatorname{grad}_0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}^* = \begin{pmatrix} -\operatorname{div} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

On the other hand, from Theorem 3.2.13 it follows that $(q, \tau_q) \in \operatorname{dom}\left(\begin{pmatrix} \operatorname{grad} \\ \iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^* \end{pmatrix}^*\right)$ if and only if $q \in H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$, and

$$-\operatorname{div} q = \operatorname{grad}^{\diamond} q + (\iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^*)^{\diamond} \tau_q$$
$$= \operatorname{grad}^{\diamond} q + (1 + \operatorname{grad}^{\diamond} \operatorname{grad}) \iota_{\operatorname{grad}} \tau_q.$$

Here we have used Lemma 3.2.15 to obtain the second equality. Next, we reformulate

the latter equality as

$$-\operatorname{div} q - \operatorname{grad}^{\diamond} q = (1 + \operatorname{grad}^{\diamond} \operatorname{grad})\iota_{\operatorname{grad}}\tau_q$$
$$= (\operatorname{div} \operatorname{grad} + \operatorname{grad}^{\diamond} \operatorname{grad})\iota_{\operatorname{grad}}\tau_q$$
$$= (\operatorname{div} + \operatorname{grad}^{\diamond}) \operatorname{grad} \iota_{\operatorname{grad}}\tau_q,$$

where in the second equality here we have applied Proposition 3.2.3. We reformulate the last equality so as to obtain that

$$(\operatorname{div} + \operatorname{grad}^{\diamond})q + (\operatorname{div} + \operatorname{grad}^{\diamond})\operatorname{grad}\iota_{\operatorname{grad}}\tau_q = 0$$
$$\iff (\operatorname{div} + \operatorname{grad}^{\diamond})(q + \operatorname{grad}\iota_{\operatorname{grad}}\tau_q) = 0,$$

from which point our auxiliary result Lemma 3.2.16 yields the equivalent statement

$$\iota_{\rm div}\iota_{\rm div}^*(q + \operatorname{grad}\iota_{\rm grad}\tau_q) = 0$$
$$\iff \iota_{\rm div}(\iota_{\rm div}^*q + \operatorname{grad}_{\rm BD}\tau_q) = 0.$$

The injectivity of ι_{div} then yields the desired boundary condition.

Remark 3.2.18. We emphasise that the conditions present in the respective domains of the adjoints of the extended column operators are a kind of abstract boundary condition. In particular, these boundary conditions are to be taken in addition to any boundary condition we might formulate on the respective H_{trace} space. ∇

In the next chapter we will apply the notions and results recalled here to arrive at our extended system of thermo-piezo-electromagnetism.

Chapter 4

Our Model for Thermo-Piezo-Electromagnetism with Boundary Dynamics

The aim of this chapter is to present the focal point of this thesis; our full thermopiezo-electromagnetic model encoding dynamics on the boundary. The thermo-piezoelectromagnetic system studied in [MPTW16, Sections 2, 3] provides the basis we will use to formulate our own extended model. Using the theory of abstract boundary data spaces (see Chapter 3) and the methodology of [Pic17], we will extend the system of [MPTW16] and formulate individual boundary equations corresponding to the thermal, elastic and electromagnetic parts of the model. In particular, these boundary equations will be encoded directly within our model and will function as part of the system itself. We will then address the question of evolutionary well-posedness for our system. Our discussion will culminate in the presentation and proof of our own central solution result, Theorem 4.4.6. Besides presenting our main solution theory, the present chapter will serve to set the stage for us to explore those patterns of boundary behaviour which are evolutionarily well-posed and accomodated for by our model. We will explore this question in the subsequent and final chapter of this thesis. We begin with a slight detour, however, and recall the idea of congruence transforms as used extensively throughout [Pic17] and [MPTW16]. We also briefly recall a specific preliminary result.

4.1 Congruence Transforms

In this subsection we will briefly recall the notion of a *congruence transform*. At the same time we will use this opportunity to clarify the nomenclature and notation that we will employ in the sequel. As it will turn out, we will be concerned with applying Picard's Theorem (recall Theorem 2.4.4) to a large block operator system. Congruence transforms provide an elementary but no less useful tool which will allow us to distill key data from this system. The notion of a congruence is entirely standard in linear algebra, with the idea itself being adopted from there. Indeed, see [Pic17, Definition 2.4] or any standard linear algebra reference including [Had61, p. 253, Definition], [Her91, p. 352, Definition] or [SGL⁺20, Definition 8.3.1].

Definition 4.1.1. Let H be a Hilbert space, $S, T \in L(H)$ and let $C \in L(H)$ be bijective. We call T and S congruent if

$$\mathcal{C}T\mathcal{C}^* = S. \tag{4.1}$$

 \Diamond

Here, C is called *congruence transformation*.

- Remark 4.1.2. (i) Following the nomenclature used in [Pic17] and [MPTW16], we will refer to the action of simultaneously composing an operator $T \in L(H)$ by C and C^* as a symmetric Gauss step.
 - (ii) We will also use the nomenclature "T is congruent to the operator S under the congruence transform C" to mean that T and S are congruent. We will employ the preposition under when indicating that congruence with respect to which T is congruent to S, and will specify whether the congruence has been achieved under a symmetric Gauss step or permutation as a congruence transformation.
- (iii) We will refer to (4.1) as congruent form. One might instead regard the (equivalent) congruent form

$$\mathcal{C}^{-1} S \left(\mathcal{C}^{-1} \right)^* = T. \qquad \forall$$

In the next proposition we collect some facts relating to how congruent forms preserve certain operator properties. We omit their proof as they follow immediately by definition.

Proposition 4.1.3. Let H be a Hilbert space and suppose $S, T \in L(H)$ are congruent under $C \in L(H)$. Then the following statements hold true.

- (i) Additionally suppose T selfadjoint (skew-selfadjoint). Then S is also selfadjoint (skew-selfadjoint).
- (ii) Additionally suppose T positive-definite (non-negative). Then S is also positivedefinite (non-negative).
- (*iii*) $\operatorname{Re} S = \mathcal{C} (\operatorname{Re} T) \mathcal{C}^*$.

As suggested by the language in Item (i) of Remark 4.1.2, congruence transforms will primarily play the role of a generalised form of Gaussian elimination. In this case, the form that the congruence should take will be immediate (following the intuition afforded by scalar Gaussian elimination). On the other hand, they might instead assume the role of a permutation block operator.

For a given 2×2 block operator we have the following factorisation under the assumption that one of the diagonal operator coefficients is continuously invertible. On account of the block structure, this can of course be extended beyond 2×2 block operator matrices. We omit the proof as it follows from direct computation. The notion of this decomposition is completely standard; see for instance [J⁺21, Theorem 2.B.1], [Gen07, Subsection 3.8.7], [Zha11, Section 7.3], [Zha04, Lemma 1.4], [HP14, Theorem 2.2] or [TB22, Exercise 20.3].

Proposition 4.1.4. Let H_1, H_2 be Hilbert spaces. Let $A \in L(H_1)$ with continuous inverse, $B \in L(H_2, H_1)$ and $D \in L(H_2)$. Then

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ -B^*A^{-1} & 1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} A & B \\ B^* & D \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -A^{-1}B \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} A & 0 \\ 0 & D - B^*A^{-1}B \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.2)

- Remark 4.1.5. (i) The continuous invertibility of $A \in L(H_1)$ is guaranteed for instance in the situation of Proposition 4.1.6 when $A \gg 0$.
 - (ii) The operator

$$D - B^* A^{-1} B$$

obtained by this symmetric Gauss step is known as the Schur complement of A in the block operator

$$\begin{pmatrix} A & B \\ B^* & D \end{pmatrix}.$$

(iii) Of course, one could instead assume $D \in L(H_2)$ continuously invertible and analogously obtain the congruent block operator

$$\begin{pmatrix} A - BD^{-1}B^* & 0 \\ 0 & D \end{pmatrix}$$

under the symmetric Gauss step provided by the congruence transform

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 & -BD^{-1} \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

(iv) In (4.2) the congruence transform is provided by the operator

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ -B^*A^{-1} & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

which is clearly invertible. Its operator inverse is provided by

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ B^* A^{-1} & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Such a congruence transform is known in the literature as a Frobenius ma-

trix or Gauss matrix on account of the fact that it generalises the action of Gaussian elimination (for the use of this nomenclature, see for instance [Pla10, Bermerkung 4.16, Wert 4], [FH07, p. 211] or [Lun10, p. 82]). ∇

Finally, in preparation for what is to follow in the remainder of this thesis, we recall the following result [STW22, Proposition 6.2.3 (b)]. It provides us with a useful criterion for continuous invertibility of bounded operators via accretivity (c.f. Remark 2.4.5).

Proposition 4.1.6. Let $T \in L(H)$, $c \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ and assume that $\operatorname{Re} T \geq c$. Then $T^{-1} \in L(H)$ such that $||T^{-1}|| \leq \frac{1}{c}$ and $\operatorname{Re} T^{-1} \geq c||T||^{-2}$.

4.2 The Underlying Model

Our aim in this section is to recall the key components of [MPTW16, Sections 2, 3] which will serve as the basis for the construction of our own extended model. Our aim in this direction is twofold. We first remind ourselves of the formulation of the model for thermo-piezo-electromagnetism as an evolutionary equation with homogeneous boundary conditions considered there. Second, we will recall in detail the key evolutionary well-posedness result, [MPTW16, Theorem 3.1]. This recollection is not simply to the end of providing a complete display of the ideas behind the formulation of our own model however. It is in fact to the end of some interesting comparisons and discussions, which we take up later in Remark 4.4.2.

We first recall the basic equations presented in [MPTW16, Section 2] underpinning what will turn out to be a coupled thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system. The basic system is made up of the equation of elasticity, Maxwell's equations and the heat equation. In the following let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^3$ be open and nonempty. We have the equation of elasticity

$$\partial_t^2 \rho_* u - \operatorname{Div} T = F_0, \tag{4.3}$$

where $u: \mathbb{R} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^3$ denotes the displacement of the elastic body, Ω , and $T: \mathbb{R} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^{3\times 3}$ $\mathbb{R}^{3\times 3}_{\text{sym}}$ (c.f. Definition 2.3.5) the stress tensor. The function $\rho_*: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ describes the density of Ω , and $F_0: \mathbb{R} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^3$ is an external balancing force. Maxwell's equations

$$\partial_t B + \operatorname{curl} E = F_3, \tag{4.4}$$

$$\partial_t D - \operatorname{curl} H = F_2 - \sigma E, \tag{4.5}$$

where $E, H, B, D: \mathbb{R} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^3$ are, respectively, the electric field, the magnetic field, the magnetic flux density, and the electrical displacement. The functions $F_2, F_3: \mathbb{R} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^3$ denote given current sources whereas $\sigma: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ describes the electrical resistance. The heat equation is

$$\partial_t \Theta_0 \eta + \operatorname{div} q = F_4, \tag{4.6}$$

where $\eta \colon \mathbb{R} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ is the entropy density, $q \colon \mathbb{R} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^3$ describes the heat flux, $F_4 \colon \mathbb{R} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ denotes a given external heat source, and $\Theta_0 \colon \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ is the reference temperature with $\Theta_0, \Theta_0^{-1} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$.

Coupling between the thermal, elastic and electromagnetic aspects of the problem will occur when the above equations are complemented by suitable constitutive material relations. In [MPTW16, Section 3] this was achieved by utilising the material relations described in [Min74], which we now recall. In [Min74, Section 2] there are first provided the material relations

$$T = C \operatorname{Grad} u - eE - \lambda\theta, \tag{4.7}$$

$$D = e^* \operatorname{Grad} u + \varepsilon E + p\theta, \tag{4.8}$$

$$B = \mu H, \tag{4.9}$$

$$\eta = \lambda^* \operatorname{Grad} u + p^* E + \alpha \Theta_0^{-1} \theta, \qquad (4.10)$$

where $C \in L(L_2(\Omega)^{3\times3}_{\text{sym}})$ (c.f. Definition 2.3.6) denotes the elasticity tensor, $\varepsilon, \mu \in L(L_2(\Omega)^3)$ are respectively the permittivity and permeability, $\alpha \coloneqq \rho_* c \in L(L_2(\Omega))$ describes the product of the mass density $\rho_* \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ and the specific heat capacity $c \in L(L_2(\Omega))$ whereas $\theta \colon \mathbb{R} \times \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ denotes the temperature. Here, the operators $e \in L(L_2(\Omega)^3; L_2(\Omega)^{3\times3}_{\text{sym}}), \lambda \in L(L_2(\Omega); L_2(\Omega)^{3\times3}_{\text{sym}})$ and $p \in L(L_2(\Omega); L_2(\Omega)^3)$ act as coupling parameters.

Denoting the strain tensor by $\mathcal{E} := \operatorname{Grad} u$ and replacing the temperature, θ , by the relative temperature, $\Theta_0^{-1}\theta$, as the unknown temperature function, the material relations then become

$$T = C\mathcal{E} - eE - (\lambda\Theta_0)\Theta_0^{-1}\theta, \qquad (4.11)$$

$$D = e^* \mathcal{E} + \varepsilon E + (p\Theta_0) \Theta_0^{-1} \theta, \qquad (4.12)$$

$$B = \mu H, \tag{4.13}$$

$$\Theta_0 \eta = (\Theta_0 \lambda^*) \mathcal{E} + (\Theta_0 p^*) E + \gamma_0 \Theta_0^{-1} \theta, \qquad (4.14)$$

where the shorthand $\gamma_0 \coloneqq \Theta_0 \alpha$ has been introduced. In adapting the above material relations to be suitable for the evolutionary equation perspective, the authors of [MPTW16] solve for the strain tensor, \mathcal{E} , so that (4.11) through (4.14) become

$$\mathcal{E} = C^{-1}T + C^{-1}eE + C^{-1}(\lambda\Theta_0)\Theta_0^{-1}\theta,$$
(4.15)

$$D = e^* C^{-1} T + (\varepsilon + e^* C^{-1} e) E + (p\Theta_0 + e^* C^{-1} \lambda \Theta_0) \Theta_0^{-1} \theta,$$
(4.16)

$$B = \mu H, \tag{4.17}$$

$$\Theta_0 \eta = \Theta_0 \lambda^* C^{-1} T + \left(\Theta_0 p^* + \Theta_0 \lambda^* C^{-1} e\right) E + \left(\gamma_0 + \Theta_0 \lambda^* C^{-1} \lambda \Theta_0\right) \Theta_0^{-1} \theta.$$
(4.18)

Approaching our PDE problem with the evolutionary equation perspective in mind, we complement each of the given basic system equations with an appropriate constitutive relation. This is a key facet of the evolutionary equation approach. The (standard) constitutive relations used in the sequel can be found for instance in [STW22, Sections 6.2, 7.1, 7.2]. The equation of elasticity, (4.3), is usually complemented by a suitable strain-stress relation. In this case, it is already implicitly present in (4.7) above. Indeed, setting the coupling parameters $e = \lambda = 0$ here allows us to recover a version of *Hooke's Law*,

$$T = C \operatorname{Grad} u, \tag{4.19}$$

in the context of elasticity (c.f. Subsection 2.3.2). Maxwell's equations, (4.4) and (4.5), are usually complemented by three constitutive relations, the first two of which couple the electric displacement, D, with the electric field, E, and the magnetic field, H, with

the magnetic flux density, B, respectively. The former of these is similarly already implicitly provided by (4.8), which can be more clearly recognised upon setting the coupling parameters e = p = 0. The latter is indeed precisely (4.9). The third constitutive relation underpinning Maxwell's equations is provided by *Ohm's law* which relates the electrical charge to the electric field via the electrical resistivity. This is precisely the $-\sigma E$ term present in (4.5) (c.f. [STW22, Section 6.2]). Finally, the authors of [MPTW16] complement the heat equation, (4.6), with a version of *Fourier's law*. In particular, they assume that the *Maxwell-Cattaneo-Vernotte modification* holds, which relates the heat flux and temperature via

$$\partial_t \kappa_1 q + \kappa_0^{-1} q + \operatorname{grad} \theta = 0 \tag{4.20}$$

for operators $\kappa_0, \kappa_1 \in L(L_2(\Omega)^3)$. It is clear that this is a generalisation of Fourier's law since one readily recovers the usual form of this constitutive relation upon setting $\kappa_1 = 0$.

With the above preparations made we can now present the full system. As an evolutionary equation we have

$$\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\widehat{M}_0 + \widehat{M}_1 + \widehat{A}\right)\widehat{U} = \widehat{F}$$

on $L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; \widehat{H})$ where

$$\widehat{H} \coloneqq L_2(\Omega)^3 \oplus L_2(\Omega)^{3\times3}_{\text{sym}} \oplus L_2(\Omega)^3 \oplus L_2(\Omega)^3 \oplus L_2(\Omega) \oplus L_2(\Omega)^3, \qquad (4.21)$$

with the operators $\widehat{M}_0, \widehat{M}_1$ and \widehat{A} to be specified next. In this formulation, we have the material operators

$$\widehat{M}_{0} = \begin{pmatrix} \rho_{*} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & C^{-1} & C^{-1}e & 0 & C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} & 0 \\ 0 & e^{*}C^{-1} & (\varepsilon + e^{*}C^{-1}e) & 0 & (p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0}) & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \mu & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1} & (\Theta_{0}p^{*} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e) & 0 & (\gamma_{0} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0}) & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \kappa_{1} \end{pmatrix}, \quad (4.22)$$

and the spatial operator

$$\widehat{A} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -\operatorname{Div} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ -\operatorname{Grad}_{0} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -\operatorname{curl} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \operatorname{curl}_{0} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \operatorname{div}_{0} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \operatorname{grad} & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(4.24)

with unknown

$$\widehat{U} = \left(v, T, E, H, \Theta_0^{-1}\theta, q\right) \tag{4.25}$$

and given right-hand side

$$\widehat{F} = (F_0, 0, F_2, F_3, F_4, 0).$$
 (4.26)

In (4.25) the function $v \coloneqq \partial_t u$ is treated as the first unknown for the equation of elasticity, (4.3), instead of the displacement, u. This is a standard trick and has been employed so as to treat the equation of elasticity as a first order in time equation (c.f. [STW22, Sections 6.2, 7.1, 7.2]).

At this point we would like to remind ourselves, and the reader, about the boundary conditions satisfied by the spatial operator (4.24) above. The operator \widehat{A} satisfies a set of abstract homogeneous boundary conditions. Considering the action of the spatial operator (4.24) on the unknown (4.25), it is clear that we need to additionally assume $v \in H_0$ (Grad, Ω), $E \in H_0$ (curl, Ω) and $q \in H_0$ (div, Ω) (see Item (ii) and Item (iii) from Remark 2.3.4). It is then clear that (4.24) is skew-selfadjoint by construction (c.f. Definition 2.3.1).

With the underlying model of thermo-piezo-electromagnetism with homogeneous

boundary conditions from [MPTW16, Sections 2, 3] now recalled, we turn our attention to the second of our aims for this subsection. To recall in detail the statement and proof of the systems evolutionary well-posedness, [MPTW16, Theorem 3.1].

Theorem 4.2.1 (Theorem 3.1, [MPTW16]). Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be open and \widehat{H} as in (4.21). Additionally, let $\widehat{M}_0, \widehat{M}_1 \in L(\widehat{H})$ be as in (4.22), (4.23) and \widehat{A} as in (4.24). Assume $\rho_*, \varepsilon, \mu, C, \gamma_0, \kappa_1$ selfadjoint and non-negative. Furthermore, assume $\rho_*, \mu, C, \gamma_0 \gg 0$ as well as

$$\nu \left(\varepsilon - \Theta_0 p \gamma_0^{-1} p^* \Theta_0\right) + \sigma \gg 0 \tag{4.27}$$

and

$$\nu \kappa_1 + \kappa_0^{-1} \gg 0 \tag{4.28}$$

for large enough $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$. Then, for all $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large, the operator

$$\partial_{t,\nu}\widehat{M}_0 + \widehat{M}_1 + \widehat{A} \tag{4.29}$$

is densely defined and closable in $L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R}; \widehat{H})$. The respective closure is continuously invertible with causal inverse being eventually independent of ν .

Proof. The assertion follows from applying Theorem 2.4.4 to the material law given by

$$M(z) \coloneqq \widehat{M}_0 + z^{-1}\widehat{M}_1 \tag{4.30}$$

and spatial operator \widehat{A} . In the discussion above we noted how \widehat{A} is skew-selfadjoint by construction. As such, we need only focus on establishing

$$zM(z) \gg 0$$

uniformly in $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re} \geq \nu}$ for large enough $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$. By several of the statement assumptions it is sufficient to consider the question of positive-definiteness for the sub-block

operator

$$\nu \begin{pmatrix} C^{-1} & C^{-1}e & C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \\ e^{*}C^{-1} & \varepsilon + e^{*}C^{-1}e & p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \\ \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1} & \Theta_{0}p^{*} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & \gamma_{0} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \sigma & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.31)

Under a symmetric Gauss step provided by the congruence transform

$$C_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ -e^* & 1 & 0 \\ -\Theta_0 \lambda^* & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix},$$
(4.32)

we see that (4.31) is congruent to the operator

$$\nu \begin{pmatrix} C^{-1} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \varepsilon & p\Theta_0 \\ 0 & \Theta_0 p^* & \gamma_0 \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \sigma & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.33)

From here, we need only consider the sub-block operator

$$\nu \begin{pmatrix} \varepsilon & p\Theta_0 \\ \Theta_0 p^* & \gamma_0 \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} \sigma & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.34)

A second symmetric Gauss step provided by the congruence transform

$$\mathcal{C}_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -p\Theta_0\gamma_0^{-1} \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \tag{4.35}$$

reveals that the operator (4.34) is congruent to

$$\nu \begin{pmatrix} \varepsilon - \Theta_0 p \gamma_0^{-1} p^* \Theta_0 & 0 \\ 0 & \gamma_0 \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} \sigma & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (4.36)$$

which is positive-definite by the remaining statement assumptions. $\hfill \Box$

Remark 4.2.2. (i) The statement assumptions allow for the case obtained when

$$\varepsilon = \Theta_0 p \gamma_0^{-1} p^* \Theta_0,$$

provided that the electrical resistance, σ , is large enough to compensate in (4.27). Such a case wherein the effect of the dielectricity, ε , is neglected arises in the study of *eddy currents*. The resulting system obtained is referred to as the *eddy current approximation* (see for instance the standard reference [RV10], the more recent [PP17], [Wau16a, Section 5.3], [Pic09, Subsection 4.1.1] or [STW22, Section 6.2].

(ii) Both of the positive-definite conditions (4.27) and (4.28) could have instead (and equivalently) been presented as requiring

$$\exists c_0 \in \mathbb{R}_{>0} : \nu \left(\varepsilon - \Theta_0 p \gamma_0^{-1} p^* \Theta_0 \right) + \operatorname{Re} \sigma \ge c_0$$

and

$$\exists c_1 \in \mathbb{R}_{>0} : \nu \kappa_1 + \operatorname{Re} \kappa_0^{-1} \ge c_1,$$

respectively. Indeed, recalling Remark 2.4.5 confirms the coincidence in notation.

 ∇

4.3 Formulating Our Extended Model

Having recalled the underlying thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system under homogeneous boundary conditions from [MPTW16] in Section 4.2, the stage is set for the formulation of our own extended model. We will realise this extension by the application of tools from the abstract boundary data space framework, as reviewed earlier in Chapter 3. We will extend from the system in Section 4.2 by first introducing three auxiliary Hilbert spaces, one for each of the elastic, electromagnetic and thermal aspects of the model. Upon each of these three spaces we will formulate a boundary equation governing the boundary dynamics of the respective material part of the model. Concerning ourselves with the use of abstract boundary data spaces, the auxiliary Hilbert spaces
will be familiar to us from Proposition 3.2.3. By encoding these additional spaces and equations from within our system itself, we will actually enlargen the underlying six dimensional model to a nine dimensional one. In doing so we apply the methodology used in [Pic17] which was based on the observations and findings of [PSTW16].

We first recall the evolutionary equation from Section 4.2. There we had

$$\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\widehat{M}_{0} + \widehat{M}_{1} + \widehat{A}\right) \begin{pmatrix} v \\ T \\ E \\ H \\ \Theta_{0}^{-1}\theta \\ q \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} F_{0} \\ 0 \\ F_{2} \\ F_{3} \\ F_{4} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \in L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R};\widehat{H})$$
 (4.37)

with the Hilbert space

$$\widehat{H} = L_2 (\Omega)^3 \oplus L_2 (\Omega)^{3 \times 3}_{\text{sym}} \oplus$$

$$L_2 (\Omega)^3 \oplus L_2 (\Omega)^3 \oplus$$

$$L_2 (\Omega) \oplus L_2 (\Omega)^3.$$
(4.38)

We extend the above system by formally replacing

$$T \in H(\operatorname{Div}, \Omega), \quad H \in H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega) \quad \text{and} \quad q \in H(\operatorname{div}, \Omega)$$

in the vector of unknowns (4.25) by

$$\begin{pmatrix} T \\ \tau_T \end{pmatrix} \in L_2(\Omega)^{3 \times 3}_{\text{sym}} \oplus \text{BD}(\text{Grad}), \qquad (4.39)$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} H \\ \tau_H \end{pmatrix} \in L_2(\Omega)^3 \oplus BD \text{ (curl) and}$$
(4.40)

$$\begin{pmatrix} q \\ \tau_q \end{pmatrix} \in L_2(\Omega)^3 \oplus BD (\text{grad}), \qquad (4.41)$$

respectively. In order to accommodate for the formal replacements in our vector of unknowns, the remaining parts in the evolutionary equation (4.37) need to be suitably amended. As our extended evolutionary equation we obtain

$$\left(\partial_{t,\nu}M_{0}+M_{1}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)+A\right)\begin{pmatrix} v\\ \begin{pmatrix} T\\ \tau_{T} \end{pmatrix}\\ E\\ \begin{pmatrix} H\\ \tau_{H} \end{pmatrix}\\ \Theta_{0}^{-1}\theta\\ \begin{pmatrix} q\\ \tau_{q} \end{pmatrix} \end{pmatrix}=\begin{pmatrix} F_{0}\\ \begin{pmatrix} 0\\ f_{1} \end{pmatrix}\\ F_{2}\\ \begin{pmatrix} F_{3}\\ f_{3} \end{pmatrix}\\ F_{4}\\ \begin{pmatrix} 0\\ f_{5} \end{pmatrix} \end{pmatrix}\in L_{2,\nu}\left(\mathbb{R};\mathcal{H}\right), \quad (4.42)$$

where now we have the Hilbert space

$$\mathcal{H} = L_2(\Omega)^3 \oplus L_2(\Omega)^{3\times3}_{\text{sym}} \oplus \text{BD}(\text{Grad}) \oplus$$

$$L_2(\Omega)^3 \oplus L_2(\Omega)^3 \oplus \text{BD}(\text{curl}) \oplus$$

$$L_2(\Omega) \oplus L_2(\Omega)^3 \oplus \text{BD}(\text{grad}),$$
(4.43)

with the correspondingly extended operators A, M_0 and $M_1(\partial_{t,\nu})$ to be defined in a moment. We point out that replacing T by (4.39), H by (4.40) and q by (4.41) is done without the loss of any generality. One could instead replace the unknowns v, E and $\Theta_0^{-1}\theta$ in an analogous manner. Any difference in the form of the resulting block structure of (4.42) would be purely formal, and could be undone via congruence transforms as permutation operators.

In defining each of A, M_0 and $M_1(\partial_{t,\nu})$ in turn, we will take the time to specify any important properties that they exhibit. We will also note any pertinent mathematical and modelling perspectives underpinning their construction and formulation. We have as our spatial operator

$$A := \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -\begin{pmatrix} -\operatorname{Grad} \\ \iota_{\mathrm{Grad}}^* \end{pmatrix}^* & 0 & \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0$$

It is clear from construction that A is skew-selfadjoint. Recall that the domains of the nonzero column adjoint operators in (4.44) each provide an additional boundary condition (c.f. Theorem 3.2.17) and must be taken into account. As these boundary conditions are in some way inherent to the system, we will refer to them in the sequel as *inherent boundary conditions*. Descending the upper diagonal stair of adjoint operators in A, recall that the corresponding inherent boundary conditions are

$$\iota_{\rm Div}^* T - \operatorname{Grad}_{\rm BD} \tau_T = 0, \tag{4.45}$$

$$\iota_{\rm curl}^* H + {\rm curl}_{\rm BD} \,\tau_H = 0 \text{ and} \tag{4.46}$$

$$\iota_{\rm div}^* q + \operatorname{grad}_{\rm BD} \tau_q = 0, \tag{4.47}$$

respectively. We point out, upon recalling Theorem 3.2.17 that the action of A can

actually be computed with the help of the restriction

We now turn our attention to the material operators M_0 and $M_1(\partial_{t,\nu})$. We begin by specifying some notation. We first introduce the blocks

$$M_{0,33} \coloneqq \begin{pmatrix} C^{-1} & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{33} \end{pmatrix}, M_{0,36} \coloneqq \begin{pmatrix} C^{-1}e & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{36} \end{pmatrix}, M_{0,39} \coloneqq \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{39} \end{pmatrix},$$

$$M_{0,66} \coloneqq \begin{pmatrix} \mu & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{66} \end{pmatrix}, M_{0,69} \coloneqq \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{69} \end{pmatrix}, M_{0,99} \coloneqq \begin{pmatrix} \kappa_1 & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{99} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.49)

We assume that the coefficients

$$\alpha_{33} \in L(BD(Grad)), \ \alpha_{66} \in L(BD(curl)), \ \alpha_{99} \in L(BD(grad))$$
 (4.50)

are selfadjoint. Moreover we assume

$$\alpha_{36} \in L(BD(curl), BD(Grad)), \ \alpha_{39} \in L(BD(grad), BD(Grad))$$
 (4.51)

and

$$\alpha_{69} \in L(BD(grad), BD(curl)).$$
 (4.52)

Doing so we obtain the operator

$$\begin{split} M_{0} \coloneqq \\ M_{0} \coloneqq \\ \begin{pmatrix} \rho_{*} & \left(0 \ 0 \right) & 0 & \left(0 \ 0 \right) & 0 & \left(0 \ 0 \right) \\ \left(\begin{matrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{matrix}\right) & M_{0,33} & \left(\begin{matrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{matrix}\right) & M_{0,36} & \left(\begin{matrix} C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \\ 0 \end{matrix}\right) & M_{0,39} \\ 0 & \left(0 \ 0 \end{matrix}\right) & \varepsilon + e^{*}C^{-1}e & \left(0 \ 0 \end{matrix}\right) & p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} & \left(0 \ 0 \end{matrix}\right) \\ \left(\begin{matrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{matrix}\right) & M_{0,36}^{*} & \left(\begin{matrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{matrix}\right) & M_{0,66} & \left(\begin{matrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{matrix}\right) & M_{0,69} \\ 0 & \left(\Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1} \ 0 \end{matrix}\right) & \Theta_{0}p^{*} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & \left(0 \ 0 \end{matrix}\right) & \gamma_{0} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} & \left(0 \ 0 \end{matrix}\right) \\ \left(\begin{matrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{matrix}\right) & M_{0,39}^{*} & \left(\begin{matrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{matrix}\right) & M_{0,69}^{*} & \left(\begin{matrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{matrix}\right) & M_{0,99} \end{matrix} \end{split} .$$
(4.53)

By construction M_0 is selfadjoint. The operator coefficients α_{ij} , for $i, j \in \{3, 6, 9\}$, allow us to involve the time derivative explicitly when formulating dynamics on the boundary. Recall that for our model boundary dynamics are posed on the auxiliary Hilbert spaces introduced in our extension above. We consider $M_1(z)$ next. We define the block operator

$$M_{1}(z) := \begin{pmatrix} 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,33}(z) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,36}(z) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,39}(z) \\ 0 & (0 & 0) & \sigma & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,63}(z) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,66}(z) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,69}(z) \\ 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,93}(z) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,96}(z) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,99}(z) \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.54)

and assume, for $i, j \in \{3, 6, 9\}$, that the mapping $z \mapsto M_{1,ij}(z)$ is holomorphic, and that $\|M_{1,ij}\|_{\infty,\mathbb{C}_{\mathrm{Re}>\nu}} < \infty$. In our application, the sub-block operators $M_{1,ij}(z)$ assume the form

$$M_{1,ij}\left(z\right) \coloneqq \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0\\ 0 & K_{ij}\left(z\right) \end{pmatrix},\tag{4.55}$$

when $i, j \in \{3, 6, 9\}$ with $(i, j) \neq (9, 9)$, and

$$M_{1,99}(z) \coloneqq \begin{pmatrix} \kappa_0^{-1} & 0\\ 0 & K_{99}(z) \end{pmatrix},$$
(4.56)

when (i, j) = (9, 9). We assume that the $K_{ij}(z)$ boundary coefficients are linear, bounded and individually map between the same abstract boundary data spaces as the corresponding α_{ij} coefficient does (recall the blocks (4.49) and the mappings (4.50), (4.51) and (4.52)). For $i, j \in \{3, 6, 9\}$, the mapping $z \mapsto K_{ij}(z)$ absorbs the previous holomorphicity assumption. In a similar way, we assume $||K_{ij}||_{\infty,\mathbb{C}_{\text{Re}>\nu}} < \infty$. It is not hard to see that under these assumptions $M_1(z)$ is a material law. Hence, we can replace z by $\partial_{t,\nu}$ in the underlying block operator and obtain

$$M_{1}(\partial_{t,\nu}) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,33}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,36}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,39}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ 0 & (0 & 0) & \sigma & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,63}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,66}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,69}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,93}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,96}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,99}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.57)

where, for $i, j \in \{3, 6, 9\}$ and $(i, j) \neq (9, 9)$, we have the block operators

$$M_{1,ij}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0\\ 0 & K_{ij}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right) \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.58)

and, when (i, j) = (9, 9),

$$M_{1,99}(\partial_{t,\nu}) = \begin{pmatrix} \kappa_0^{-1} & 0\\ 0 & K_{99}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.59)

This yields the full material law operator (c.f. Proposition 2.2.5)

$$M(\partial_{t,\nu}) \coloneqq M_0 + \partial_{t,\nu}^{-1} M_1(\partial_{t,\nu})$$

$$(4.60)$$

appearing in (4.42). At this point, we would like to make a minute observation. In the formulation of our material law operator (4.60), one could dispense with the α_{ij} boundary coefficients present in M_0 , and instead combine their purpose with that of the $K_{ij}(\partial_{t,\nu})$ coefficients present in $M_1(\partial_{t,\nu})$. It is the authors opinion that this difference is one merely in notation and taste.

In summary our extended system (4.42) encodes the following equations for each aspect of our thermo-piezo-electromagnetic model. Starting with the equations related to the elastic part we have

$$\partial_t \rho^* v - \operatorname{Div} T = F_0, \tag{4.61}$$

$$\partial_t C^{-1}T + \partial_t C^{-1}eH + \partial_t C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_0\left(\Theta_0^{-1}\theta\right) - \operatorname{Grad} v = 0, \qquad (4.62)$$

$$(\partial_t \alpha_{33} + K_{33} (\partial_{t,\nu})) \tau_T + (\partial_t \alpha_{36} + K_{36} (\partial_{t,\nu})) \tau_H + (\partial_t \alpha_{39} + K_{39} (\partial_{t,\nu})) \tau_q + \iota^*_{\text{Grad}} v = f_1.$$

$$(4.63)$$

The equations corresponding to the electromagnetic aspect of the problem read

$$\partial_t \left(\varepsilon + e^* C^{-1} e \right) E + \partial_t \left(p \Theta_0 + e^* C^{-1} \lambda \Theta_0 \right) \Theta_0^{-1} \theta + \sigma E - \operatorname{curl} H = F_2, \qquad (4.64)$$

$$\partial_t e^* C^{-1} T + \partial_t \mu H + \operatorname{curl} E = F_3, \tag{4.65}$$

$$(\partial_t \alpha_{36}^* + K_{63} (\partial_{t,\nu})) \tau_T + (\partial_t \alpha_{66} + K_{66} (\partial_{t,\nu})) \tau_H + (\partial_t \alpha_{69} + K_{69} (\partial_{t,\nu})) \tau_q + \iota_{curl}^* E = f_3.$$

$$(4.66)$$

Lastly, the equations corresponding to the thermal part of the problem are

$$\partial_t \left(\Theta_0 \lambda^* C^{-1}\right) T + \partial_t \left(\Theta_0 p^* + \Theta_0 \lambda^* C^{-1} e\right) E + \partial_t \left(\gamma_0 + \Theta_0 \lambda^* C^{-1} \lambda \Theta_0\right) \Theta_0^{-1} \theta + \operatorname{div} q = F_4,$$
(4.67)

$$\left(\partial_t \kappa_1 + \kappa_0^{-1}\right) q + \operatorname{grad}\left(\Theta_0^{-1}\theta\right) = 0, \qquad (4.68)$$

$$(\partial_t \alpha_{39}^* + K_{93} (\partial_{t,\nu})) \tau_T + (\partial_t \alpha_{69}^* + K_{96} (\partial_{t,\nu})) \tau_H + (\partial_t \alpha_{99} + K_{99} (\partial_{t,\nu})) \tau_q + \iota_{\text{grad}}^* (\Theta_0^{-1} \theta) = f_5.$$

$$(4.69)$$

As noted earlier, one cannot forget to take into account the presence of the inherent boundary conditions (4.45), (4.46) and (4.47). We can re-present the model entirely in terms of the original unknowns by substituting these boundary conditions into (4.63), (4.66) and (4.69), respectively. That is to say, one can transcribe our system equations entirely bereft of the presence of the dummy boundary τ_T , τ_H and τ_q variables.

4.4 Evolutionary Well-posedness

In this section we prove that our extended model for thermo-piezo-electromagnetism with boundary dynamics is well-posed as an evolutionary equation. The heart of the proof lies in the application of Picard's Theorem (Theorem 2.4.4) to the block operator system (4.42). At this juncture we recall the importance of Picard's Theorem. Indeed the solution theory of evolutionary equations is entirely encapsulated by Theorem 2.4.4. In particular, its application will allow us to establish Hadamard well-posedness as well as causal dependence on given data for our system (c.f. Remark 2.4.5).

As we will see in our own solution result, Theorem 4.4.6, many of the assumptions required to apply Picard's Theorem are already satisfied by our system. Indeed this is by construction. However the assumptions required to ensure that the operator

$$\operatorname{Re} z M(z) = \operatorname{Re} z \left(M_0 + z^{-1} M_1(z) \right)$$
(4.70)

is positive-definite are perhaps not so obvious. Here M_0 and $M_1(z)$ are as specified in (4.53) and (4.54), respectively. In particular, it is this positive-definite question that we address in a systematic manner in our proof. In Lemma 4.4.1 we initially identify an operator congruent to (4.70). The congruent form obtained will allow us to determine conditions sufficient to assure the required accretivity in two steps. In Lemma 4.4.3 we first establish the required conditions corresponding to the material part of our system independent of z. Then in Lemma 4.4.4 we ascertain the conditions needed for the remaining material part of our system dependent on z. Our solution theory, Theorem 4.4.6, combines all three auxiliary results together with some additional observations to establish our extended model's well-posedness as an evolutionary equation.

Lemma 4.4.1 (Congruent Form). Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ and $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\operatorname{Re}>\nu}$. Let M_0 be as in (4.53), $M_1(z)$ as in (4.54) and assume $\mu - e^*C^{-1}e$ and $\widetilde{m_{0,55}}$ to be continuously invertible. Then the operator $\nu M_0 + \operatorname{Re} M_1(z)$ is congruent to

$$\nu \widetilde{M}_{0} + \operatorname{Re} \widetilde{M}_{1}(z) = \nu \begin{pmatrix} \rho_{*} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \widetilde{M}_{0,22} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \widetilde{M}_{0,66} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \kappa_{1} \end{pmatrix} + \operatorname{Re} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \widetilde{M}_{1,22} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \widetilde{M}_{1,66}(z) & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \kappa_{0}^{-1} \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.71)

under symmetric Gauss steps and permutations as congruent transformations. Here we obtain the sub-block operator

$$\widetilde{M_{0,22}} = \begin{pmatrix} C^{-1} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \mu - e^* C^{-1} e & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \widetilde{m_{0,44}} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \widetilde{m_{0,55}} \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.72)

where

$$\widetilde{m_{0,55}} = \gamma_0 - \Theta_0 \lambda^* C^{-1} e \left(\mu - e^* C^{-1} e\right)^{-1} e^* C^{-1} \lambda \Theta_0$$
(4.73)

and

$$\widetilde{m_{0,44}} = \varepsilon + e^* C^{-1} e - \left(p \Theta_0 + e^* C^{-1} \lambda \Theta_0 \right)^* \left(\widetilde{m_{0,55}} \right)^{-1} \left(p \Theta_0 + e^* C^{-1} \lambda \Theta_0 \right).$$
(4.74)

In (4.4.1) we also obtain the sub-block operators

$$\widetilde{M_{0,66}} = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{33} & \alpha_{36} & \alpha_{39} \\ \alpha_{36}^* & \alpha_{66} & \alpha_{69} \\ \alpha_{39}^* & \alpha_{69}^* & \alpha_{99} \end{pmatrix},$$
(4.75)

and

$$\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z) = \begin{pmatrix} K_{33}(z) & K_{36}(z) & K_{39}(z) \\ K_{63}(z) & K_{66}(z) & K_{69}(z) \\ K_{93}(z) & K_{96}(z) & K_{99}(z) \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.77)

Proof. There are a total of six congruence transforms to be applied in order to arrive at the target congruent form indicated in the statement of Lemma 4.4.1. The first congruence is provided by an elementary permutation of the entire system. We have

$$\mathcal{C}_{1}\left(\nu M_{0} + \operatorname{Re} M_{1}\left(z\right)\right)\mathcal{C}_{1}^{*} = \nu \mathcal{C}_{1}M_{0}\mathcal{C}_{1}^{*} + \operatorname{Re} \mathcal{C}_{1}M_{1}\left(z\right)\mathcal{C}_{1}^{*}$$

$$= \nu \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{1} + \operatorname{Re} \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}\left(z\right)$$

$$(4.78)$$

under the permutation

$$\mathcal{C}_{1} = \begin{pmatrix}
1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\
0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\
0 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\
0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\
0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\
0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\
0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\
0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0
\end{pmatrix},$$
(4.79)

with $\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_1$ and $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}$ to be specified next. In (4.78) we have

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{1} = \begin{pmatrix} \rho_{*} & 0 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{1}' & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & \widetilde{M}_{0,66} & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \kappa_{1} \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.80)

with

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{1}}' = \begin{pmatrix} \varepsilon + e^{*}C^{-1}e & 0 & 0 & p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \\ 0 & C^{-1} & C^{-1}e & C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \\ 0 & e^{*}C^{-1} & \mu & 0 \\ \Theta_{0}p^{*} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1} & 0 & \gamma_{0} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.81)

and where $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ is as it already appears in the statement of Lemma 4.4.1. We also have in (4.78)

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}(z) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}' & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z) & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \kappa_0^{-1} \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.82)

where

and $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ is already of the form indicated in the statement of Lemma 4.4.1. As such, we need now only occupy ourselves with the task of determining the intermediary congruence transforms under which the sub-block operator $\widetilde{\mathcal{N}_1}'$ in (4.78) is congruent to $\widetilde{M_{0,22}}$ in (4.72). The first of these intermediary sub-block congruences is given by the permutation operator

$$C_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix},$$
(4.84)

under which we have

$$\mathcal{C}_2 \, \widetilde{\mathcal{N}_1}' \, \mathcal{C}_2^* = \widetilde{\mathcal{N}_2} \tag{4.85}$$

with

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{2} = \begin{pmatrix} C^{-1} & 0 & C^{-1}e & C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \\ 0 & \varepsilon + e^{*}C^{-1}e & 0 & p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \\ e^{*}C^{-1} & 0 & \mu & 0 \\ \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1} & \Theta_{0}p^{*} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & 0 & \gamma_{0} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.86)

From here we apply the second intermediary sub-block congruence, given by the operator

$$C_{3} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ -e^{*} & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ -\Theta_{0}\lambda^{*} & 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix},$$
(4.87)

under which

$$\mathcal{C}_3 \,\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_2 \, \mathcal{C}_3^* = \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_3 \tag{4.88}$$

where we have

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{3} = \begin{pmatrix} C^{-1} & 0 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \varepsilon + e^{*}C^{-1}e & 0 & p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0}\\ 0 & 0 & \mu - e^{*}C^{-1}e & -e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0}\\ 0 & \Theta_{0}p^{*} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & -\Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & \gamma_{0} \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.89)

From here it is sufficient to consider the sub-block operator

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{3}}' = \begin{pmatrix} \varepsilon + e^{*}C^{-1}e & 0 & p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \\ 0 & \mu - e^{*}C^{-1}e & -e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \\ \Theta_{0}p^{*} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & -\Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & \gamma_{0} \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.90)

Under the permutation as a congruence transform given by

$$C_4 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.91)

we obtain the congruent form

$$\mathcal{C}_4 \,\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_3' \,\mathcal{C}_4^* = \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_4 \tag{4.92}$$

with

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{4} = \begin{pmatrix} \mu - e^{*}C^{-1}e & 0 & -e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \\ 0 & \varepsilon + e^{*}C^{-1}e & p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \\ -\Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & \Theta_{0}p^{*} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & \gamma_{0} \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.93)

At this point we recall $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}}'$ as specified in (4.83). It is at the symmetric application of

the congruence transform

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}_4 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

that we simultaneously obtain

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{C}}_4 \, \widetilde{\mathcal{M}}' \widetilde{\mathcal{C}}_4^* = \widetilde{M_{1,22}},\tag{4.94}$$

with $\widetilde{M_{1,22}}$ as given in the statement of Lemma 4.4.1. With this, we have obtained the entirety of the congruent form $\widetilde{M_1}(z)$ as specified in (4.71). From (4.93) we then apply the symmetric Gauss step as a congruence transform provided by

$$C_{5} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ \Theta_{0} \lambda^{*} C^{-1} e \left(\mu - e^{*} C^{-1} e \right)^{-1} & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (4.95)$$

under which

$$\mathcal{C}_5 \,\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_4 \, \mathcal{C}_5^* = \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_5 \tag{4.96}$$

where we have

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{5}} = \begin{pmatrix} \mu - e^{*}C^{-1}e & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \varepsilon + e^{*}C^{-1}e & p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0}\\ 0 & \Theta_{0}p^{*} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & \widetilde{m_{0,55}} \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.97)

with

$$\widetilde{m_{0,55}} = \gamma_0 - \Theta_0 \lambda^* C^{-1} e \left(\mu - e^* C^{-1} e\right)^{-1} e^* C^{-1} \lambda \Theta_0.$$
(4.98)

From here we need only consider the sub-block

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}_5}' = \begin{pmatrix} \varepsilon + e^* C^{-1} e & p\Theta_0 + e^* C^{-1} \lambda \Theta_0 \\ \Theta_0 p^* + \Theta_0 \lambda^* C^{-1} e & \widetilde{m_{0,55}} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.99)

The application of another symmetric Gauss step as a congruence transform given by

$$C_{6} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -(p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0}) (\widetilde{m_{0,55}})^{-1} \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.100)

yields

$$\mathcal{C}_6 \,\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_5' \,\mathcal{C}_6^* = \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_7 \tag{4.101}$$

in which we have

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_7 = \begin{pmatrix} \widetilde{m_{0,44}} & 0\\ 0 & \widetilde{m_{0,55}} \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.102)

where

$$\widetilde{m_{0,44}} = \varepsilon + e^* C^{-1} e - \left(p \Theta_0 + e^* C^{-1} \lambda \Theta_0 \right)^* \left(\widetilde{m_{0,55}} \right)^{-1} \left(p \Theta_0 + e^* C^{-1} \lambda \Theta_0 \right).$$
(4.103)

With this final congruence we arrive at $\widetilde{M_{0,22}}$ as specified in (4.72) which completes the proof.

- Remark 4.4.2. (i) On account of the additional rows (and corresponding columns) added to accomodate for boundary dynamics, the congruence transforms applied above appear slightly different to those employed in [Pic17, Theorem 3.2]. The displacement caused by the addition of these rows and columns is the reason for obtaining "distorted" versions of the block operators recalled in the proof of Theorem 4.2.1.
 - (ii) Recall Item (i) from Remark 4.2.2 on the eddy current approximation. It is important to note that the manner in which we have applied our congruence transforms above in Lemma 4.4.1 and Lemma 4.4.3 is nontrivial. Indeed, the pattern we have employed allows us to retain the option of eddy current approximation in our model for thermo-piezo-electromagnetism with dynamic boundary conditions. Recall the operator (4.90) obtained above in the proof of Lemma 4.4.1.

There we had

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{3}}' = \begin{pmatrix} \varepsilon + e^{*}C^{-1}e & 0 & p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \\ 0 & \mu - e^{*}C^{-1}e & -e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} \\ \Theta_{0}p^{*} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & -\Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & \gamma_{0} \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.104)

For what we would like to elucidate in this remark, suppose we additionally assumed that the operator ε be continuously invertible (which happens, for instance, when $\varepsilon \gg 0$). If instead of applying the permutation as a congruence transform (4.91) we applied the operator

$$C_4 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ -(\Theta_0 p^* + \Theta_0 \lambda^* C^{-1} e) (\varepsilon + e^* C^{-1} e)^{-1} & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.105)

then we would obtain the operator

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{4} = \begin{pmatrix} \varepsilon + e^{*}C^{-1}e & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \mu - e^{*}C^{-1}e & -e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0}\\ 0 & -\Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & \widetilde{\gamma}_{0} \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.106)

as congruent to $\widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{3}}',$ where we have introduced

$$\widetilde{\gamma}_0 \coloneqq \gamma_0 - \left(p\Theta_0 + e^*C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_0\right)^* \left(\varepsilon + e^*C^{-1}e\right)^{-1} \left(p\Theta_0 + e^*C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_0\right). \quad (4.107)$$

From here it is sufficient to consider the sub-block operator

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}_4}' = \begin{pmatrix} \mu - e^* C^{-1} e & -e^* C^{-1} \lambda \Theta_0 \\ -\Theta_0 \lambda^* C^{-1} e & \widetilde{\gamma}_0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.108)

which is in turn congruent to the operator

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{5} = \begin{pmatrix} \mu - e^{*}C^{-1}e & 0\\ 0 & \widetilde{\gamma}_{0}' \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.109)

where we have introduced

$$\widetilde{\gamma}_{0}^{\prime} \coloneqq \gamma_{0} - \left(e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0}\right)^{*} \left(\mu - e^{*}C^{-1}e\right)^{-1} e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} - \left(p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0}\right)^{*} \left(\varepsilon + e^{*}C^{-1}e\right)^{-1} \left(p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0}\right).$$
(4.110)

The approach outlined in this remark could still be employed to establish sufficient conditions under which our model be well-posed as an evolutionary equation. However, should one want to retain the possibility of an eddy current approximation (again, see Item (i) from Remark 4.2.2), then the alternative approach suggested would obscure such a possibility. Whilst it would still be possible to choose the operator ε 'close' to $e^*C^{-1}e$, the limit case $\varepsilon = -e^*C^{-1}e$ is excluded.

(iii) In the statement of Lemma 4.4.1 we assumed both $\mu - e^*C^{-1}e$ and $\widetilde{m_{0,55}}$ to be continuously invertible. With regards to the full model system however, this assumption will already be satisfied on account of a wider positive-definite assumption (c.f. Item (i) of Remark 4.1.5 and Lemma 4.4.3). ∇

Our second auxiliary result addresses the accretivity required for that part of the model independent of any boundary considerations. In other words, for that part of the model independent of z. Whilst this might be obvious from the previous congruent form, we should like to formalise it here.

Lemma 4.4.3. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ and let $\widetilde{M_{0,22}}$, $\widetilde{m_{0,55}}$, $\widetilde{m_{0,44}}$ and $\widetilde{M_{1,22}}$ be as in (4.72), (4.73), (4.74) and (4.76), respectively. Assume ρ_* , ε , μ , C, γ_0 , κ_1 selfadjoint and nonnegative. Furthermore, assume ρ_* , C, $\widetilde{m_{0,55}}$, $\mu - e^*C^{-1}e \gg 0$ as well as

$$\nu \widetilde{m_{0,44}} + \sigma \gg 0 \tag{4.111}$$

and

$$\nu\kappa_1 + \kappa_0^{-1} \gg 0 \tag{4.112}$$

for large enough $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$. Then the block operator

$$\nu \begin{pmatrix} \rho_* & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \widetilde{M_{0,22}} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \kappa_1 \end{pmatrix} + \operatorname{Re} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \widetilde{M_{1,22}} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \kappa_0^{-1} \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.113)

is accretive for all $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large.

Proof. Immediately it is clear that the first and last rows of (4.113) are accretive by assumption. The required accretivity for the remaining sub-block will follow after considering the congruent form obtained in Lemma 4.4.1. Indeed, we have

which is likewise accretive by the statement assumptions.

The third of our auxiliary results addresses the positive-definiteness of that subblock of the model accounting for the boundary dynamics of the system. In other words, for the part of the system dependent on z. Recall from Lemma 4.4.1 that both $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ and $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ handle the boundary dynamics of our system via the sub-block operator

$$\nu \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \operatorname{Re} \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$$
. (4.115)

Before considering if the block operator (4.115) is positive-definite, we introduce some notational simplifications. First of all recall that, when written out in full, (4.115) has the form

$$\nu \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{33} & \alpha_{36} & \alpha_{39} \\ \alpha_{36}^* & \alpha_{66} & \alpha_{69} \\ \alpha_{39}^* & \alpha_{69}^* & \alpha_{99} \end{pmatrix} + \operatorname{Re} \begin{pmatrix} K_{33}(z) & K_{36}(z) & K_{39}(z) \\ K_{63}(z) & K_{66}(z) & K_{69}(z) \\ K_{93}(z) & K_{96}(z) & K_{99}(z) \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.116)

Upon computing the real-part of $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$, the operator (4.116) coincides with the block operator

$$\begin{pmatrix} \nu \alpha_{33} + \operatorname{Re} K_{33}(z) & L_{36}(z) & L_{39}(z) \\ L_{36}(z)^* & \nu \alpha_{66} + \operatorname{Re} K_{66}(z) & L_{69}(z) \\ L_{39}(z)^* & L_{69}(z)^* & \nu \alpha_{99} + \operatorname{Re} K_{99}(z) \end{pmatrix}$$
(4.117)

where, for notational ease, we have introduced for $i,j \in \{3,6,9\}$

$$\kappa_{ij}(z) \coloneqq \frac{1}{2} \left(K_{ij}(z) + K_{ji}(z)^* \right).$$
(4.118)

Clearly, we have for all $i,j\in\{3,6,9\}$

$$\kappa_{ij}\left(z\right)^* = \kappa_{ji}\left(z\right). \tag{4.119}$$

In (4.117) we define for $i,j\in\{3,6,9\}$ the operator

$$L_{ij}(z) \coloneqq \nu \alpha_{ij} + \kappa_{ij}(z), \qquad (4.120)$$

and similarly it is clear that for all $i,j\in\{3,6,9\}$ we have

$$L_{ij}(z)^* = L_{ji}(z). (4.121)$$

Moreover, we define the operators

$$U_{11}(z) \coloneqq \nu \alpha_{33} + \operatorname{Re} K_{33}(z), \qquad (4.122)$$

$$U_{22}(z) \coloneqq \nu \alpha_{66} + \operatorname{Re} K_{66}(z) - L_{36}(z)^* U_{11}^{-1}(z) L_{36}(z), \qquad (4.123)$$

$$U_{33}(z) \coloneqq \nu \alpha_{99} + \operatorname{Re} K_{99}(z) - L_{39}(z)^* U_{11}^{-1}(z) L_{39}(z) - \mathbb{L}^*(z) U_{22}^{-1}(z) \mathbb{L}(z) \quad (4.124)$$

and finally introduce

$$\mathbb{L}(z) \coloneqq L_{69}(z) - L_{36}(z)^* U_{11}^{-1}(z) L_{39}(z).$$
(4.125)

With these notational simplifications to hand we provide our next auxiliary result.

Lemma 4.4.4. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ and $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\operatorname{Re}>\nu}$. Let $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ and $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ be as in (4.76) and (4.77), respectively. Assume

$$\nu \alpha_{33} + \operatorname{Re} K_{33}(z) \gg 0,$$
(4.126)

 $\nu \alpha_{66} + \operatorname{Re} K_{66}(z) - L_{36}(z)^* U_{11}^{-1}(z) L_{36}(z) \gg 0, \qquad (4.127)$

$$\nu \alpha_{99} + \operatorname{Re} K_{99}(z) - L_{39}(z)^* U_{11}^{-1}(z) L_{39}(z) - \mathbb{L}^*(z) U_{22}^{-1}(z) \mathbb{L}(z) \gg 0, \qquad (4.128)$$

for $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large. Then the block operator

$$\nu \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \operatorname{Re} \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$$

$$= \begin{pmatrix} \nu \alpha_{33} + \operatorname{Re} K_{33}(z) & L_{36}(z) & L_{39}(z) \\ L_{36}(z)^* & \nu \alpha_{66} + \operatorname{Re} K_{66}(z) & L_{69}(z) \\ L_{39}(z)^* & L_{69}(z)^* & \nu \alpha_{99} + \operatorname{Re} K_{99}(z) \end{pmatrix}$$

is accretive for all $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large.

Proof. The discussion prior to the statement of Lemma 4.4.4 establishes equality between the operator (4.115) and (4.117), the latter of which we take as our starting point. Our aim is to obtain a suitable congruent form to which we can apply the statement assumptions from above. The desired congruent form will be obtained after the application of two symmetric Gauss steps. The first symmetric Gauss step is provided by the block operator

$$C_{1}(z) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ -L_{36}(z)^{*} U_{11}(z)^{-1} & 1 & 0 \\ -L_{39}(z)^{*} U_{11}(z)^{-1} & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.129)

Under the congruence transform $C_1(z)$ we obtain the congruent form

$$\mathcal{C}_{1}(z)\left[\widetilde{\nu M_{0,66}} + \operatorname{Re}\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)\right]\mathcal{C}_{1}(z)^{*} = \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{1}(z), \qquad (4.130)$$

where we have the block operator

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{1}(z) = \begin{pmatrix} U_{11}(z) & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{22}(z) & \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{23}(z)\\ 0 & \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{23}(z)^{*} & \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{33}(z) \end{pmatrix},$$
(4.131)

wherein

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{22}}(z) \coloneqq \nu \alpha_{66} + \operatorname{Re} K_{66}(z) - L_{36}(z)^* U_{11}(z)^{-1} L_{36}(z), \qquad (4.132)$$

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{33}}(z) \coloneqq \nu \alpha_{99} + \operatorname{Re} K_{99}(z) - L_{39}(z)^* U_{11}(z)^{-1} L_{39}(z), \qquad (4.133)$$

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{23}}(z) \coloneqq L_{69}(z) - L_{36}(z)^* U_{11}(z)^{-1} L_{39}(z).$$
(4.134)

From this point it suffices to consider the sub-block operator

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{1}}'(z) = \begin{pmatrix} \widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{22}}(z) & \widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{23}}(z) \\ \widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{23}}(z)^{*} & \widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{33}}(z) \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.135)

The second congruence transform is provided by the block operator

$$C_{2}(z) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ -\mathbb{L}(z)^{*} \mathcal{N}_{22}(z)^{-1} & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (4.136)$$

under which we obtain the congruent form

$$\mathcal{C}_{2}(z)\widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{1}}'(z)\mathcal{C}_{2}(z)^{*} = \widetilde{\mathcal{N}_{2}}(z), \qquad (4.137)$$

where

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_{2}(z) = \begin{pmatrix} U_{22}(z) & 0\\ 0 & U_{33}(z) \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.138)

From here we can apply the remaining statement assumptions in order to derive the desired accretivity claim. $\hfill \Box$

Remark 4.4.5. (i) Notice that each of the operators first appearing on the main-

diagonal of (4.117)

 $\nu \alpha_{33} + \operatorname{Re} K_{33}(z), \quad \nu \alpha_{66} + \operatorname{Re} K_{66}(z), \quad \nu \alpha_{99} + \operatorname{Re} K_{99}(z),$

are selfadjoint. Indeed, that the α_{ii} are selfadjoint for $i \in \{3, 6, 9\}$ follows from the fact that (4.53) is selfadjoint by construction. Moreover, recall that for a Hilbert space H and $T \in L(H)$ that the *real-part of* T is defined as $\operatorname{Re} T := \frac{1}{2}(T + T^*)$. As such, it follows immediately by definition that the real-part of an operator is itself selfadjoint.

- (ii) Assumption (4.126) guarantees the existence and continuity of the inverse operator $U_{11}(z)^{-1}$ by Proposition 4.1.6. An analogous statement holds for assumption (4.127) and the inverse $U_{22}(z)^{-1}$. As such, both the congruence transform (4.129) and congruent form obtained in (4.136) involving these inverses are well-defined.
- (iii) In (4.123) there arises the operator

$$L_{36}(z)^* U_{11}^{-1}(z) L_{36}(z)$$

on account of the congruence transform applied. Similarly, in (4.124) there arises the operator

$$L_{39}(z)^* U_{11}^{-1}(z) L_{39}(z) + \mathbb{L}^*(z) U_{22}^{-1}(z) \mathbb{L}(z).$$

All of these are non-negative operators by definition. As such, the assumptions (4.127) and (4.128) could be restated so as to require

$$\nu \alpha_{66} + \operatorname{Re} K_{66}(z) \gg L_{36}(z)^* U_{11}^{-1}(z) L_{36}(z),$$

$$\nu \alpha_{99} + \operatorname{Re} K_{99}(z) \gg L_{39}(z)^* U_{11}^{-1}(z) L_{39}(z) + \mathbb{L}^*(z) U_{22}^{-1}(z) \mathbb{L}(z)$$

uniformly in $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re} \geq \nu}$ for sufficiently large $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$.

(iv) It is perhaps interesting to note that the congruent form obtained in Lemma 4.4.4 coincides with that obtained by an *LDL*^{*} decomposition (see [GVL13, Theorem 4.1.3], [DR06, Satz 3.34] or any of the references mentioned at the beginning of Section 4.1). Indeed, recalling the operator (4.117), we have

$$\begin{pmatrix} \nu \alpha_{33} + \operatorname{Re} K_{33}(z) & L_{36}(z) & L_{39}(z) \\ L_{36}(z)^* & \nu \alpha_{66} + \operatorname{Re} K_{66}(z) & L_{69}(z) \\ L_{39}(z)^* & L_{69}(z)^* & \nu \alpha_{99} + \operatorname{Re} K_{99}(z) \end{pmatrix}$$

$$= L(z) \begin{pmatrix} U_{11}(z) & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & U_{22}(z) & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & U_{33}(z) \end{pmatrix} L(z)^*,$$

$$(4.139)$$

where L(z) is the congruence transform provided by the block operator

$$L(z) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ L_{36}(z)^* U_{11}^{-1} & 1 & 0 \\ L_{39}(z)^* U_{11}^{-1} & \mathbb{L}(z)^* U_{22}^{-1} & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.140)

We have avoided using the means afforded by an LDL^* decomposition in the prequel as the operator L in the factorisation need not be an atomic matrix (see Item (iv) of Remark 4.1.5). With that in mind, such an operator L (or more particularly L(z) above) cannot be regarded as a symmetric Gauss step, as we defined in Section 4.1.

We now combine all three of our auxiliary results together with some additional observations to state and prove our main result of interest.

Theorem 4.4.6. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ and $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re}>\nu}$. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be open and \mathcal{H} as in (4.43). Additionally, let $M_0, M_1(z) \in L(\mathcal{H})$ be as in (4.53), (4.54), and A as in (4.44). In particular, let $\widetilde{m_{0,44}}$ and $\widetilde{m_{0,55}}$ be as in (4.74) and (4.73), respectively. Moreover, let $U_{11}(z), U_{22}(z)$ and $U_{33}(z)$ be as in (4.122), (4.123), and (4.124), respectively. Assume $\rho_*, \varepsilon, \mu, C, \gamma_0, \kappa_1$ selfadjoint and non-negative. Furthermore, assume $\rho_*, C, \widetilde{m_{0,55}}, \mu - e^*C^{-1}e, U_{11}(z), U_{22}(z), U_{33}(z) \gg 0$ as well as

$$\nu \, \widetilde{m_{0,44}} + \sigma \gg 0 \tag{4.141}$$

$$\nu \kappa_1 + \kappa_0^{-1} \gg 0 \tag{4.142}$$

for large enough $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$. Then, for all $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large, the operator

$$\partial_{t,\nu}M_0 + M_1(\partial_{t,\nu}) + A \tag{4.143}$$

is densely defined and closable in $L_{2,\nu}(\mathbb{R};\mathcal{H})$. The respective closure is continuously invertible with causal inverse being eventually independent of ν .

Proof. The assertion follows from applying Theorem 2.4.4 to the material law

$$M(z) \coloneqq M_0 + z^{-1} M_1(z) \tag{4.144}$$

and spatial operator A. From the discussion in the presentation of our model in Section 4.3, it is clear that A is skew-selfadjoint by construction. As such, we need only focus on establishing

$$zM(z) \gg 0$$

uniformly in $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re}\geq\nu}$ for large enough $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$. However, this follows immediately from the congruent forms and sub-block positive-definite estimates provided by Lemma 4.4.1, Lemma 4.4.3 and Lemma 4.4.4.

Chapter 5

Catalogue of Boundary Behaviours Covered by the Model

In this chapter we will conduct a systematic investigation of the boundary dynamics captured by the thermo-piezo-electromagnetic model proposed by this thesis. Recalling the evolutionary equation behind our extended model, (4.42), it is clear (if not by design) that the boundary dynamics of our system are accounted for by the sub-block operator equation

$$\left(\partial_{t,\nu} \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}} \left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\right) \begin{pmatrix} \tau_T \\ \tau_H \\ \tau_q \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} \iota_{\text{Grad}}^* v \\ \iota_{\text{curl}}^* E \\ \iota_{\text{grad}}^* \left(\Theta_0^{-1} \theta\right) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} f_1 \\ f_3 \\ f_5 \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (5.1)

Here, the fixed column operator of orthogonal projections can be traced back to the action of the extended spatial operator, A (c.f. (4.44)). There are however several

degrees of freedom in the (arbitrary) operator coefficients of the sub-block operator

$$\partial_{t,\nu} \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}} (\partial_{t,\nu})$$

$$= \partial_{t,\nu} \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{33} & \alpha_{36} & \alpha_{39} \\ \alpha_{36}^* & \alpha_{66} & \alpha_{69} \\ \alpha_{39}^* & \alpha_{69}^* & \alpha_{99} \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} K_{33} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{36} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{39} (\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ K_{63} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{66} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{69} (\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ K_{93} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{96} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{99} (\partial_{t,\nu}) \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.2)

derived from the material relation blocks M_0 and $M_1(\partial_{t,\nu})$ as defined in (4.53) and (4.57), respectively. Our investigation will be characterised by the consideration of different *cases* corresponding to different patterns of choice in the operator coefficients of (5.2). Each pattern of choice will allow us to recover a different set and arrangement of boundary conditions for our model. These are catalogued below. We will not entirely reinvent our general well-posedness result Theorem 4.4.6 for each case. Instead we will offer an alternative proof to the auxiliary result Lemma 4.4.4 which was used in our solution theory to address the accretivity of the sub-block operator

$$\nu \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \operatorname{Re} \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z) = \nu \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{33} & \alpha_{36} & \alpha_{39} \\ \alpha_{36}^{*} & \alpha_{66} & \alpha_{69} \\ \alpha_{39}^{*} & \alpha_{69}^{*} & \alpha_{99} \end{pmatrix} + \operatorname{Re} \begin{pmatrix} K_{33}(z) & K_{36}(z) & K_{39}(z) \\ K_{63}(z) & K_{66}(z) & K_{69}(z) \\ K_{93}(z) & K_{96}(z) & K_{99}(z) \end{pmatrix}.$$
(5.3)

Each of the cases catalogued here can be thought of as a kind of corollary to our main solution theory. However we have endeavoured to provide an alternative direct proof to Lemma 4.4.4 for each case with the ends of variety and accessibility in mind.

Furthermore, we close this chapter with the presentation and consideration of an example of particular interest. With this example we realise one of the aims of this thesis. Namely, to *further* extend the piezo-electromagnetic impedance boundary conditions originally considered (in terms of classical traces) in [AN11, Section 1]. These we recalled earlier in (1.2). The basis for our own extension is provided by that presented in [Pic17, Subsection 4.3.1] wherein the boundary conditions (1.2) were translated to the setting of abstract boundary data spaces. The focus of the extension presented here

is to account for the influence of a high-temperature regime. We begin by establishing some additional notation.

5.1 Additional Preliminaries

Recall from (4.43) that our *full* thermo-piezo-electromagnetic model incorporating boundary dynamics is posed on the Hilbert space

$$\mathcal{H} = L_2(\Omega)^3 \oplus L_2(\Omega)^{3\times3}_{\text{sym}} \oplus \text{BD}(\text{Grad}) \oplus L_2(\Omega)^3 \oplus L_2(\Omega)^3 \oplus \text{BD}(\text{curl}) \oplus L_2(\Omega) \oplus L_2(\Omega)^3 \oplus \text{BD}(\text{grad}).$$
(5.4)

In what follows it will be convenient to specify the subspace of \mathcal{H} upon which the systems boundary dynamics are formulated. As such, we define

$$\mathcal{H}_{BD} \coloneqq BD \,(Grad) \oplus BD \,(curl) \oplus BD \,(grad) \tag{5.5}$$

as the direct sum of the three auxiliary (abstract boundary data) Hilbert spaces. Recall sub-block operator equation (5.1). Each successive row in (5.1) corresponds to the respective boundary equation for the piezo, electromagnetic and thermal aspects of the system, with each governing the boundary dynamics for that part of the model. Different choices of the operator coefficients in (5.2) will allow us to recover correspondingly different boundary dynamics. To that purpose, we introduce some notation which will help us to more readily recover such varying boundary conditions. For $i \in \{3, 6, 9\}$ we consider a general boundary equation of the form

$$\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\widetilde{\alpha_{3i}} + K_{i3}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\right)\tau_{T} + \left(\partial_{t,\nu}\widetilde{\alpha_{6i}} + K_{i6}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\right)\tau_{H} + \left(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{i9} + K_{i9}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\right)\tau_{q} + \widetilde{\iota_{i}^{*}} = f$$
(5.6)

where f is the given right-hand side and we specify

$$\widetilde{\alpha_{3i}} = \begin{cases} \alpha_{33} & \text{for } i = 3, \\ \alpha_{36}^* & \text{for } i = 6, \\ \alpha_{39}^* & \text{for } i = 9, \end{cases} \xrightarrow{\alpha_{6i}} = \begin{cases} \alpha_{36} & \text{for } i = 3, \\ \alpha_{66} & \text{for } i = 6, \\ \alpha_{69}^* & \text{for } i = 9, \end{cases} \xrightarrow{\widetilde{\iota_i^*}} = \begin{cases} \iota_{\text{Grad}}^* v & \text{for } i = 3, \\ \iota_{\text{curl}}^* E & \text{for } i = 6, \\ \iota_{\text{grad}}^* (\Theta_0^{-1} \theta) & \text{for } i = 9. \end{cases}$$

Notice that when i = 3 in (5.6) we obtain the boundary equation relating to the equation of elasticity (c.f. (4.45)). Similarly, taking i = 6 or i = 9 in (5.6) yields the boundary equations relating to Maxwell's equations (c.f. (4.46)) or the heat equation (c.f. (4.47)), respectively. By definition it is clear that our general boundary equation, (5.6), is formulated on \mathcal{H}_{BD} .

Finally, we recall the next result (c.f. [STW22, Proposition 7.1.4]) which provides us with a useful characterisation for accretivity (c.f. Remark 2.4.5) which we will use frequently in what follows.

Proposition 5.1.1. Let H be a Hilbert space and $N_0, N_1 \in L(H)$ with N_0 selfadjoint. Assume that there exist $c_0, c_1 \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ such that $\langle x, N_0 x \rangle \geq c_0 ||x||^2$ for all $x \in \operatorname{ran}(N_0)$ and that $\operatorname{Re}\langle y, N_1 y \rangle \geq c_1 ||y||^2$ for all $y \in \ker(N_0)$. Then, for all $0 < c'_1 < c_1$ there exists $\nu_0 > 0$ such that for all $\nu \geq \nu_0$ we have $\nu N_0 + \operatorname{Re} N_1 \geq c'_1$.

5.2 Robin, Dirichlet and Neumann Boundary Behaviour

In this section we consider the problem of modelling *elementary* boundary dynamics. By elementary, we refer to those boundary conditions which are rudimentary in the common mathematical sense. In particular, we will consider how Robin-type boundary conditions can be recovered. We will also look at the "problem" of accounting for Dirichlet and Neumann boundary conditions within our extended system.

5.2.1 Recovering Robin Boundary Conditions

We claim that Robin-type boundary conditions are the most rudimentary type of boundary behaviour which can be accounted for by our extended system. They are rudimentary in that they are the mathematically simplest form of boundary condition that can be recovered directly from within our model by an elementary pattern of choice in the boundary coefficients of (5.2). We now demonstrate how straightforward this pattern of choice is, as well as how it can be applied to recover a Robin boundary condition from the general boundary equation (5.6).

We first consider the problem of recovering a Robin-type boundary condition for the thermal part of our extended system. As we will make frequent use of them from now on, we invite the reader to recall the inherent boundary conditions as presented in (4.45), (4.46) and (4.47). Fix i = 9 in (5.6) and set the given right-hand side and all remaining operator coefficients from $\widetilde{M}_{0,66}$ and $\widetilde{M}_{1,66}(\partial_{t,\nu})$ equal to zero save for $K_{99}(\partial_{t,\nu}) = 1$. This results in the greatly simplified boundary equation

$$\tau_q + \iota_{\text{grad}}^* \left(\Theta_0^{-1} \theta \right) = 0 \iff \iota_{\text{grad}}^* \left(\Theta_0^{-1} \theta \right) = -\tau_q.$$
(5.7)

Whilst the equivalent reformulation in the latter part of (5.7) might seem redundant, it allows us to highlight an important observation. On account of the action of ι_{grad}^* as orthogonal projector on BD(grad) we can identify $\iota_{\text{grad}}^*(\Theta_0^{-1}\theta)$ as the value of the relative temperature on the boundary. At the same time τ_q can be thought of as a dummy variable in BD(grad) $\subseteq H^1(\Omega)$. As such, (5.7) can be understood as the *specification* of the value of $\Theta_0^{-1}\theta$ on the boundary as $-\tau_q$. In other words is $-\tau_q$ the Dirichlet boundary value of $\Theta_0^{-1}\theta$. We then substitute (5.7) into the inherent boundary condition for the heat equation, (4.47), and obtain the boundary condition

$$\iota_{\rm div}^* q - \operatorname{grad}_{\rm BD} \left(\iota_{\rm grad}^* \left(\Theta_0^{-1} \theta \right) \right) = 0.$$
(5.8)

This is a Robin boundary condition. To see this note firstly, with a perspective entirely analogous to that above, that $\iota_{\text{div}}^* q$ is the Dirichlet boundary term of the heat flux $q \in H(\text{div}, \Omega)$. Secondly by Proposition 3.2.5 we have $\text{grad}_{\text{BD}}(\iota_{\text{grad}}^*(\Theta_0^{-1}\theta)) \in \text{BD}(\text{div})$, which can be identified as the Neumann boundary term.

Indeed, there is nothing stopping us from applying an analogous pattern of choice to both the piezo and electromagnetic boundary equations to recover Robin boundary conditions there also. Fix i = 3 in (5.6) and set the right-hand side and all operator coefficients equal to zero except for $K_{33}(\partial_{t,\nu}) = 1$. This results in the simplified boundary equation

$$\tau_T + \iota_{\text{Grad}}^* v = 0 \tag{5.9}$$

which yields the Robin boundary condition

$$\iota_{\rm Div}^* T + {\rm Grad}_{\rm BD} \left(\iota_{\rm Grad}^* v \right) = 0 \tag{5.10}$$

when substituted into the corresponding inherent boundary condition, (4.45). Similarly, fixing i = 6 in (5.6) and applying an analogous pattern of choice reduces the general boundary equation to

$$\tau_H + \iota_{\text{curl}}^* E = 0. \tag{5.11}$$

When (5.11) is substituted into the matching inherent boundary condition, (4.46), we obtain

$$\iota_{\text{curl}}^* H - \text{curl}_{\text{BD}} \left(\iota_{\text{curl}}^* E \right) = 0 \tag{5.12}$$

as the corresponding Robin boundary condition.

- Remark 5.2.1. (i) We emphasise the dichotomy between the boundary equation as it appears encoded in the block operator system and the corresponding Robin boundary condition. The boundary equation (any of (5.7), (5.9) or (5.11)) are what we recover *directly* from our extended model for thermo-piezo-electromagnetism. The presence of the inherent boundary condition (any of (4.47), (4.45) and (4.46)) allows us to recover the corresponding Robin boundary condition via substitution, even though the Robin boundary condition itself (any of (5.8), (5.10) or (5.12)) is not what appears *directly* in our extended system. The correspondence between the two however is unambiguous.
 - (ii) The unitary property of the restricted spatial operators (recall Proposition 3.2.5) involved in the formulation of the inherent boundary conditions means that each of the above Robin boundary conditions can be viewed from another (unitarily equivalent) perspective. We show this for the Robin boundary condition for the piezo aspect of the system. Notice that (5.10) is posed in BD (Div). After

applying $\operatorname{Grad}_{\mathrm{BD}}^* = \operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}}$ to (5.10) one instead (and equivalently) considers the Robin boundary condition

$$\operatorname{Div}\iota_{\operatorname{Div}}^*T + \iota_{\operatorname{Grad}}^*v = 0 \tag{5.13}$$

framed now in BD (Grad). Likewise, the above Robin boundary conditions for both the thermal and electromagnetic parts can instead also be considered equivalently as

$$\operatorname{div}\iota_{\operatorname{div}}^*T - \iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^*v = 0 \tag{5.14}$$

and

$$-\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^{*}H + \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^{*}E = 0, \qquad (5.15)$$

 ∇

respectively.

5.2.2 Full Robin Boundary Behaviour

In this case we consider the boundary behaviour characterised by Robin boundary dynamics across all three of the piezo, electromagnetic and thermal components of the system. Dealing only with Robin-type boundary conditions, this will prove to be the simplest of all of our cases covered by the model. Applying the pattern of choice discussed in Subsection 5.2.1 to each of the boundary equations (recall (5.6)) corresponding to the piezo, electromagnetic and thermal parts of the system, we arrive at the following set of boundary conditions. In the abstract boundary data space framework, we have

$$\iota_{\text{Div}}^* T + \text{Grad}_{\text{BD}} \left(\iota_{\text{Grad}}^* v \right) = 0, \tag{5.16}$$

$$\iota_{\text{curl}}^* H - \text{curl}_{\text{BD}} \left(\iota_{\text{curl}}^* E \right) = 0, \tag{5.17}$$

$$\iota_{\rm div}^* q - \operatorname{grad}_{\rm BD} \left(\iota_{\rm grad}^* \left(\Theta_0^{-1} \theta \right) \right) = 0.$$
(5.18)

Using the inherent boundary conditions (recall (4.45), (4.46) and (4.47)), we can encode these boundary conditions as the block operator equation

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \tau_T \\ \tau_H \\ \tau_q \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} \iota_{\text{Grad}}^* v \\ \iota_{\text{curl}}^* E \\ \iota_{\text{grad}}^* \left(\Theta_0^{-1} \theta\right) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(5.19)

The well-posedness of the corresponding thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system under these boundary dynamics as an evolutionary equation then depends on the accretivity of the operator

$$z \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z) = z \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(5.20)

Even though this material law is clearly positive-definite, we should like to formalise this fact for our catalogue, and do so with the next result.

Corollary 5.2.2. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$, $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re}>\nu}$ and \mathcal{H}_{BD} be as in (5.5). Let $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ and $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ be as in (5.20). Then the operator $z \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ is accretive for all $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large.

Proof. The assertion follows immediately since

$$\operatorname{Re}\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 1 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 1_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})} & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 1_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{curl})} & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 1_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{grad})} \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.21)

is the identity operator on \mathcal{H}_{BD} and is positive-definite by definition.

Remark 5.2.3. (i) Assuming it exists, denote by n the outward unit normal. In the

setting of classical traces the above boundary conditions correspond formally to

$$T \cdot n + v = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \tag{5.22}$$

$$H_t - n \times E_t = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \tag{5.23}$$

$$q \cdot n - \Theta_0^{-1} \theta = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega.$$
(5.24)

In this classical perspective, both boundary equations (5.22) and (5.24) explicitly involve (versions of) the Neumann trace. This is because both of the operators grad_{BD} and Grad_{BD} arising in the corresponding abstract boundary data space formulation are unitary. To see how this arises for the thermal Robin boundary condition, recall the abstract boundary data space formulation and compute

$$\iota_{\rm div}^* q - \operatorname{grad}_{\rm BD}\left(\iota_{\rm grad}^*\left(\Theta_0^{-1}\theta\right)\right) = 0 \iff \operatorname{div}_{\rm BD}\iota_{\rm div}^* q - \iota_{\rm grad}^*\left(\Theta_0^{-1}\theta\right) = 0.$$
(5.25)

The latter equation here indeed formally corresponds to (5.24) in the classical setting. An analogous computation holds for identifying (5.22) from (5.16).

(ii) In this case, were we to additionally allow for the inclusion of the diagonal operator coefficients α_{33} , α_{66} and α_{99} in the sub-block operator equation (5.1) we would obtain

$$\left(\partial_{t,\nu} \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{33} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{66} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \alpha_{99} \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \right) \begin{pmatrix} \tau_T \\ \tau_H \\ \tau_q \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} \iota_{\text{Grad}}^* v \\ \iota_{\text{curl}}^* E \\ \iota_{\text{grad}}^* \left(\Theta_0^{-1} \theta \right) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(5.26)

The corresponding boundary equations would then read

$$(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{33} + 1)\tau_q + \iota_{\text{grad}}^* \left(\Theta_0^{-1}\theta\right) = 0,$$

$$(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{66} + 1)\tau_T + \iota_{\text{Grad}}^* v = 0,$$

$$(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{99} + 1)\tau_H + \iota_{\text{curl}}^* E = 0.$$
(5.27)

It is obvious (c.f. Lemma 4.4.4) that the corresponding system is well-posed as an

evolutionary equation when for $i \in \{3, 6, 9\}$ one assumes $\nu \alpha_{ii} + 1 \gg 0$ for $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large. ∇

5.2.3 Homogeneous Dirichlet and Neumann Boundary Conditions

As was indicated in Item (ii) and Item (iii) from Remark 2.3.4, abstract homogeneous Dirichlet and Neumann boundary conditions are usually accommodated for by specific assumptions on the domains of the spatial operators in use. Indeed it is these assumptions which yield the skew-selfadjointness of the spatial operator (4.24) in Section 4.2 which is required to apply Picard's Theorem.

Unlike the Robin-type boundary conditions considered above, homogeneous Dirichlet and Neumann boundary conditions cannot be recovered *directly* from our extended system for thermo-piezo-electromagnetism. We have already seen above how Robin boundary conditions could be recovered directly from the sub-block operator (5.2) by a specific pattern of choice in its operator coefficients. A formal modification of the block structure of the extended model is however required in order to capture any homogeneous Dirichlet or Neumann boundary behaviour. We elucidate this point with an example.

Example 5.2.1. Recall the extended system proposed in Chapter 4. However, instead of modelling arbitrary inhomogeneous boundary dynamics for the elastic part of the system, consider homogeneous Dirichlet boundary data. This is usually modelled by assuming that $u \in \text{dom}(\text{Grad}_0)$ (c.f. Item (ii) of Remark 2.3.4). Modelling this boundary behaviour amounts simply to replacing the piezo block in our extended system (4.42) with the corresponding block already employed in the underlying system (4.37)

(c.f. Section 4.2). Doing so we obtain the evolutionary equation

$$\left(\partial_{t,\nu}M_{0}+M_{1}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)+A\right)\begin{pmatrix} v\\ T\\ E\\ \left(\begin{matrix} H\\ \tau_{H} \end{matrix}\right)\\ \Theta_{0}^{-1}\theta\\ \left(\begin{matrix} q\\ \tau_{q} \end{matrix}\right) \end{pmatrix}=\begin{pmatrix} F_{0}\\ 0\\ F_{2}\\ \left(\begin{matrix} F_{3}\\ f_{3} \end{matrix}\right)\\ F_{4}\\ \left(\begin{matrix} 0\\ f_{5} \end{matrix}\right) \end{pmatrix}\in L_{2,\nu}\left(\mathbb{R};\mathcal{H}\right)$$
(5.28)

posed now on the Hilbert space

$$\mathcal{H} = L_2 (\Omega)^3 \oplus L_2 (\Omega)^{3 \times 3}_{\text{sym}} \oplus$$

$$L_2 (\Omega)^3 \oplus L_2 (\Omega)^3 \oplus \text{BD} (\text{curl}) \oplus$$

$$L_2 (\Omega) \oplus L_2 (\Omega)^3 \oplus \text{BD} (\text{grad}),$$
(5.29)

with the appropriately amended constituent block operators to be specified next. Notice how dispensing with the auxiliary boundary data space for the elastic part of our system precipitates a drop in the dimension of the extended system by one. In this case, we have

$$M_{0} = \begin{pmatrix} \rho_{*} & 0 & 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ 0 & C^{-1} & 0 & (C^{-1}e & 0) & C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} & (0 & 0) \\ 0 & 0 & \varepsilon + e^{*}C^{-1}e & (0 & 0) & p\Theta_{0} + e^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} & (0 & 0) \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} e^{*}C^{-1} \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{0,66} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{0,69} \\ 0 & \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1} & \Theta_{0}p^{*} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}e & (0 & 0) & \gamma_{0} + \Theta_{0}\lambda^{*}C^{-1}\lambda\Theta_{0} & (0 & 0) \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{0,69}^{*} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{0,99} \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.30)

as well as

$$M_{1}(\partial_{t,\nu}) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ 0 & 0 & \sigma & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,66}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,69}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,96}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & M_{1,99}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.31)

and

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -\operatorname{Div} & 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ -\operatorname{Grad}_{0} & 0 & 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -\left(\overset{\operatorname{curl}}{\iota_{\operatorname{curl}}^*} \right)^* & 0 & (0 & 0) \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} \operatorname{curl} \\ \iota_{\operatorname{curl}}^* \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & (0 & 0) & 0 & -\left(\overset{\operatorname{grad}}{\iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^*} \right)^* \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} & \begin{pmatrix}$$

Of course, it is not hard to show that this amended system is also well-posed as an evolutionary equation. \triangle

Remark 5.2.4. From our view the need to formally modify the block structure in order to accommodate for such boundary conditions is no real shortcoming. Indeed, the task of modifying the model in this way is an unlaborious task. We are much more concerned about the potential provision afforded by the model to cater to scenarios involving much more complicated boundary dynamics. It is also worth bearing in mind that,
within the realm of evolutionary equations, both the consideration and implementation of homogeneous Dirichlet and Neumann boundary conditions are already very wellknown. Indeed, consider any of the examples presented in [STW22, Chapters 6, 7]. \bigtriangledown

5.3 Mixed Boundary Behaviour I

In this case we consider the first of two situations concerning mixed-type boundary behaviour. This particular scenario is characterised by non-standard inhomogeneous boundary behaviour for one part of the system, and Robin boundary dynamics for the remaining two parts. This first instance of mixed boundary behaviour consists of three subcases, with each corresponding to a different arrangement of the aforementioned boundary dynamics across the piezo, electromagnetic and thermal components of the system. With the difference across each subcase being (mathematically speaking) purely symbolic, it suffices to prove that the real-part condition holds for any one of the three subcases without the loss of any generality.

5.3.1 Subcase (i)

This subcase comprises non-standard inhomogeneous boundary behaviour for the piezo part of the system, and Robin boundary behaviour for the remaining electromagnetic and thermal parts. Allowing the operator coefficients in the piezo boundary equation (c.f. (5.6)) to be arbitrary, and applying the pattern of choice discussed in Subsection 5.2.1 to the electromagnetic and thermal boundary equations, we arrive at the following set of boundary conditions. In the abstract boundary data space setting we have

$$(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{33} + K_{33}(\partial_{t,\nu}))\operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota^*_{\mathrm{Div}}T + K_{36}(\partial_{t,\nu})\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota^*_{\mathrm{curl}}H -K_{39}(\partial_{t,\nu})\operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota^*_{\mathrm{div}}q + \iota^*_{\mathrm{Grad}}v = f_1,$$
(5.33)

$$\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^{*}H + \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^{*}E = 0, \qquad (5.34)$$

$$-\operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{div}}^*q + \iota_{\mathrm{grad}}^*\left(\Theta_0^{-1}\theta\right) = 0.$$
(5.35)

With the use of the inherent boundary conditions (recall (4.45), (4.46) and (4.47)), these boundary conditions can be encoded as the block operator equation

$$\begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{33} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} K_{33} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{36} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{39} (\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \tau_T \\ \tau_H \\ \tau_q \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} \iota_{\text{Grad}}^* v \\ \iota_{\text{curl}}^* E \\ \iota_{\text{grad}}^* (\Theta_0^{-1} \theta) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} f_1 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(5.36)

Evolutionary well-posedness of the corresponding thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system under these boundary dynamics depends only on the positive-definiteness of the operator

$$z \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z) = z \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{33} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} K_{33}(z) & K_{36}(z) & K_{39}(z) \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.37)

and is established in the next result.

Corollary 5.3.1. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$, $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re}>\nu}$, and \mathcal{H}_{BD} be as in (5.5). Let $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ and $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ be as in (5.37). Assume there exists $c_{33} \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ such that $\alpha_{33} \ge c_{33}$. Then the operator $z \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ is accretive for all $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large.

Proof. The assertion will follow from applying Proposition 5.1.1 to the material law given by

$$M(z) \coloneqq \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + z^{-1} \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$$
(5.38)

which will allow us to establish the positive-definiteness of zM(z) uniformly in $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re}\geq\nu}$ for large enough $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$. In the situation of Proposition 5.1.1 we have $N_0 = \widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ and $N_1 = \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$. We first show that the restriction of $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ to its range is positive-definite. This restriction will be realised by the application of operators of the

form indicated in Lemma 3.2.1. To that end we introduce the operator

$$\iota_{\operatorname{ran}\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)} : \operatorname{ran}\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right) \to \mathcal{H}_{\operatorname{BD}}$$

$$x_1 \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} x_1 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \tag{5.39}$$

which has the block operator representation

$$\iota_{\operatorname{ran}\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)} = \begin{pmatrix} 1_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})} \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (5.40)

Its adjoint is the operator with the block operator representation

$$\iota_{\operatorname{ran}\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)}^{*} = \begin{pmatrix} 1_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})} & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(5.41)

The restriction of $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ to ran $\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)$ is then realised as

$$\iota_{\operatorname{ran}(\widetilde{M_{0,66}})}^* \widetilde{M_{0,66}} \iota_{\operatorname{ran}(\widetilde{M_{0,66}})} = \alpha_{33}.$$
(5.42)

For $x \in \operatorname{ran}\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)$ we then compute

$$\left\langle x, \iota_{\ker\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)}^* \widetilde{M_{0,66}} \iota_{\ker\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)} x \right\rangle = \left\langle x, \alpha_{33} x \right\rangle \ge c_{33} \|x\|^2, \tag{5.43}$$

where we have used our statement assumption. Thus $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ is positive-definite on ran $(\widetilde{M_{0,66}})$. Next we need to show that the restriction of $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ to ker $(\widetilde{M_{0,66}})$ is also positive-definite. To that end we compute

$$\operatorname{Re}\begin{pmatrix} K_{33}(z) & K_{36}(z) & K_{39}(z) \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \operatorname{Re} K_{33}(z) & \frac{1}{2}K_{36}(z) & \frac{1}{2}K_{39}(z) \\ \frac{1}{2}K_{36}(z)^* & 1 & 0 \\ \frac{1}{2}K_{39}(z)^* & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (5.44)

Just as we have done above, in order to realise the specific restriction of this operator we introduce

$$\iota_{\ker\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 1_{\mathrm{BD(curl)}} & 0 \\ 0 & 1_{\mathrm{BD(grad)}} \end{pmatrix} : \ker\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right) \to \mathcal{H}_{\mathrm{BD}}$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} y_2 \\ y_3 \end{pmatrix} \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ y_2 \\ y_3 \end{pmatrix} \qquad (5.45)$$

together with its adjoint

$$\iota_{\mathrm{ker}\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)}^{*} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1_{\mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{curl})} & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 1_{\mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{grad})} \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (5.46)

The restriction of $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ to ker $(\widetilde{M_{0,66}})$ is then realised as the identity operator

$$\iota_{\ker\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)}^{*}\widetilde{M_{1,66}}\left(z\right)\,\iota_{\ker\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)} = \begin{pmatrix} 1_{\mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{curl})} & 0\\ 0 & 1_{\mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{grad})} \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.47)

which is positive-definite by definition, with a bound provided by the positive unit. By Proposition 5.1.1 it follows that for all choices of the scalar $c'_1 \in (0, 1)$ there exists $\nu_0 \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ such that for all $\nu \geq \nu_0$ the operator zM(z) is accretive uniformly in $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re} \geq \nu}$.

Remark 5.3.2. Assuming it exists, denote by n the outward unit normal. The above boundary conditions would correspond to

$$(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{33} + K_{33}(\partial_{t,\nu}))(T \cdot n) + K_{36}(\partial_{t,\nu})(n \times H_t) -K_{39}(\partial_{t,\nu})(q \cdot n) + v = f_1 \text{ on } \partial\Omega,$$
(5.48)

$$(n \times H_t) + E_t = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \qquad (5.49)$$

$$-(q \cdot n) + \Theta_0^{-1}\theta = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega$$
(5.50)

in the setting of classical traces.

As indicated and explained in the introduction to this section, the remaining two subcases for our first instance of mixed boundary behaviour are detailed without proof. Indeed, one can work in a manner analogous to that employed in the proof of Corollary 5.3.1.

5.3.2 Subcase (ii)

The second subcase consists of non-standard inhomogeneous boundary behaviour for the electromagnetic part of the system, as well as Robin boundary behaviour for the remaining piezo and thermal parts. A completely analogous pattern of choice of operator coefficients in the boundary equations yields the abstract boundary conditions

$$\operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{Div}}^*T + \iota_{\mathrm{Grad}}^*v = 0, \qquad (5.51)$$

$$K_{63} (\partial_{t,\nu}) \operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota^*_{\mathrm{Div}} T + (\partial_{t,\nu} \alpha_{66} + K_{66} (\partial_{t,\nu})) \operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota^*_{\mathrm{curl}} H$$

$$+ K_{69} (\partial_{t,\nu}) \operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota^*_{\mathrm{div}} q + \iota^*_{\mathrm{curl}} E = f_3,$$

$$- \operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota^*_{\mathrm{div}} q + \iota^*_{\mathrm{grad}} (\Theta_0^{-1} \theta) = 0$$

$$(5.53)$$

which we encode as the block operator equation

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{66} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ K_{63}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{66}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{69}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \tau_T \\ \tau_H \\ \tau_q \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} \iota_{\mathrm{Grad}}^* v \\ \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^* E \\ \iota_{\mathrm{grad}}^* (\Theta_0^{-1}\theta) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ f_3 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(5.54)

Evolutionary well-posedness of the matching thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system is determined by the accretivity of the block operator

$$z \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$$

$$= z \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{66} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ K_{63}(z) & K_{66}(z) & K_{69}(z) \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.55)

and is encapsulated by the next result.

Corollary 5.3.3. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$, $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\operatorname{Re}>\nu}$, and \mathcal{H}_{BD} be as in (5.5). Let $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ and $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ be as in (5.55). Assume there exists $c_{66} \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ such that $\alpha_{66} \geq c_{66}$. Then the operator $z \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ is accretive for all $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large.

Remark 5.3.4. Assuming it exists, denote by n the outward unit normal. The set of boundary conditions regarded in this subcase would correspond to

$$(T \cdot n) + v = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \tag{5.56}$$

$$K_{63}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\left(T\cdot n\right) + \left(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{66} + K_{66}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\right)\left(n \times H_t\right)$$

$$(5.57)$$

$$-K_{69}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\left(q\cdot n\right)+E_{t}=f_{3} \text{ on } \partial\Omega,$$

$$-(q \cdot n) + \Theta_0^{-1} \theta = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega$$
(5.58)

in the setting of classical traces.

5.3.3 Subcase (iii)

The third and final subcase is composed of non-standard inhomogeneous boundary dynamics for the thermal part of the system, and Robin boundary conditions for the outstanding piezo and electromagnetic parts. Again, an analogously systematic choice

 ∇

of operator coefficients yields the abstract boundary conditions

$$\operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{Div}}^*T + \iota_{\mathrm{Grad}}^*v = 0, \qquad (5.59)$$

$$\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^*H + \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^*E = 0, \qquad (5.60)$$

$$K_{93}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{Div}}^{*}T + K_{96}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^{*}H - (\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{99} + K_{99}(\partial_{t,\nu})) \operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{div}}^{*}q + \iota_{\mathrm{grad}}^{*} \left(\Theta_{0}^{-1}\theta\right) = f_{5}$$

$$(5.61)$$

which we encode as

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \alpha_{99} \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ K_{93}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{96}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{99}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \tau_T \\ \tau_H \\ \tau_q \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} t_{Grad}^* v \\ t_{Curl}^* E \\ t_{grad}^* (\Theta_0^{-1}\theta) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ f_5 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(5.62)

Like before, the evolutionary well-posedness of the corresponding thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system depends on the positive-definiteness of the block operator

$$z \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z) = z \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \alpha_{99} \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ K_{93}(z) & K_{96}(z) & K_{99}(z) \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.63)

and is formalised in the next result.

Corollary 5.3.5. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$, $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re}>\nu}$, and \mathcal{H}_{BD} be as in (5.5). Let $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ and $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ be as in (5.63). Assume there exists $c_{99} \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ such that $\alpha_{99} \ge c_{99}$. Then the operator $z \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ is accretive for all $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large.

Remark 5.3.6. Assuming it exists, denote by n the outward unit normal. The boundary

conditions considered above correspond to

$$(T \cdot n) + v = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \tag{5.64}$$

$$(n \times H_t) + E_t = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \tag{5.65}$$

$$K_{93}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\left(T\cdot n\right) + K_{96}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\left(n\times H_t\right) - \left(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{99} + K_{99}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\right)\left(q\cdot n\right) + \Theta_0^{-1}\theta = f_5 \text{ on } \partial\Omega$$
(5.66)

in the classical boundary trace setting.

5.4 Mixed Boundary Behaviour II

In this case we consider the second of our mixed-type boundary behaviour scenarios. This instance is characterised by non-standard inhomogeneous boundary behaviour for two parts of the system, and Robin boundary dynamics for the remaining part. As such, this second instance of mixed boundary behaviour is seemingly more complicated than that considered previously. Like before however, this instance of mixed boundary behaviour consists of three subcases. Again, each subcase here corresponds to a different placement of the distinct boundary dynamics across the piezo, electromagnetic and thermal aspects of the system. Similarly, and without the loss of any generality, it suffices to prove accretivity for any one of these three subcases.

5.4.1 Subcase (i)

This subcase comprises non-standard inhomogeneous boundary behaviour for the electromagnetic and thermal parts of the system, and Robin boundary behaviour for the remaining piezo part. We proceed in a manner analogous to the preceding mixed boundary behaviour case. Allowing the operator coefficients in the electromagnetic and thermal boundary equations (c.f. (5.6)) to be arbitrary, and applying the pattern of choice discussed in Subsection 5.2.1 to the piezo boundary equation, we arrive at the following set of boundary conditions. In the setting of abstract boundary data spaces

 ∇

we have

$$\operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{Div}}^{*}T + \iota_{\mathrm{Grad}}^{*}v = 0, \qquad (5.67)$$

$$K_{63} \left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right) \operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{Div}}^{*} T + \left(\partial_{t,\nu} \alpha_{66} + K_{66} \left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\right) \operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^{*} H - \left(\partial_{t,\nu} \alpha_{69} + K_{69} \left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\right) \operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{div}}^{*} q + \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^{*} E = f_{3},$$

$$(5.68)$$

$$K_{93}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{Div}}^{*}T + \left(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{69}^{*} + K_{96}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\right)\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^{*}H - \left(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{99} + K_{99}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\right)\operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{div}}^{*}q + \iota_{\mathrm{grad}}^{*}\left(\Theta_{0}^{-1}\theta\right) = f_{5}.$$

$$(5.69)$$

With the use of the inherent boundary conditions (recall (4.45), (4.46) and (4.47)), the above boundary conditions can be encoded as the block operator equation

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{66} & \alpha_{69} \\ 0 & \alpha_{69}^* & \alpha_{99} \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ K_{63}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{66}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{69}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ K_{93}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{96}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{99}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \end{pmatrix} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \tau_T \\ \tau_H \\ \tau_q \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} \iota_{q}^* \\ \iota_{Grad}^* \\ \iota_{curl}^* E \\ \iota_{grad}^* (\Theta_0^{-1}\theta) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ f_3 \\ f_5 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(5.70)

Evolutionary well-posedness of the corresponding thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system under these mixed-type boundary dynamics depends then only on the accretivity of the operator

$$\widetilde{z} \, \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}} \, (z)$$

$$= z \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{66} & \alpha_{69} \\ 0 & \alpha_{69}^* & \alpha_{99} \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ K_{63} \, (z) & K_{66} \, (z) & K_{69} \, (z) \\ K_{93} \, (z) & K_{96} \, (z) & K_{99} \, (z) \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.71)

which is proven in the next result.

Corollary 5.4.1. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$, $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re}>\nu}$, and \mathcal{H}_{BD} be as in (5.5). Let $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ and $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ be as in (5.71). Assume there exist c_{66} , $\widetilde{c}_{99} \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ such that $\alpha_{66} \geq c_{66}$, $\alpha_{99} - \alpha_{69}^* \alpha_{66}^{-1} \alpha_{69} \geq \widetilde{c}_{99}$. Then the operator $z \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ is accretive for all $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large.

Proof. The proof follows the same line of reasoning as that of Corollary 5.3.1. Applying Proposition 5.1.1 to the material law given by

$$M(z) \coloneqq \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + z^{-1} \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$$
(5.72)

will allow us to establish the desired accretivity of zM(z) uniformly in $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re}\geq\nu}$ for large enough $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$. Once again, in the situation of Proposition 5.1.1 we have $N_0 = \widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ and $N_1 = \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$. To that end we first show that the restriction of $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ to its range is positive-definite. To actualise this restriction we introduce the operator

$$\iota_{\operatorname{ran}\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 1_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{curl})} & 0 \\ 0 & 1_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{grad})} \end{pmatrix} : \operatorname{ran}\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right) \to \mathcal{H}_{\operatorname{BD}}$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} x_2 \\ x_3 \end{pmatrix} \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ x_2 \\ x_3 \end{pmatrix}$$

$$(5.73)$$

together with its adjoint

$$\iota_{\operatorname{ran}}^{*}(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{curl})} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{grad})} \end{pmatrix} : \mathcal{H}_{\operatorname{BD}} \to \operatorname{ran}\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right) \\ \begin{pmatrix} y_{1} \\ y_{2} \\ y_{3} \end{pmatrix} \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} y_{2} \\ y_{3} \end{pmatrix} .$$
(5.74)

The restriction of $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ to ran $\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)$ is then realised as

$$\iota_{\operatorname{ran}(\widetilde{M_{0,66}})}^{*}\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\iota_{\operatorname{ran}(\widetilde{M_{0,66}})} = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{66} & \alpha_{69} \\ \alpha_{69}^{*} & \alpha_{99} \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.75)

which, via a rudimentary symmetric Gauss-step, is itself congruent to

$$\begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{66} & 0\\ 0 & \alpha_{99} - \alpha_{69}^* \alpha_{66}^{-1} \alpha_{69} \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (5.76)

For $x \in \operatorname{ran}\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)$ we compute

$$\left\langle x, \iota_{\operatorname{ran}}^{*}(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}) \widetilde{M_{0,66}} \iota_{\operatorname{ran}}(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}) x \right\rangle = \left\langle \begin{pmatrix} x_1 \\ x_2 \end{pmatrix}, \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{66} & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha_{99} - \alpha_{69}^{*} \alpha_{66}^{-1} \alpha_{69} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} x_1 \\ x_2 \end{pmatrix} \right\rangle$$
$$= \left\langle x_1, \alpha_{66} x_1 \right\rangle + \left\langle x_2, \left(\alpha_{99} - \alpha_{69}^{*} \alpha_{66}^{-1} \alpha_{69} \right) x_2 \right\rangle$$
$$\geq \min \left\{ c_{66}, \widetilde{c}_{99} \right\} \|x\|^2,$$

where we have used both of our statement assumptions. Hence $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ is positivedefinite on its range as required. Secondly, we show that the restriction of $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ to ker $(\widetilde{M_{0,66}})$ is positive-definite. We compute

$$\operatorname{Re}\begin{pmatrix}1&0&0\\K_{63}(z)&K_{66}(z)&K_{69}(z)\\K_{93}(z)&K_{96}(z)&K_{99}(z)\end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix}1&\frac{1}{2}K_{63}(z)^{*}&\frac{1}{2}K_{93}(z)^{*}\\\frac{1}{2}K_{63}(z)^{*}&\operatorname{Re}K_{66}(z)&\kappa_{69}(z)\\\frac{1}{2}K_{93}(z)^{*}&\kappa_{69}(z)^{*}&\operatorname{Re}K_{99}(z)\end{pmatrix}$$
(5.77)

where, to the end of simplicity, we have recalled the $\kappa_{ij}(z)$ notation for $i, j \in \{3, 6, 9\}$ from (4.118). The appropriate restriction will be realised after introducing the operator

$$\iota_{\ker\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)} : \ker\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right) \to \mathcal{H}_{\mathrm{BD}}$$

$$y \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} y \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \tag{5.78}$$

which exhibits the block operator representation

$$\iota_{\ker\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)} = \begin{pmatrix} 1_{\mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{Grad})} \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}. \tag{5.79}$$

Its adjoint is the operator with the block operator representation

$$\iota_{\ker\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)}^{*} = \begin{pmatrix} 1_{\mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{Grad})} & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(5.80)

The restriction of $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ to ker $\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)$ is then given by

$$\iota_{\mathrm{ker}\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)}^{*}\widetilde{M_{1,66}}\left(z\right)\,\iota_{\mathrm{ker}\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)}=1_{\mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{Grad})}.\tag{5.81}$$

For $y \in \ker\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)$ we then compute

$$\left\langle y, \iota_{\ker\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)}^* \operatorname{Re}\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z) \iota_{\ker\left(\widetilde{M_{0,66}}\right)} y \right\rangle = \|y\|^2, \tag{5.82}$$

so that $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ is positive-definite on ker $(\widetilde{M_{0,66}})$ with bound provided by the positive unit. By Proposition 5.1.1 it follows for all choices of $c'_1 \in (0,1)$ that there exists $\nu_0 \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ so that for all $\nu \geq \nu_0$ the operator zM(z) is accretive uniformly in $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re} \geq \nu}$. \Box

Remark 5.4.2. Assuming it exists, denote by n the outward unit normal. The boundary conditions above correspond to

$$T \cdot n + v = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \tag{5.83}$$

$$K_{63}(\partial_{t,\nu})(T \cdot n) + (\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{66} + K_{66}(\partial_{t,\nu}))(n \times H_t) - (\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{69} + K_{69}(\partial_{t,\nu}))(q \cdot n) + E_t = f_3 \text{ on } \partial\Omega,$$
(5.84)

$$K_{93}(\partial_{t,\nu})(T \cdot n) + (\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{69}^* + K_{96}(\partial_{t,\nu}))(n \times H_t) - (\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{99} + K_{99}(\partial_{t,\nu}))(q \cdot n) + \Theta_0^{-1}\theta = f_5 \text{ on } \partial\Omega$$
(5.85)

in the setting of classical traces.

112

 ∇

As noted and justified in the introduction to this section, the remaining two subcases in this scenario of mixed boundary behaviour are provided without proof. The above proof of Corollary 5.4.1 can be easily amended to fit either of the remaining subcases.

5.4.2 Subcase (ii)

Our second subcase consists of non-standard inhomogeneous boundary behaviour for the piezo and thermal parts of the system, as well as Robin boundary behaviour for the remaining electromagnetic part. A completely analogous pattern of choice in the operator coefficients of the corresponding boundary equations yields the abstract boundary conditions

$$(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{33} + K_{33} (\partial_{t,\nu})) \operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota^{*}_{\mathrm{Div}}T + K_{36} (\partial_{t,\nu}) \operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota^{*}_{\mathrm{curl}}H - (\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{39} + K_{39} (\partial_{t,\nu})) \operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota^{*}_{\mathrm{div}}q + \iota^{*}_{\mathrm{Grad}}v = f_{1},$$

$$\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota^{*}_{\mathrm{curl}}H + \iota^{*}_{\mathrm{curl}}E = 0,$$

$$(5.87)$$

$$\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{39}^* + K_{93}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\right) \operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{Div}}^* T + K_{96}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right) \operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^* H - \left(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{99} + K_{99}\left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right)\right) \operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{div}}^* q + \iota_{\mathrm{grad}}^* \left(\Theta_0^{-1}\theta\right) = f_5$$

$$(5.88)$$

which are encoded as the block operator equation

$$\begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{33} & 0 & \alpha_{39} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \alpha_{39}^* & 0 & \alpha_{99} \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} K_{33} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{36} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{39} (\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ K_{93} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{96} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{99} (\partial_{t,\nu}) \end{pmatrix} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \tau_T \\ \tau_H \\ \tau_q \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} \iota_{\text{Grad}}^* v \\ \iota_{\text{curl}}^* E \\ \iota_{\text{grad}}^* (\Theta_0^{-1}\theta) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} f_1 \\ 0 \\ f_5 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(5.89)

Evolutionary well-posedness of the corresponding thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system is then determined solely by the positive-definiteness of the block operator

$$z \widetilde{M}_{0,66} + \widetilde{M}_{1,66}(z)$$

$$= z \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{33} & 0 & \alpha_{39} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \alpha_{39}^* & 0 & \alpha_{99} \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} K_{33}(z) & K_{36}(z) & K_{39}(z) \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ K_{93}(z) & K_{96}(z) & K_{99}(z) \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.90)

and is encapsulated in the next result.

Corollary 5.4.3. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$, $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re}>\nu}$, and \mathcal{H}_{BD} be as in (5.5). Let $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ and $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ be as in (5.90). Assume there exist c_{33} , $\widetilde{c}_{99} \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ such that $\alpha_{33} \geq c_{33}$, $\alpha_{99} - \alpha_{39}^* \alpha_{33}^{-1} \alpha_{39} \geq \widetilde{c}_{99}$. Then the operator $z \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ is accretive for all $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large.

Remark 5.4.4. Assuming it exists, denote by n the outward unit normal. The boundary dynamics regarded above coincide with the following boundary conditions

$$(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{33} + K_{33} (\partial_{t,\nu})) (T \cdot n) + K_{36} (\partial_{t,\nu}) (n \times H_t) - (\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{39} + K_{39} (\partial_{t,\nu})) (q \cdot n) + v = f_1 \text{ on } \partial\Omega,$$
(5.91)

$$(n \times H_t) + E_t = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \tag{5.92}$$

 ∇

$$\left(\partial_{t,\nu} \alpha_{39}^* + K_{93} \left(\partial_{t,\nu} \right) \right) (T \cdot n) + K_{96} \left(\partial_{t,\nu} \right) (n \times H_t) - \left(\partial_{t,\nu} \alpha_{99} + K_{99} \left(\partial_{t,\nu} \right) \right) (q \cdot n) + \Theta_0^{-1} \theta = f_5 \text{ on } \partial\Omega$$
 (5.93)

in the classical setting.

5.4.3 Subcase (iii)

Our final mixed-type subcase is composed of non-standard inhomogeneous boundary dynamics for the piezo and electromagnetic parts of the system, and Robin boundary conditions for the outstanding thermal part. Again, an analogously systematic choice of operator coefficients yields the following set of abstract boundary conditions

$$(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{33} + K_{33}(\partial_{t,\nu}))\operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota^*_{\mathrm{Div}}T + (\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{36} + K_{36}(\partial_{t,\nu}))\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota^*_{\mathrm{curl}}H - K_{39}(\partial_{t,\nu})\operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota^*_{\mathrm{div}}q + \iota^*_{\mathrm{Grad}}v = f_1,$$
(5.94)

$$(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{36}^* + K_{63}(\partial_{t,\nu})) \operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{Div}}^* T + (\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{66} + K_{66}(\partial_{t,\nu})) \operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^* H$$
$$-K_{69}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{div}}^* q + \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^* E = f_3,$$
(5.95)

$$-\operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{div}}^{*}q + \iota_{\mathrm{grad}}^{*}\left(\Theta_{0}^{-1}\theta\right) = 0$$
(5.96)

which are encoded as

$$\begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{33} & \alpha_{36} & 0 \\ \alpha_{36}^* & \alpha_{66} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} K_{33} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{36} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{39} (\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ K_{63} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{66} (\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{69} (\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \tau_T \\ \tau_H \\ \tau_q \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} t_{T} \\ \tau_{T} \\ \tau_{T}$$

Like before, the evolutionary well-posedness of the corresponding thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system depends on the accretivity of the block operator

$$z \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z) = z \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{33} & \alpha_{36} & 0 \\ \alpha_{36}^* & \alpha_{66} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} K_{33}(z) & K_{36}(z) & K_{39}(z) \\ K_{63}(z) & K_{66}(z) & K_{69}(z) \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.98)

and is the focus of the next result.

Corollary 5.4.5. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$, $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re}>\nu}$, and \mathcal{H}_{BD} be as in (5.5). Let $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$ and $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ be as in (5.98). Assume there exist c_{33} , $\widetilde{c}_{66} \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ such that $\alpha_{33} \geq c_{33}$, $\alpha_{66} - \alpha_{36}^* \alpha_{33}^{-1} \alpha_{36} \geq \widetilde{c}_{66}$. Then the operator $z \widetilde{M_{0,66}} + \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$ is accretive for all $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large.

Remark 5.4.6. Assuming it exists, denote by n the outward unit normal. The boundary conditions considered correspond to

$$(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{33} + K_{33}(\partial_{t,\nu})) (T \cdot n) + (\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{36} + K_{36}(\partial_{t,\nu})) (n \times H_t)$$

$$-K_{39}(\partial_{t,\nu}) (q \cdot n) + v = f_1 \text{ on } \partial\Omega,$$

$$(\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{36}^* + K_{63}(\partial_{t,\nu})) (T \cdot n) + (\partial_{t,\nu}\alpha_{66} + K_{66}(\partial_{t,\nu})) (n \times H_t)$$

$$-K_{69}(\partial_{t,\nu}) (q \cdot n) + E_t = f_3 \text{ on } \partial\Omega,$$

$$(5.100)$$

$$-(q \cdot n) + \Theta_0^{-1}\theta = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega$$
(5.101)

 ∇

in the setting of classical boundary traces.

5.5 An Abstract Example

We conclude this chapter with the presentation of an example of particular interest. Our example consists of a set of abstract boundary conditions which make full use of the scope for thermo-piezo-electromagnetic boundary data afforded by our solution result, Theorem 4.4.6. The piezo-electromagnetic impedance boundary conditions originally considered in [AN11, Section 1] (recalled earlier in (1.2)) form the basis for this example. With this example we realise one of the aims of this thesis, which is to extend these boundary conditions to accommodate for the influence of a high-temperature regime.

We begin this section by first recalling the translation of these boundary conditions to the language and setting of abstract boundary data spaces, as achieved in [Pic17, Subsection 4.3.1]. In this setting the boundary conditions (1.2) take the form

$$\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^* H - \operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} Q^* \iota_{\mathrm{Grad}}^* v + \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^* E = 0,$$

$$\operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{Div}}^* T - Q \operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^* E + \left(1 + \alpha \partial_{t,\nu}^{-1}\right) \iota_{\mathrm{Grad}}^* v = 0.$$
(5.102)

In this formulation, the originally given boundary mappings \widetilde{Q} and $\widetilde{\alpha}$ (c.f. (1.2)) have

been replaced by the arbitrary (bounded) boundary operators

$$Q: BD(curl) \rightarrow BD(Grad)$$
 and $\alpha: BD(Grad) \rightarrow BD(Grad)$,

respectively. In the case of a bounded Lipschitz domain however, the underlying boundary mappings \widetilde{Q} and $\widetilde{\alpha}$ could be recovered via

$$Q: \text{ BD(curl)} \to \text{BD(Grad)}$$

$$H \mapsto \gamma^{-1} \widetilde{Q} \gamma_t H$$
(5.103)

and

$$\alpha \colon \operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad}) \to \operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})$$

$$v \mapsto \gamma^{-1} \widetilde{\alpha} \gamma v,$$
(5.104)

respectively. This translation will serve as the starting point for the formulation of our own example. In doing so we will be careful to highlight important observations underpinning any modelling decisions made. Indeed, we collate these observations in Remark 5.5.1. We will also indicate the required choices in the operator coefficients of (5.2) needed to recover the boundary dynamics of this example from within our extended system. Just as was done with the preceding boundary cases investigation, we will offer an alternative and direct proof of the required positive-definiteness needed to establish evolutionary well-posedness of the extended system under these boundary conditions.

5.5.1 Formulating New Boundary Conditions

Extending the boundary conditions (5.102) in a particular manner will yield a novel set of impedance boundary conditions suitable for full thermo-piezo-electromagnetic boundary data. We will achieve this in part by augmenting the boundary conditions (5.102) with the addition of a new boundary condition for thermal data. In addition, the existing two equations for piezo and electromagnetic boundary data will be enhanced by the inclusion of new thermal boundary terms. These points will be explored further in Remark 5.5.1 below. Using (5.102) as the starting point, we arrive at the following set of novel boundary conditions. We present

$$\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^*H - \operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}}Q^*\iota_{\mathrm{Grad}}^*v + \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^*E + \beta\iota_{\mathrm{grad}}^*\Theta_0^{-1}\theta = 0, \qquad (5.105)$$

$$\operatorname{Div}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{Div}}^*T - Q\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^*E + \left(1 + \alpha\partial_{t,\nu}^{-1}\right)\iota_{\mathrm{Grad}}^*v + Q\beta\iota_{\mathrm{grad}}^*\Theta_0^{-1}\theta = 0, \quad (5.106)$$

$$\operatorname{div}_{\mathrm{BD}}\iota_{\operatorname{div}}^*q - \beta^* Q^* \iota_{\operatorname{Grad}}^*v - \beta^* \iota_{\operatorname{curl}}^* E + \iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^* \Theta_0^{-1} \theta = 0, \qquad (5.107)$$

where there has been introduced the arbitrary (bounded) boundary operator

$$\beta \colon BD(grad) \to BD(curl).$$

Like before, this new boundary operator could be traced back to an underlying (bounded and linear) boundary mapping $\tilde{\beta} \colon H^{1/2}(\partial \Omega) \to V_{\gamma_t}$ via

$$\beta \colon \begin{cases} \mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{grad}) & \to & \mathrm{BD}(\mathrm{curl}) \\ \\ u & \mapsto & \gamma_t^{-1} \widetilde{\beta} \gamma u \end{cases}$$

in the instance of a bounded Lipschitz domain. With the help of the inherent boundary conditions (recall (4.45), (4.46) and (4.47)) we can encode the new boundary conditions (5.105) as the block operator equation

$$\begin{pmatrix} \tau_q \\ \tau_H \\ \tau_T \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -\beta^* & -\beta^* Q^* \\ \beta & 1 & -\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} Q^* \\ Q\beta & -Q\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} & (1+\alpha\partial_{t,\nu}^{-1}) \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \iota_{\mathrm{grad}}^* \left(\Theta_0^{-1}\theta\right) \\ \iota_{\mathrm{curl}}^* E \\ \iota_{\mathrm{Grad}}^* v \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}. \quad (5.108)$$

The next remark is offered to contextualise the modelling decisions behind the formulation of the abstract boundary conditions just presented.

Remark 5.5.1. There are several key observations which justify the proposed extension of the boundary conditions (5.102). These we now outline.

 (i) Firstly, notice that the original piezo and electromagnetic boundary conditions in (5.102) are posed on BD (Grad) and BD (curl), respectively. Indeed, one can see this more clearly upon recalling Proposition 3.2.5 and Lemma 3.2.1, being careful to note the action of the orthogonal projectors involved. Should one wish to extend these boundary conditions to account for the role of temperature, then there needs to be formulated an entirely new equation for boundary data pertaining to the thermal part of the system. In a manner analogous to the formulation of the underlying piezo and electromagnetic boundary conditions, any new thermal equation needs then to be framed within BD (grad). Indeed the last and entirely new equation in (5.105) is posed there.

- (ii) Secondly, notice that each of the original, underlying boundary conditions in (5.102) involve *both* of the respective unknowns for the corresponding part of the system. In particular, the electromagnetic boundary condition explicitly involves both the electric field, E, and the magnetic field, H, whereas the piezo boundary condition explicitly involves the stress tensor, T, as well as the introduced unknown $v := \partial_t u$ (c.f. Section 4.2). As such, any new equation for the thermal part of the system should expressly involve the heat flux, q, and relative temperature, $\Theta_0^{-1}\theta$, which our new equation does.
- (iii) Thirdly and finally, the original boundary conditions (5.102) need to be suitably modified in order to accommodate and couple with the newly implemented thermal boundary data. Indeed such a coupling already exists in the original boundary conditions between piezo and electromagnetic boundary data and is achieved by the action of the underlying boundary operators Q and α . To see this more clearly, consider the boundary spaces they map between as well as the action of the orthogonal projectors involved. For our extended set of boundary conditions, the newly introduced boundary operator β allows us to achieve this with the relative temperature, $\Theta_0^{-1}\theta$. Indeed, notice how in the first two equations of (5.105) β translates thermal boundary data to the respective realms of electromagnetic and piezo boundary data. Although in the latter of these cases one additionally needs to make use of Q in order to properly realise and justify the translation. ∇

For the sake of completeness we would like to indicate how our new boundary conditions can be recovered from the operator coefficients in the sub-block operator (5.2). Taking the block operator formulation of our boundary equations (5.108) as our starting point, we first compute and apply the inverse (the existence of which we later show in (5.120) with the help of Proposition 4.1.6 for large enough $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$) to instead equivalently consider

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 & -\beta^* & -\beta^* Q^* \\ \beta & 1 & -\operatorname{curl_{BD}} Q^* \\ Q\beta & -Q\operatorname{curl_{BD}} & (1+\alpha\partial_{t,\nu}^{-1}) \end{pmatrix}^{-1} \begin{pmatrix} \tau_T \\ \tau_H \\ \tau_q \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} \iota_{\operatorname{Grad}}^* v \\ \iota_{\operatorname{curl}}^* E \\ \iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^* \left(\Theta_0^{-1}\theta\right) \end{pmatrix} = 0.$$

Here, the computed inverse

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 & -\beta^* & -\beta^* Q^* \\ \beta & 1 & -\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} Q^* \\ Q\beta & -Q\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} & (1+\alpha\partial_{t,\nu}^{-1}) \end{pmatrix}^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} K_{99}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{96}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{93}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ K_{69}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{66}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{63}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ K_{39}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{36}(\partial_{t,\nu}) & K_{33}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \end{pmatrix}$$

has for diagonal coefficients

$$K_{33} (\partial_{t,\nu}) = \left(1 + Q\beta (Q\beta)^{*} + \alpha \partial_{t,\nu}^{-1} - [Q\beta\beta^{*} - Q\operatorname{curl}_{BD}] (1 + \beta\beta^{*})^{-1} \\ \cdot [\beta (Q\beta)^{*} - Q\operatorname{curl}_{BD}])^{-1},$$

$$K_{66} (\partial_{t,\nu}) = (1 + \beta\beta^{*})^{-1} + (1 + \beta\beta^{*})^{-1} [\beta (Q\beta)^{*} - \operatorname{curl}_{BD} Q^{*}] K_{33} (\partial_{t,\nu}) \\ \cdot [Q\beta\beta^{*} - Q\operatorname{curl}_{BD}] (1 + \beta\beta^{*})^{-1},$$

$$K_{99} (\partial_{t,\nu}) = 1 + \left[-\beta^{*} (1 + \beta\beta^{*})^{-1} \beta + \left[\beta^{*} (1 + \beta\beta^{*})^{-1} [\beta (Q\beta)^{*} - \operatorname{curl}_{BD} Q^{*}] \right] \\ - (Q\beta)^{*}] K_{33} (\partial_{t,\nu}) \left[Q\beta - [Q\beta\beta^{*} - Q\operatorname{curl}_{BD}] (1 + \beta\beta^{*})^{-1} \beta \right] \right],$$
(5.109)
$$(5.110)$$

and for off-diagonal coefficients

$$K_{96}(\partial_{t,\nu}) = -\left[\left[(Q\beta)^* - \beta^* (1 + \beta\beta^*)^{-1} \left[\beta (Q\beta)^* - \operatorname{curl}_{BD} Q^*\right] - \beta^*\right] \\ \cdot K_{33}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \left[Q\beta\beta^* - Q\operatorname{curl}_{BD}\right]\right] (1 + \beta\beta^*)^{-1},$$
(5.112)

$$K_{69} \left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right) = -\left(1 + \beta\beta^*\right)^{-1} \left[\beta - \left[\beta \left(Q\beta\right)^* - \operatorname{curl}_{BD} Q^*\right]\right]$$

$$\cdot K_{33} \left(\partial_{t,\nu}\right) \left[Q\beta - \left[Q\beta\beta^* - Q\operatorname{curl}_{BD}\right] \left(1 + \beta\beta^*\right)^{-1}\beta\right],$$

(5.113)

and

$$K_{93}(\partial_{t,\nu}) = -\left[\beta^* \left(1 + \beta\beta^*\right)^{-1} \left[\beta \left(Q\beta\right)^* - \operatorname{curl}_{BD} Q^*\right] - \left(Q\beta\right)^*\right] K_{33}(\partial_{t,\nu}), \quad (5.114)$$

$$K_{39}(\partial_{t,\nu}) = -K_{33}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \left[Q\beta - [Q\beta\beta^* - Q\operatorname{curl}_{BD}] (1 + \beta\beta^*)^{-1}\beta \right], \qquad (5.115)$$

as well as

$$K_{63}(\partial_{t,\nu}) = -(1+\beta\beta^*)^{-1} \left[\beta \left(Q\beta\right)^* - \operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} Q^*\right] K_{33}(\partial_{t,\nu}), \qquad (5.116)$$

$$K_{36}(\partial_{t,\nu}) = -K_{33}(\partial_{t,\nu}) \left[Q\beta\beta^* - Q \operatorname{curl}_{BD} \right] (1 + \beta\beta^*)^{-1}, \qquad (5.117)$$

where the skew-symmetry of curl_{BD} (recall Proposition 3.2.5) means that the inverse is only ever 'almost' symmetric. In this example there are only zero coefficients in the sub-block operator $\widetilde{M_{0,66}}$. Hence it can be ignored when addressing the question of accretivity. With these coefficients computed, the actual form of the material law operator $M(\partial_{t,\nu})$ in this instance can be fully realised.

5.5.2 Evolutionary Well-posedness

The next result summarises the evolutionary well-posedness of our extended thermopiezo-electromagnetic system under the newly formulated set of boundary conditions. Much like in the preceding catalogue of evolutionarily well-posed cases, there is no need to completely reinvent our main solution result, Theorem 4.4.6. Like before, we simply provide an alternative proof to the auxiliary result Lemma 4.4.4, which addressed the accretivity of the sub-block operator governing boundary dynamics. As noted, since $\widetilde{M_{0,66}} = 0$ we need only concern ourselves with the accretivity of the block operator $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}\left(z\right).$

Corollary 5.5.2. Let $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$, $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re}>\nu}$, and \mathcal{H}_{BD} be as in (5.5). Then the operator

$$\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z) = \begin{pmatrix} K_{33}(z) & K_{36}(z) & K_{39}(z) \\ K_{63}(z) & K_{66}(z) & K_{69}(z) \\ K_{93}(z) & K_{96}(z) & K_{99}(z) \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.118)

is accretive for all $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ sufficiently large.

Proof. We will use Proposition 4.1.6 to indirectly establish the positive-definiteness of zM(z) uniformly in $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\text{Re} \geq \nu}$ for large enough $\nu \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$. Here the (simplified) material law is

$$M(z) \coloneqq z^{-1} \widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$$
. (5.119)

The indirect means employed here is convenient as it allows us to avoid making any recourse to the cumbersome block operator inverse computed above. For $x \in BD$ (Grad) compute

$$\langle x, 1 + \operatorname{Re} \left(\alpha z^{-1} \right) x \rangle_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})} = \|x\|_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})}^2 + \langle x, \operatorname{Re} \left(\alpha z^{-1} \right) x \rangle_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})}$$
$$= \|x\|_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})}^2 + \operatorname{Re} \left\langle x, \left(\alpha z^{-1} \right) x \right\rangle_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})}$$
$$\ge \|x\|_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})}^2 - \|\alpha\| \, |z^{-1}| \|x\|_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})}^2$$
$$\ge \left(1 - \frac{\|\alpha\|}{\nu} \right) \|x\|_{\operatorname{BD}(\operatorname{Grad})}^2$$

which in turn we use to compute

$$\operatorname{Re}\begin{pmatrix} 1 & -\beta^{*} & -\beta^{*}Q^{*} \\ \beta & 1 & -\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}}Q^{*} \\ Q\beta & -Q\operatorname{curl}_{\mathrm{BD}} & (1+\alpha z^{-1}) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \operatorname{Re}(1+\alpha z^{-1}) \end{pmatrix}$$

$$\geq \min\left\{ 1, 1 - \frac{\|\alpha\|}{\nu} \right\}$$

$$= 1 - \frac{\|\alpha\|}{\nu}.$$
(5.120)

By Proposition 4.1.6 we can use this bound to estimate the real-part of the inverse, which is actually just the operator $\widetilde{M_{1,66}}(z)$. Indeed

$$\operatorname{Re} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -\beta^{*} & -\beta^{*}Q^{*} \\ \beta & 1 & -\operatorname{curl}_{BD}Q^{*} \\ Q\beta & -Q\operatorname{curl}_{BD} & (1+\alpha z^{-1}) \end{pmatrix}^{-1}$$

$$\geq \left(1 - \frac{\|\alpha\|}{\nu}\right) \left\| \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -\beta^{*} & -\beta^{*}Q^{*} \\ \beta & 1 & -\operatorname{curl}_{BD}Q^{*} \\ Q\beta & -Q\operatorname{curl}_{BD} & (1+\alpha z^{-1}) \end{pmatrix} \right\|^{-2}$$
(5.121)

which yields the desired positive-definiteness.

Remark 5.5.3. (i) Assuming it exists, denote by n the outward unit normal. As was done in the preceding catalogue of cases, we conclude the consideration of this example by pointing out that in the classical setting these new boundary conditions correspond formally to

$$\begin{split} n \times H_t - n \times \widetilde{Q}^* v + E_t + \widetilde{\beta} \left(\Theta_0^{-1} \theta \right) &= 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \\ T \cdot n - \widetilde{Q} \left(n \times E_t \right) + \left(1 + \widetilde{\alpha} \partial_{t,\nu}^{-1} \right) v + \widetilde{Q} \widetilde{\beta} \left(\Theta_0^{-1} \theta \right) &= 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \\ -q \cdot n + \widetilde{\beta}^* \widetilde{Q}^* v + \widetilde{\beta}^* E_t + \Theta_0^{-1} \theta &= 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega. \end{split}$$

(ii) The same computation of the bound and real-part condition in the proof of Corollary 5.5.2 is retained when a simpler Robin-type boundary condition is considered instead. Indeed, in this case the corresponding block operator encoding boundary dynamics reads

$$\begin{pmatrix} \tau_q \\ \tau_H \\ \tau_T \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & -\operatorname{curl_{BD}} Q^* \\ 0 & -Q\operatorname{curl_{BD}} & (1 + \alpha \partial_{t,\nu}^{-1}) \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \iota_{\operatorname{grad}}^* \left(\Theta_0^{-1} \theta\right) \\ \iota_{\operatorname{curl}}^* E \\ \iota_{\operatorname{Grad}}^* v \end{pmatrix} = 0,$$

for which it is clear that the same real-part calculation holds. As such, the corresponding system continues to enjoy evolutionary well-posedness. This example

falls in particular within the scope of the second instance of mixed boundary behaviours, as examined in Section 5.4. ∇

Chapter 6

Conclusion and Future Work

6.1 Summary

As we come to the end of the present work, let us recall what we have achieved. First, we used the setting provided by the theory of evolutionary equations to formulate and pose our own extended system for thermo-piezo-electromagnetism. We extended from a known thermo-piezo-electromagnetic system under homogeneous boundary conditions, first presented in [MPTW16, Sections 2, 3] (c.f. Section 4.2). Using the tools afforded to us by abstract boundary data space theory, we encoded boundary dynamics from within our model system. To this end we followed the methodology of [PSTW16, Sections 1, 2.3.2] and [Pic17, Subsections 4.1, 4.3] (recalled here in Section 3.2 and exhibited in Section 5.5, respectively). Armed with the workhorse solution theory of evolutionary equations, Picard's Theorem (c.f. Theorem 2.4.4), we established the well-posedness of our extended system in Theorem 4.4.6.

Second, we conducted a systematic investigation into different patterns and arrangements of boundary dynamics across the three physical aspects of our system. The results were disambiguated according to varying levels of formal complexity, and catalogued in Chapter 5. In Section 5.2 we argued how Robin boundary conditions were the most rudimentary type of boundary condition catered to by our model. We also addressed the 'problem' of directly recovering elementary homogeneous Dirichlet and Neumann boundary conditions from within our extended model. However, we did indicate how they can be recovered by a simple yet formal modification of our system. Then, in Sections 5.3 and 5.4, we ascertained the different placements of boundary dynamics which lead to our system being well-posed. The boundary dynamics considered comprised an arrangement of Robin and general impedance type boundary conditions. The arrangements regarded were ordered according to subcases, and detailed throughout Subsections 5.3.1 to 5.3.3 and 5.4.1 to 5.4.3. To the ends of variety and accessibility, we provided an alternative proof of well-posedness for each of the parent cases (c.f. Corollaries 5.3.1 and 5.4.1).

Thirdly and finally, in Section 5.5 we extended the impedance (Leontovich) boundary conditions first introduced in [AN11, Section 1] and later developed in [Pic17, Subsection 4.3.1]. Our particular extension provides an abstraction of these impedance boundary conditions. This abstraction accounts not only for the classical piezo-electromagnetic impedance boundary effect, but also for the influence of heat dynamics at the boundary. In Subsections 5.5.1 and 5.5.2 we addressed the most abstracted extension of the underlying boundary conditions. However, in Item (ii) of Remark 5.5.3 we indicated the form of the simplest generalisation of these impedance boundary conditions to the setting provided by our model.

Our modelling approach deviated from that of the norm. Usually, one models a phenomenon first before undertaking the corresponding analysis. Nonetheless, our approach sketched a blueprint for what potential systems might look like, and provided assumptions for material parameters which will lead immediately to a well-posed system.

6.2 Avenues of Future Research

Whilst the boundary conditions formulated in Section 5.5 are mathematically interesting in their own right, we emphasise that they are an abstract example. As was noted in Remark 5.5.1, the construction of these boundary conditions followed several connected observations on the shape of the underlying piezo-electric impedance boundary conditions from [AN11, Section 1] and [Pic17, Subsection 4.3.1]. The task of finding a physically relevant set of boundary conditions, which also fit within the schema afforded by our extended model, remains an open topic of research. To the best of the authors knowledge — and efforts — no comparable boundary conditions which fall within the scope of the generalised impedance type boundary condition harnessed by our model prevail in the literature. Should the search for inspiration from physically relevant applications continue to prove fruitless, then the task will turn to the formulation of potentially physically relevant boundary conditions. The use of "potentially physically relevant" is not offered as a euphemism for "abstract". Rather, it pertains to the conceptually sensible and physically meaningful formulation of boundary conditions, despite being done from a hypothetical vantage point. It is the authors expectation that effective collaboration and standardised nomenclature between applied and pure schools will bridge the gap, and catalyse such formulations.

Perhaps it goes without saying, but translating our model and its central wellposedness result, Theorem 4.4.6, from the language of abstract boundary data spaces to that of classical boundary traces, might help with this endeavour. Providing potential collaborators hailing from the realms of applied mathematics and engineering with findings in a common mathematical language could better engender fruitful collaborations. Despite being used effectively to address the well-posedness of a piezo-electric system with boundary dynamics in [Pic17], it cannot be assumed that abstract boundary trace theory be known by the wider ultrasonics community. Classical boundary traces, however, are much more widely known. As such, the reformulation of the key ideas of this thesis in terms of classical traces might abet the search for physically relevant boundary conditions.

However, as we recalled in the introduction to this thesis, there is a connection between the use of an abstract boundary data space formulation and piezo-electric transducers. In [Pic17] the author remarked how the use of abstract boundary traces covered the modelling of ultrasonic devices with a fractal boundary (c.f. [OMOH08a], [MW11], [MMO⁺11], [AM15] and [BAM16]). As is common throughout the modelling of ultrasonic devices, the systems employed in the papers cited here centre on a piezoelectric model. Perhaps there is scope then to extend these models to take into account the influence of a high-temperature regime, and apply the framework established in this thesis. Moreover, one could investigate the (potential, if not yet realised) use of such fractal piezo-electric transducer devices in harsh and corrosive environments. Environments not entirely unlike those of a nuclear or industrial plant, as indicated in the introduction. Indeed, much of the literature in this realm of application underlines the need to manufacture ultrasonic transducers which can operate at, and withstand, oppressive temperatures (again, see for instance [KMC⁺99], [KV21], [BPP79], [FWW89], [SKC07], [OJMS05], [HPH03] and [JLP00]).

It should be noted that the modelling of ultrasonic transducers is but one use case in the broader area of piezo-electric material modelling. As such, it could prove fruitful to consider the application of the system proposed in this thesis to areas related to, but beyond the sole scope of, piezo-electric transducers. Indeed, whilst the modelling of ultrasonic transducers focuses almost exclusively on their piezo-electric properties, the modelling of smart materials and composite structures often additionally includes temperature as standard. Smart materials are structures whose physical boundary and properties can be altered with changing temperature regimes, electrical input and physical stresses (c.f. [GT92] and [Sch08]). For instance, [CYO19] models a thermopiezoelectric actuator device with an emphasis on the underlying thermo-piezo material coupling. One can find similar thermo-piezoelectric systems which additionally consider a mechanical wave (c.f. [KW12] and [LKW⁺13]). A wealth of related and seemingly promising applications prevail, and include [KWW12], [SCBCB⁺13], [MS14], [BGK15] as well as [KLW15].

Emerging trends in the modelling of piezo-electric and smart materials offer us promising future candidates for the boundary conditions we seek. However, it may still prove necessary to formulate theoretical but no less physically sensible and inspired boundary conditions, which fit within the framework afforded by our extended system of thermo-piezo-electromagnetism. An endeavour, no doubt, which will require no modest amount of creativity. And one which will benefit immensely from effective collaboration between manufacturers, engineers as well as applied and pure mathematicians.

- [AAAR⁺15] Wissam M. Alobaidi, Entidhar A. Alkuam, Hussain M. Al-Rizzo, Eric Sandgren, et al. Applications of ultrasonic techniques in oil and gas pipeline industries: a review. American Journal of Operations Research, 5(04):274, 2015.
- [ABDG98] Cherif Amrouche, Christine Bernardi, Monique Dauge, and Vivette Girault. Vector potentials in three-dimensional non-smooth domains. Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, 21(9):823–864, 1998.
- [ABHN11] Wolfgang Arendt, Charles J.K. Batty, Matthias Hieber, and Frank Neubrander. Vector-valued Laplace Transforms and Cauchy Problems, volume 96 of Monographs in Mathematics. Springer, second edition, 2011.
- [AM15] Ebrahem A. Algehyne and Anthony J. Mulholland. A finite element approach to modelling fractal ultrasonic transducers. IMA Journal of Applied Mathematics, 80(6):1684–1702, 2015.
- [AN11] Kaïs Ammari and Serge Nicaise. Stabilization of a piezoelectric system. *Asymptotic Analysis*, 73(3):125–146, 2011.
- [ATH⁺95] Bjørn A.J. Angelsen, Hans Torp, Sverre Holm, Kjell Kristoffersen, and T.A. Whittingham. Which transducer array is best? European Journal of Ultrasound, 2(2):151–164, 1995.
- [BAM16] Euan Barlow, Ebrahem A. Algehyne, and Anthony J. Mulholland. Investigating the performance of a fractal ultrasonic transducer under varying system conditions. Symmetry, 8(6):43, 2016.

- [BCS02] Annalisa Buffa, Martin Costabel, and Dongwoo Sheen. On traces for $H(\operatorname{curl}, \Omega)$ in Lipschitz domains. Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications, 276(2):845–867, 2002.
- [BF12] Franck Boyer and Pierre Fabrie. Mathematical Tools for the Study of the Incompressible Navier-Stokes Equations and Related Models, volume 183. Springer Science & Business Media, 2012.
- [BGK15] Francesco Bonaldi, Giuseppe Geymonat, and Francoise Krasucki. Modeling of smart materials with thermal effects: dynamic and quasistatic evolution. Mathematical Models and Methods in Applied Sciences, 25(14):2633-2667, 2015.
- [BJRV⁺21] A. Bedoya, J. Jaime, F. Rodríguez-Valdés, C. García-Segundo, A. Calderón, R. Ivanov, and E. Marín. Thermal impedance. *European Journal of Physics*, 42(6):065101, 2021.
- [BK15] Kasra Barkeshli and Sina Khorasani. Advanced Electromagnetics and Scattering Theory. Springer, 2015.
- [BL22] Gang Bao and Peijun Li. Maxwell's Equations in Periodic Structures. Springer, 2022.
- [BMJ11] Eivind Brodal, Frank Melandso, and Svein Jacobsen. Performance of an ultrasonic imaging system based on a 45-MHz linear PVDF transducer array: a numerical study. Advances in Acoustics and Vibration, 01 2011.
- [BPP79] B. Butler, S.B. Palmer, and G.J. Primavesi. Techniques for the generation of ultrasound for extended periods at high temperatures. Ultrasonics, 17(6):249–254, 1979.
- [CC23] Damien Chicaud and Patrick Ciarlet. Analysis of time-harmonic Maxwell impedance problems in anisotropic media. SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis, 55(3):1969–2000, 2023.

- [Che12] Mohammed Cherfaoui. Innovative techniques in non-destructive testing and industrial applications on pressure equipment. *Proceedia Engineering*, 46:266–278, 2012.
- [CW18] Kirill Cherednichenko and Marcus Waurick. Resolvent estimates in homogenisation of periodic problems of fractional elasticity. Journal of Differential Equations, 264(6):3811–3835, 2018.
- [CW19] Shane Cooper and Marcus Waurick. Fibre homogenisation. Journal of Functional Analysis, 276(11):3363–3405, 2019.
- [CYO19] Ning Chen, Peng Yan, and Jun Ouyang. An improved model analysis approach for hybrid thermo-piezoelectric micro actuator with thermopiezoelectric coupling. *Measurement*, 136:517–524, 2019.
- [DAOC23] Christian Daveau, Abil Aubakirov, Soumaya Oueslati, and Corentin Carre. Boundary element method with high order impedance boundary condition for Maxwell's equations. Applied Mathematical Modelling, 118:53–70, 2023.
- [DD12] Françoise Demengel and Gilbert Demengel. Functional Spaces for the Theory of Elliptic Partial Differential Equations. Universitext. Springer, 2012.
- [DR06] Wolfgang Dahmen and Arnold Reusken. Numerik für Ingenieure und Naturwissenschaftler. Springer-Lehrbuch. Springer-Verlag, 2006.
- [DU77] Joseph Diestel and John J. Uhl Jr. Vector Measures, volume 15 of Mathematical Surveys. American Mathematical Society, 1977.
- [Eva22] Lawrence C. Evans. *Partial Differential Equations*, volume 19 of *Graduate Studies in Mathematics*. American Mathematical Society, 2022.
- [FH07] Roland W. Freund and Ronald H.W. Hoppe. Stoer/Bulirsch: Numerische Mathematik 1. Springer-Lehrbuch. Springer-Verlag, tenth edition, 2007.

- [FSC⁺20] Nadine Feldmann, Veronika Schulze, Leander Claes, Benjamin Jurgelucks, Andrea Walther, and Bernd Henning. Inverse piezoelectric material parameter characterization using a single disc-shaped specimen. *tm-Technisches Messen*, 87(s1):s50–s55, 2020.
- [FWW89] J.R. Fothergill, P. Willis, and S. Waywell. Development of hightemperature ultrasonic transducers for under-sodium viewing applications. British Journal of Non-Destructive Testing, 31(5):259–264, 1989.
- [Gen07] James E. Gentle. Matrix Algebra: Theory, Computations, and Applications in Statistics, volume 10 of Springer Texts in Statistics. Springer, 2007.
- [GPP^{+09]} Jeffrey W. Griffin, Timothy J. Peters, Gerald J. Posakony, Hual-Te Chien, Leonard J. Bond, Kayte M. Denslow, Shuh-Haw Sheen, and Paul Raptis. Under-sodium viewing: a review of ultrasonic imaging technology for liquid metal fast reactors. Technical report, Pacific Northwest National Lab., Richland, Washington State, 2009.
- [GR86] Vivette Girault and Pierre-Arnaud Raviart. Finite Element Methods for the Navier-Stokes Equations, Theory and Algorithms, volume 5 of Springer Series in Computational Mathematics. Springer, 1986.
- [GS12] Victor Giurgiutiu and Constantinos Soutis. Enhanced composites integrity through structural health monitoring. Applied Composite Materials, 19:813–829, 2012.
- [GSN86] G. Geymonat, P. Suquet, and J-C. Nedelec. Functional spaces for Norton-Hoff materials. Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, 8(1):206– 222, 1986.
- [GT92] Mukesh V. Gandhi and B.D. Thompson. Smart Materials and Structures.Springer Science & Business Media, 1992.

- [GVL13] Gene H. Golub and Charles F. Van Loan. Matrix Computations. JHU Press, fourth edition, 2013.
- [Had61] G. Hadley. Linear Algebra. Addison-Wesley Series in Industrial Management. Reading, Massachusetts. Addison-Wesley Publishing Company, 1961.
- [HAF83] John W. Hunt, Marcel Arditi, and F. Stuart Foster. Ultrasound transducers for pulse-echo medical imaging. *IEEE Transactions on Biomedical Engineering*, BME-30(8):453–481, 1983.
- [HC95] Michael Hignett and Paul Claman. High rates of perforation are found in endovaginal ultrasound probe covers before and after oocyte retrieval for in vitro fertilization-embryo transfer. Journal of Assisted Reproduction and Genetics, 12:606–609, 1995.
- [HDW05] Caroline Holmes, Bruce W. Drinkwater, and Paul D. Wilcox. Postprocessing of the full matrix of ultrasonic transmit–receive array data for non-destructive evaluation. NDT & E International, 38(8):701–711, 2005.
- [Her91] Israel N. Herstein. Topics in Algebra. John Wiley & Sons, second edition, 1991.
- [Hop95] Daniel J. Hoppe. Impedance Boundary Conditions in Electromagnetics. CRC Press, 1995.
- [HP14] Fumio Hiai and Dénes Petz. Introduction to Matrix Analysis and Applications. Universitext. Springer Science & Business Media, 2014.
- [HPH03] Niels Hoppe, A. Puttmer, and Peter Hauptmann. Optimization of buffer rod geometry for ultrasonic sensors with reference path. *IEEE Transactions on Ultrasonics, Ferroelectrics, and Frequency Control*, 50(2):170– 178, 2003.

- [J⁺21] Nathaniel Johnston et al. *Advanced Linear and Matrix Algebra*. Springer, 2021.
- [JLP00] C.K. Jen, J.G. Legoux, and L. Parent. Experimental evaluation of clad metallic buffer rods for high temperature ultrasonic measurements. NDT & E International, 33(3):145–153, 2000.
- [JP00] Birgit Jacob and Jonathan R. Partington. Graphs, closability, and causality of linear time-invariant discrete-time systems. International Journal of Control, 73(11):1051–1060, 2000.
- [KA03] Peter Knabner and Lutz Angermann. Numerical Methods for Elliptic and Parabolic Partial Differential Equations. Springer, 2003.
- [KAC⁺12] Amin Katouzian, Elsa D. Angelini, Stéphane G. Carlier, Jasjit S. Suri, Nassir Navab, and Andrew F. Laine. A state-of-the-art review on segmentation algorithms in intravascular ultrasound (ivus) images. *IEEE Transactions on Information Technology in Biomedicine*, 16(5):823–834, 2012.
- [KLMK06] Barbara Kaltenbacher, Tom Lahmer, Marcus Mohr, and Manfred Kaltenbacher. PDE based determination of piezoelectric material tensors. European Journal of Applied Mathematics, 17(4):383–416, 2006.
- [KLW15] Liao-Liang Ke, Chen Liu, and Yue-Sheng Wang. Free vibration of nonlocal piezoelectric nanoplates under various boundary conditions. *Physica E: Low-dimensional Systems and Nanostructures*, 66:93–106, 2015.
- [KMC⁺99] Katherine J. Kirk, Alistair McNab, A. Cochram, Ian Hall, and Gordon Hayward. Ultrasonic arrays for monitoring cracks in an industrial plant at high temperatures. *IEEE Transactions on Ultrasonics, Ferroelectrics,* and Frequency Control, 46(2):311–319, 1999.
- [KŠM⁺13] Rymantas Kažys, Reimondas Šliteris, Liudas Mažeika, Egidijus Žukauskas, Regina Rekuvienė, Elaine C. Brown, Adrian L. Kelly, and

Ben R. Whiteside. Ultrasonic density measurement of polymer melts in extreme conditions. In 2013 IEEE International Ultrasonics Symposium (IUS), pages 186–189. IEEE, 2013.

- [KSR⁺15] Rymantas Kazys, Reimondas Sliteris, Regina Rekuviene, Egidijus Zukauskas, and Liudas Mazeika. Ultrasonic technique for density measurement of liquids in extreme conditions. Sensors, 15(8):19393–19415, 2015.
- [KV21] Rymantas Kazys and Vaida Vaskeliene. High temperature ultrasonic transducers: a review. *Sensors*, 21(9), 2021.
- [KW12] Liao-Liang Ke and Yue-Sheng Wang. Thermoelectric-mechanical vibration of piezoelectric nanobeams based on the nonlocal theory. Smart Materials and Structures, 21(2):025018, 2012.
- [KWW12] Liao-Liang Ke, Yue-Sheng Wang, and Zheng-Dao Wang. Nonlinear vibration of the piezoelectric nanobeams based on the nonlocal theory. *Composite Structures*, 94(6):2038–2047, 2012.
- [KYO11] Butrus T. Khuri-Yakub and Ömer Oralkan. Capacitive micromachined ultrasonic transducers for medical imaging and therapy. Journal of Micromechanics and Microengineering, 21(5):054004, 2011.
- [Leo44] M. Leontovich. Uber eine methode der lösung des problems der ausbreitung elektromagnetischer wellen nahe der erdoberfläche. Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Ser. Fiz, 8:16–22, 1944.
- [LKBP15] Li Liu, Jason Kutarnia, Petra Belady, and Peder C. Pedersen. Obstetric ultrasound simulator with task-based training and assessment. *IEEE Transactions on Biomedical Engineering*, 62(10):2480–2497, 2015.
- [LKS08] Tom Lahmer, Barbara Kaltenbacher, and V. Schulz. Optimal measurement selection for piezoelectric material tensor identification. Inverse Problems in Science and Engineering, 16(3):369–387, 2008.

- [LKW⁺13] Chen Liu, Liao-Liang Ke, Yue-Sheng Wang, Jie Yang, and Sritawat Kitipornchai. Thermo-electro-mechanical vibration of piezoelectric nanoplates based on the nonlocal theory. *Composite Structures*, 106:167– 174, 2013.
- [LON04] Hassel Ledbetter, Hirotsugu Ogi, and Nobutomo Nakamura. Elastic, anelastic, piezoelectric coefficients of monocrystal lithium niobate. Mechanics of Materials, 36(10):941–947, 2004.
- [LR17] Wonseok Lee and Yongrae Roh. Ultrasonic transducers for medical diagnostic imaging. *Biomedical Engineering Letters*, 7(2):91–97, 2017.
- [LRL⁺13] Lam Hong Lee, Rajprasad Rajkumar, Lai Hung Lo, Chin Heng Wan, and Dino Isa. Oil and gas pipeline failure prediction system using long range ultrasonic transducers and Euclidean-Support Vector Machines classification approach. Expert Systems with Applications, 40(6):1925–1934, 2013.
- [Lun10] Jan Lunze. Regelungstechnik 1: Systemtheoretische Grundlagen, Analyse und Entwurf einschleifiger Regelungen. Springer-Lehrbuch. Springer-Verlag, eighth edition, 2010.
- [LY12] Mikhail A. Lyalinov and Zhu N.Y. Yan. Scattering of Wedges and Cones with Impedance Boundary Conditions. Electromagnetic Waves. Institution of Engineering and Technology, 2012.
- [LZDZ12] Han Wu Liu, Shan Ping Zhan, Yun Hui Du, and Peng Zhang. Study on pulsed eddy current nondestructive testing technology for pipeline corrosion defects based on finite element method. Applied Mechanics and Materials, 120:36–41, 2012.
- [Mik78] Jan Mikusiński. The Bochner Integral, volume 55 of Lehrbücher und Monographien aus dem Gebiete der exakten Wissenschaften: Mathematische Reihe. Springer, 1978.
- [Min74] R.D. Mindlin. Equations of high frequency vibrations of thermopiezoelectric crystal plates. International Journal of Solids and Structures, 10(6):625–637, 1974.
- [MMO⁺11] Anthony J. Mulholland, John W. Mackersie, Richard L. O'Leary, Anthony Gachagan, Alan J. Walker, and Nishal Ramadas. The use of fractal geometry in the design of piezoelectric ultrasonic transducers. In 2011 IEEE International Ultrasonics Symposium, pages 1559–1562. IEEE, 2011.
- [Moh82] A. Mohsen. On the impedance boundary condition. *Applied Mathematical Modelling*, 6(5):405–407, 1982.
- [MPTW16] Anthony J. Mulholland, Rainer Picard, Sascha Trostorff, and Marcus Waurick. On well-posedness for some thermo-piezoelectric coupling models. Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, 39(15):4375–4384, 2016.
- [MPTW20] Des McGhee, Rainer Picard, Sascha Trostorff, and Marcus Waurick. A Primer for a Secret Shortcut to PDEs of Mathematical Physics. Springer Nature, 2020.
- [MQS21] Andrea Manzoni, Alfio Quarteroni, and Sandro Salsa. Optimal Control of Partial Differential Equations. Springer, 2021.
- [MS14] G. Perla Menzala and J. Sejje Suárez. Uniform stabilization of a thermo piezoelectric/piezomagnetic model. Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications, 409(1):56–73, 2014.
- [MW11] Anthony J. Mulholland and Alan J. Walker. Piezoelectric ultrasonic transducers with fractal geometry. *Fractals*, 19(04):469–479, 2011.
- [Neč11] Jindrich Nečas. Direct Methods in the Theory of Elliptic Equations. Springer Monographs in Mathematics. Springer Science & Business Media, 2011. Originally published in French "Les méthodes directes en

théorie des équations elliptiques" by Academia, Praha, and Masson et Cie, Editeurs, Paris, 1967.

- [NVW21] Stefan Neukamm, Mario Varga, and Marcus Waurick. Two-scale homogenization of abstract linear time-dependent PDEs. Asymptotic Analysis, 125(3-4):247–287, 2021.
- [Ohn90] Ichiro Ohno. Rectangular parallellepiped resonance method for piezoelectric crystals and elastic constants of alpha-quartz. *Physics and Chemistry* of Minerals, 17(5):371–378, 1990.
- [OJMS05] Yuu Ono, Cheng-Kuei Jen, J-F. Moisan, and Chun-Yi Su. Aluminum buffer rods for ultrasonic monitoring at elevated temperatures. *IEEE Transactions on Ultrasonics, Ferroelectrics, and Frequency Control*, 52(6):1044–1049, 2005.
- [OMO⁺08] Leigh-Ann Orr, Anthony J. Mulholland, Richard L. O'Leary, Agnes Parr, Richard Pethrick, and Gordon Hayward. Theoretical modelling of frequency dependent elastic loss in composite piezoelectric transducers. Ultrasonics, 47:130–137, 01 2008.
- [OMOH08a] Leigh-Ann Orr, Anthony J. Mulholland, Richard L. O'Leary, and Gordon Hayward. Analysis of ultrasonic transducers with fractal architecture. *Fractals*, 16(04):333–349, 2008.
- [OMOH08b] Leigh-Ann Orr, Anthony J. Mulholland, Richard L. O'Leary, and Gordon Hayward. Harmonic analysis of lossy, piezoelectric composite transducers using the plane wave expansion method. *Ultrasonics*, 48:652–663, 04 2008.
- [Pic89] Rainer Picard. Hilbert Space Approach to Some Classical Transforms. Wiley, New York, 1989.

- [Pic09] Rainer Picard. A structural observation for linear material laws in classical mathematical physics. Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, 32(14):1768–1803, 2009.
- [Pic17] Rainer Picard. On well-posedness for a piezo-electromagnetic coupling model with boundary dynamics: an evo-system approach. Computational Methods in Applied Mathematics, 17(3):499–513, 2017.
- [PIWS04] Eric C. Pua, Salim F. Idriss, Patrick D. Wolf, and S.W. Smith. Real-time 3d transesophageal echocardiography. Ultrasonic Imaging, 26(4):217–232, 2004.
- [Pla10] Robert Plato. Numerische Mathematik Kompakt: Grundlagenwissen f
 ür Studium und Praxis. Springer Nature, fourth edition, 2010.
- [PM11] Rainer Picard and Des McGhee. *Partial Differential Equations: A Uni*fied Hilbert Space Approach, volume 55. Walter de Gruyter, 2011.
- [PP17] Dirk Pauly and Rainer Picard. A note on the justification of the eddy current model in electrodynamics. Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, 40(18):7104–7109, 2017.
- [PSTW16] Rainer Picard, Stefan Seidler, Sascha Trostorff, and Marcus Waurick. On abstract grad-div systems. Journal of Differential Equations, 260(6):4888-4917, 2016.
- [PTW14] Rainer Picard, Sascha Trostorff, and Marcus Waurick. On a class of boundary control problems. Operators and Matrices, 8(1):185–204, 2014.
- [PTW15] Rainer Picard, Sascha Trostorff, and Marcus Waurick. On evolutionary equations with material laws containing fractional integrals. *Mathemati*cal Methods in the Applied Sciences, 38(15):3141–3154, 2015.
- [PTW16] Rainer Picard, Sascha Trostorff, and Marcus Waurick. On a comprehensive class of linear control problems. IMA Journal of Mathematical Control and Information, 33(2):257–291, 2016.

- [PTW18] Rainer Picard, Sascha Trostorff, and Marcus Waurick. On the wellposedness of a class of non-autonomous SPDEs: an operator-theoretical perspective. GAMM-Mitteilungen, 41, 04 2018.
- [RJR95] Baldev Raj, T. Jayakumar, and B.P.C. Rao. Non-destructive testing and evaluation for structural integrity. Sadhana, 20:5–38, 1995.
- [RS81] Michael Reed and Barry Simon. Functional Analysis, volume 1. Academic Press, 1981.
- [RV10] Ana A. Rodríguez and Alberto Valli. Eddy Current Approximation of Maxwell Equations: Theory, Algorithms and Applications. MS&A. Springer Milano, 2010.
- [SCBCB⁺13] Lázaro M. Sixto-Camacho, Julian Bravo-Castillero, Renald Brenner, Raúl Guinovart-Díaz, Houari Mechkour, Reinaldo Rodríguez-Ramos, and Federico J. Sabina. Asymptotic homogenization of periodic thermomagneto-electro-elastic heterogeneous media. Computers & Mathematics with Applications, 66(10):2056–2074, 2013.
- [Sch08] Mel Schwartz. Smart Materials. CRC press, 2008.
- [Sen60] T.B.A. Senior. Impedance boundary conditions for imperfectly conducting surfaces. Applied Scientific Research, Section B, 8(1):418–436, 1960.
- [SGL⁺20] Zhiping Shi, Yong Guan, Ximeng Li, et al. Formalization of Complex Analysis and Matrix Theory. Springer, 2020.
- [SH06] Ulf Schnars and Rudolf Henrich. Applications of NDT methods on composite structures in aerospace industry. In Proceedings of the Conference on Damage in Composite Materials, Stuttgart, Germany, pages 18–19, 2006.
- [SKC07] N. Schmarje, K.J. Kirk, and S. Cochran. 1–3 connectivity lithium niobate composites for high temperature operation. Ultrasonics, 47(1-4):15–22, 2007.

- [Soh12] Hermann Sohr. The Navier-Stokes Equations: An Elementary Functional Analytic Approach. Birkhäuser Advanced Texts Basler Lehrbücher. Springer Science & Business Media, 2012.
- [STW22] Christian Seifert, Sascha Trostorff, and Marcus Waurick. Evolutionary Equations: Picard's Theorem for Partial Differential Equations, and Applications. Operator Theory: Advances and Applications. Springer Nature, 2022.
- [SW17] André Süß and Marcus Waurick. A solution theory for a general class of SPDEs. Stochastics and Partial Differential Equations: Analysis and Computations, 5:278–318, 2017.
- [SZ96] K. Kirk Shung and Michael Zippuro. Ultrasonic transducers and arrays. IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Magazine, 15(6):20–30, 1996.
- [Tar07] Luc Tartar. An Introduction to Sobolev Spaces and Interpolation Spaces, volume 3 of Lecture Notes of the Unione Matematica Italiana. Springer Science & Business Media, 2007.
- [TB22] Lloyd N. Trefethen and David Bau. Numerical Linear Algebra, volume 181. SIAM, 2022.
- [Tem01] Roger Temam. Navier-Stokes Equations: Theory and Numerical Analysis, volume 343. American Mathematical Soc., 2001.
- [TGN⁺15] Manuel Tramontana, Anthony Gachagan, Alison Nordon, David Littlejohn, Richard L. O'Leary, and Anthony J. Mulholland. System modelling and device development for passive acoustic monitoring of a particulateliquid process. Sensors and Actuators A: Physical, 228:159–169, 2015.
- [TMG15] Katherine M.M. Tant, Anthony J. Mulholland, and Anthony Gachagan. A model-based approach to crack sizing with ultrasonic arrays. *IEEE Transactions on Ultrasonics, Ferroelectrics, and Frequency Con*trol, 62(5):915–926, 2015.

- [TMLG15] Katherine M.M. Tant, Anthony J. Mulholland, Matthias Langer, and Anthony Gachagan. A fractional Fourier transform analysis of the scattering of ultrasonic waves. Proceedings of the Royal Society A: Mathematical, Physical and Engineering Sciences, 471(2175):20140958, 2015.
- [TPVV16] Eaglekumar G. Tarpara, V.H. Patankar, and N. Vijayan Varier. Under sodium ultrasonic viewing for fast breeder reactors: a review. Technical report, Bhabha Atomic Research Centre, Mumbai, 2016.
- [Tro12] Sascha Trostorff. An alternative approach to well-posedness of a class of differential inclusions in Hilbert spaces. Nonlinear Analysis, 75:5851– 5865, 10 2012.
- [Tro13] Sascha Trostorff. Autonomous evolutionary inclusions with applications to problems with nonlinear boundary conditions. International Journal of Pure and Applied Mathematics, 85:303–338, 06 2013.
- [Tro14] Sascha Trostorff. A characterization of boundary conditions yielding maximal monotone operators. Journal of Functional Analysis, 267(8):2787–2822, 2014.
- [Tro20] Sascha Trostorff. Well-posedness for a general class of differential inclusions. Journal of Differential Equations, 268(11):6489–6516, 2020.
- [TW09] Marius Tucsnak and George Weiss. Observation and Control for Operator Semigroups. Birkhäuser Advanced Texts Basler Lehrbücher. Springer Science & Business Media, 2009.
- [TW14] Sascha Trostorff and Maria Wehowski. Well-posedness of nonautonomous evolutionary inclusions. Nonlinear Analysis, 101:47–65, 05 2014.
- [Ure14] Mikhail Vadimovich Urev. On the Maxwell system under impedance boundary conditions with memory. *Siberian Mathematical Journal*, 55:548–563, 2014.

- [Wau15] Marcus Waurick. A note on causality in Banach spaces. Indagationes Mathematicae, 26(2):404–412, 2015.
- [Wau16a] Marcus Waurick. On the continuous dependence on the coefficients of evolutionary equations. Habilitation thesis, Technische Universität Dresden, 2016. http://arxiv.org/abs/1606.07731.
- [Wau16b] Marcus Waurick. Stabilization via homogenization. *Applied Mathematics Letters*, 60:101–107, 2016.
- [WL11] Peter N.T. Wells and Hai-Dong Liang. Medical ultrasound: imaging of soft tissue strain and elasticity. Journal of the Royal Society Interface, 8(64):1521–1549, 2011.
- [WM16] Alan J. Walker and Anthony J. Mulholland. A theoretical model of an ultrasonic transducer incorporating spherical resonators. IMA Journal of Applied Mathematics, 81(1):1–25, 2016.
- [WS13] George Weiss and Olof J. Staffans. Maxwell's equations as a scattering passive linear system. SIAM Journal on Control and Optimization, 51(5):3722–3756, 2013.
- [YI18] Sergey V. Yuferev and Nathan Ida. Surface Impedance Boundary Conditions: A Comprehensive Approach. CRC press, 2018.
- [Yos95] Kösaku Yosida. Functional Analysis. Classics in Mathematics. Springer Science & Business Media, sixth edition, 1995.
- [Zha04] Xingzhi Zhan. Matrix Inequalities. Lecture Notes in Mathematics. Springer, 2004.
- [Zha11] Fuzhen Zhang. Matrix Theory: Basic Results and Techniques. Universitext. Springer, second edition, 2011.